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GEORGE J. OTLOWSKI (Chairman): The Committee will come to order, and we will 
open the hearing in a moment. I just want to call the roll of the Committee first. 
Before we call the roll, I want to indicate that Assemblyman Felice has grave ill-
ness in his family, and as a result of that, he will not be here this morning and 

take part in the hearing. I just wanted to make that part of the record. 
Assemblyman Visotcky is tied up in another meeting and may be here late 

this afternoon. In the event that he does not come, it means that he was not able 
to get away from the other meeting. 

In the meantime, I am going to ask Mr. David Price, who is our staff 
member, to call the roll of the Committee for the purpose of the record. 

MR. PRICE: Assemblyman Otlowski? 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Here. 
MR. PRICE: Assemblyman Pelly? 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Here. 
MR. PRICE: Assemblyman Visotcky? (not present) 
Assemblyman Haytaian? 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Here. 
MR. PRICE: Assemblyman Felice? (not present) 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Before we begin the hearing, I would just like 

to bring a couple of things into focus. The Legislature, of course, is not an 
investigative body. That, of course, is the function of the Executive Department. 
That is the function of the Attorney General and the prosecutors. 

The Legislature, of course, in the process of legislating has to deter­
mine in many instances the need for legislation, and a hearing usually brings that 
out if there is a need for legislation or if there has to be corrective legislation, 
or if there is an abuse of money that has been appropriated or if there is a need 
for money. 

Then, the Legislature has another function too1 and that is to, in the 
course of the hearings, develop a record, of course, that would bring to light 
the subject at hand so that the public will get the benefit of the hearing, so that 
a determination can be made by those people who have an interest or an interest 
may be developed if, indeed, they have something to suggest by way of legislation. 
I just want to make that clear so that there is no misunderstanding of the legis­
lrti- =l~ 

While thirteen children, of course, have died -- that is the figure we 
have been given -- that figure has been contradicted on an occasion. We have been 
given the figure that thirteen children have died during the past year as a result 
of child abuse. That is a frightening and very disturbing figure. By the same 
token, we know that this is a period of great violence. This is a period of 
economic recession. This is a period of family breakdowns, and speaking of family 
breakdowns, the government, of course, is a very poor substitute for the family. 
It never will be, and it always will be a poor substitute. 

The fact of the matter, too, is that compassionate people who are usually 
part of charitable organizations are limited in what they can do with this overall 
problem because of its immensity and because of its ramifications. So, the role 
ultimately rests with the poor substitute -- namely government. But, the fact 
that it is a poor substitute doesn't mean that we shouldn't extract the best out 
of government, and that the legislation that may be needed or may be enacted, is 
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the best kind of legislation to develop the best approach that government can 
give to this very, very difficult role. There is no substitute for the real love 
that comes from people who have that to give to children. There is no substitute 
for that. That cannot be bought for money, and that cannot be supplied by your 
governmental bureaucracy. That can only be given by one human being to another. 

This is the difficult position that we are in. This is the difficulty 
that we are dealing with here. We are dealing with an immense agency here,with 
all kinds of problems that develop in a governmental agency. That being the case, 
we know, too, that the Commissioner, George Albanese, who will be the first 
witness, has done a very extensive management study and has brought in special 
people to look at that agency, and he, undoubtedly, will develop that in the course 
of his testimony. He, undoubtedly, will tell us some of the things that he sees, 
and he, undoubtedly, will make some recommendations that may or may not include 
a legislative approach. 

I am going to conclude on that basis, with the exception that I would 
want to ask any member of the Committee if they have anything to add. 

Assemblyman Pelly? 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Not at this time. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Assemblyman Haytaian? 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: No. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Commissioner George Albanese, thank you for 

coming, and thank you for the cooperation that you have been willing to extend to 
this Committee. 
GE o R GE J. ALB ANES E: Mr. Chairman, I must comment that your 
comments were well said. Members of the Committee, I am here before you today 
with a new commitment as the new Commissioner of the Department of Human Services 
to assure you and the public that we are in the process of implementing a reorgan­
ization of the Division of Youth and Family Services. We are in a process of 
changing a bloated bureaucracy with far too many managers and no direction into 
an organization that responds quickly and efficiently to the needs of New Jersey's 
children. 

This reorganization will turn a $2.7 million deficit into a $5.3 million 
surplus, while adding initially 107 direct-care workers to district offices. It 
will eliminate 61 middle-management positions and increase fiscal control through 
a system of cost-center management. 

I initiated a review into the overall management of the organization in 
June, shortly after assuming my present position, after many frustrating attempts 
to get accurate information from the Division. 

First, there was no appropriate plan for closing nine State day-care 
centers, which would also assure that children would receive adequate services. 
Second, shortly after assuming office, I was presented with a proposed spending 
plan which required an additional layoff of 200 line caseworkers. And third, 
there were no accurate figures for Title XX allocations to counties. It was clear 
that there was an inadequat.e management structure in the Division. 

My opinions were confirmed at meetings I've attended across the State, 
from Bergen to Cape May Counties, where I was confronted every tine with still 
another DYFS problem. 

The accounts I heard were that the Division had been unresponsive, too 
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a 64% increase in reports of child abuse and neglect nationwide from 1977 to 1981, 
with approximately 849,000 reports last year. Although child abuse_/nelglect has received a great 

deal of attention recently, it is not a new problem, nor can we expect it to 
disappear in the immediate future. 

Studies have shown that instances of abuse and neglect are closely 
related to social and economic factors, which are beyond the control of a social 
service agency. 

Stress caused by unemployment and poverty is the single factor found to 
be most closely related to abuse. Approximately 50% of the Division's case loa~ 
is on public assistance. While we cannot solve major economic issues with social 
services, we can provide a system of child protection that is capable of timely 
and effective intervention and evaluation. 

Our success depends upon the performance of not only the Division of 
Youth and Family Services' staff, but also related agencies, particularly law 
enforcement, the courts, the medical community, and the community social se.rvice agencies. 

Our recent investigation indicates that caseworkers have not received 
the support and assistance they need to perform their tasks effectively. I intend 
to provide staff with these tools and management supports. That investigation 
also pointed out the lack of a system for worker accountability, which allowed 
some workers to abuse the system at the expense of New Jersey's children. 

I am committed to providing caseworkers the necessary tools they need 
in making their difficult choices, and at the same time, implementing a system 
that holds them accountable and ensures responsiveness. 

There have been numerous reports on the Division of Youth and Family 
Services in the past. Unlike some former reports on the Division, the corrective 
actions that have been outlined will be implemented. There are still questions 
to be asked and answers to be gathered. Althqugh we cannot assure you that we 
can prevent another child from dying, I can assure you that there will be a major 
improvement in the child protective service system. 

Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Commissioner, thank you very, very much. 
Commissioner, I think one of the things that has bothered a number of the Committee 
members, and undoubtedly, has bothered you, because you have indicated that in 
your testimony -- when you pointed out that the original report was that there 
were 13 children who died, and then, of course, that figure was reduced to 9, 
and you said in your testimony here, of course, that that was the result of bad 
reporting. 

Can you develop that? Why was there such a wide range of difference? 
First of all, for 9 children to die, that in itself is horrendous. But, the 
disparity between the figures of 13 and 9 can you develop that for a moment 
because that indicates, at least to me, that there is a great hole there that has 
to be filled? 

MR. ALBANESE: That is certainly correct. I think that throughout the 
Department, we have an information problem, and that arises out of the lack of 
appropriate information systems to provide the necessary information we need, not 
only at the management level, but also for caseworkers to make decisions involving 
child abuse and neglect. 
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We can start with the financial problem. As I indicated, we went from 
a $2.7 million deficit, laying off 200 workers, to after the review, adding the 
107 and coming up with a $5.3 million surplus in that particular division. I 
think that is extremely important -- the financing. 

When you get down to the cases, in my opinion, we do not have adequate 
information systems that produce accurate and timely information for the size of 
an organization as DYFS. If you think of going back to your Freeholder days, of 
you Assemblyman Haytaian and Assemblyman Pelly, you have an organization here that 
is probably larger than most county governments in the State of New Jersey, with 
2,600 employees, and yet, the sophistication that we have for management tools is 
far inferior to that of what county government uses. And that is what we intend 
to do. 

We have an SIS System that I feel is inadequate, an information system 
to be used by caseworkers. As a matter of fact, I was told during the course of 
the report, that information system shut down around four o'clock. What happens 
for the rest of the day? You get the information the next morning. So, there are 
a lot of questions about good management techniques that can help the people out 
in the field who are doing that very difficult job. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Commissioner, when the unfortunate circumstance 
occurs that a child dies from abuse, how quickly do you get that information as 
the CommissionerJ How quickly is that funneled to you? 

MR. ALBANESE: Usually contact is made by the newspaper, in many cases, 
to our Public Information Officer, and hopefully by the next day, I have information 
that there has been a child abuse death. The question is whether it is under DYFS 
supervision or just a child abuse death by itself. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But it usually gets to you within twenty-four hours. 
MR. ALBANESE: Usually. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Are you satisfied with the method of that procedure 

whereby that comes to your attention, because it is important for you to know and 
to know quickly? 

MR. ALBANESE: I am satisfied that I am getting the information initially. 
I am not satisfied that I am getting a full report fast enough to look at what has 
occurred there. That, throughout the Department, has taken a considerable amount 
of time for most of the departments to actually get an investigative report as to 
what occurred. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: That is one of the things that this management 
study that you are making -- you hope to be able to correct it so that you get 
better and quicker information? 

MR. ALBANESE: That is one part of it, but I think something that lacks, 
not only in the Division of Youth and Family Services, but lacks department-wide, 
is moving, monitoring and evaluation up to a top-level position within the organ­
ization. Any business, any social service agency, any organization needs to monitor 
its performance. If you don't monitor your performance on a regular basis, you 
can be going astray and not know it for a period of time. 

We have elevated that and given significant attention to the need to 
monitor what we are doing, to look at our mistakes before they become tragedies. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The program that is being developed by prosecutors 
in this area of preventing child abuse and responding to it immediately -- as you 
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pointed out, Prosecut:Qr Rebeck has a pretty sophisticated system. Prosecutor 

Starnler now is getting into it. How does that work? Can you tell the Committee 

how that works? 

MR. ALBANESE: The first thing I would like to say is that we have a 

variety of things happening in the State of New Jersey based on 21 counties. We 

actually go from the alpha to the omega in terms of dealing with child abuse. 

In Rebeck's system, there appears to be a great working relationship 

first of all, with the DYFS District Offices in Middlesex County, unlike what 

occurs in some other areas in the State of New Jersey. The prosecutor, himself, 

has a feeling for the DYFS cases and has, I think, given that same feeling to his 

staff. There is training involved -- cross-training between investigators, 

DYFS workers. Thereare periodic meetings -- regular meetings with the DYFS 

workers to discuss cases and problems. And, I must say that from my initial 

review of the State, that doesn't exist. The prosecutor sees himself as a helping 

hand to the DYFS worker in many cases, as an additional tool to be used in the 

investigation process, and I think all of the prosecutors that were present felt 

that this was a worthwhile achievement, and indicated that they would set up a 

statewide working group, including two other counties -- Essex and Hunterdon --

to talk about what is going on in terms of the relationship between DYFS and the 

prosecutor's office. 

Prosecutor Starnler indicated that he will set up a special unit within 

his organization assigning staff to work solely on child abuse and use the many 

findings of Prosecutor Rebeck to develop that relationship in Union County. So, 

we have something on the move right now. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Are you saying,too 1that now you are asking other 

prosecutors to have that kind of a sympathetic and systematic approach to this? 

MR. ALBANESE: That is something that we will be working on through the 
Attorney General's Office to bring this statewide. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you this in that connection. You 

talked in your testimony about the fact that caseworkers need more efficient 

support, and your management report goes into that. How do you expect to accomplish 

the fact where the caseworker will get more support and where the caseworker will 

have the opportunity to get closer to the problem and closer to the whole mechanism 
and structure so that there is that kind of immediate connection, and from that 

connection, the immediate response? How to you propose to give the caseworker 
that kind of --

MR. ALBANESE: There is a two-part answer to that: setting and fixing 
the responsibility of the central office, the regional office, and the district 

office by giving the district office a budget that they know is there, will transmit 

it down to the caseworkers, staffing -- to correct the disparity in staffing state­
wide, adding caseworkers -- direct-service workers into the system, I think is 
extremely important. 

We have shown that, in some cases, where 55% of standard and in other 

cases where 120% of standard that is extremely important. 

Training: I think you have here one of the most difficult jobs, diffi­

cult decisions to be made in the State of New Jersey, and that is the whole issue 

of removing the child from a home or keeping the child in a home in the case of 
I 
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child abuse or neglect -- a very difficult decision. Training is certainly 
important. 

We see the role of the prosecutor's office based on the cases that we 
have reviewed. If a social worker or a caseworker sees the need for further 
investigation and lacks the investigative skill or desire, which has been 
questioned, that the prosecutor's office, having trained people in the investi­
gative area to develop a case where there is a gut reaction -- that child abuse 
is going on to be utilized from the prosecutor's office. That is certainly 
important. 

Community resources: How we have to ensure that the district office 
has identified the need by contract to various private, non-profit agencies 
within that organization. It is a variety of things that we are looking at. 

Second opinions from doctors: When we get a situation where a doctor 
might indicate that there has been no child abuse, and there is a gut reaction 
that it is occurring -- set up a system of second opinions to ensure that we would 
do the same thing for our own children to make sure that their diagnosis is correct. 

Those are the kind of supports that we are talking about. 
Career ladders: The present Civil Service System does not provide for 

career ladders. In many cases in the management report, people were promoted to 
management positions solely for reward -- additional dollars. Career ladders will 
keep those experienced, trained and effective workers in the direct-service area. 

So, there are a variety of things that are not done yet. We are just 
only at the beginning. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you this 1 in that connection,tooJwith 
the caseworker. Your management report now indicates a closer connection between 
the caseworker and top management. In the event where a caseworker is not respond­
ing to the needs of a particular child, and that is made known to the caseworker, 
and the person who makes it known to the caseworker feels that he is being ignored 
feels that he is being put in the shuffle, in the bureaucratic shuffle -- how can 
that be called to your attention? How can that be called to the attention of 
management where there would be a response to that, where the person who is making 
the complaint would feel satisfied that there is some response to that? How do you 
propose to deal with that? 

MR. ALBANESE: I think that the District Office Manager and the supervisors 
have to know what their responsibility is, what their rights are under Civil Service 
to effectuate a change, and the evaluation component that we propose will be giving 
us feedback on the number of incidents; so that we get that kind of information back 
to the central divison office ·and eventually to the Commissioner's office. 

But, I think people have to know within the system -- people who are 
responsible for managing the system -- what their responsibility is and what their 
authority is in effectuating that kind of change. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In your particular setup, with you as the Commis­
sioner, do you have any kind of an admininistrative assistant where that person 
could complain directly to your administrative assistant if he felt that he was 
being given the shuffle all along the line? 

MR. ALBANESE: Directly? 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes. 
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MR. ALBANESE: Well, personally, I think that --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I am not expecting them to be able to make the 

complaint directly to you, because you have the problem of overall administration, 

overall policy, but is there an administrative assistant in your office who --

MR. ALBANESE: We have done two things. First of all, Mr. Lockhart is 

in charge of the four divisions in the community. He is sitting to my right. 

Second of all, department-wide, I have put together what I call a 

"quality assurance team" that began with the institutions, and it is going out 

to the various agencies in the State to be what I would call "my eyes and ears." 

It is not a witch-hunt, but it is a "get back information to me" whether a district 

office such as the one in Vineland was inappropriately constructed for interviews. 

We have gotten feedback in a lot of areas. 

Yes, I am looking for that because that is the way you manage -- with 

the exchange of information. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you this now. In the nine cases that 

evidentally is the final figure -- that is the final figure, isn't it? 

The nine children? 

MR. ALBANESE: That was correct at the time. It was nine versus thirteen. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The fact of the matter is, it is definitely estab­

lished now that it wasn't thirteen; it was nine. Is that correct? 

MR. ALBANESE: That is correct. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In the nine cases that you have been able to look 

at personally, and in looking at each of those nine cases, is there anything that 

you have learned from that? Is there anything that you see that the Legislature 

has to do to prevent that? Is there something that we should know about any one 

of those cases where you feel that the Legislature could be helpful with legislation? 

What have you learned by looking at those nine cases individually? 

MR. ALBANESE: One of the areas that jumped out in the nine cases -- I 

think there were three cases which involved a DYFS worker who had a feeling that 

there was child abuse involved and could not develop sufficient evidence to give 

to the Deputy Attorney General to take to court, and therefore, it was not brought 

to the court's attention for removal of the child. That is what I mentioned before 

on where utilizing, if appropriate, the skills of an investigator in the prosecu­
tor's office, if the social worker feels or the caseworker feels that there is a 

need to go out and find that information if there is a gut reaction to it. 

In three of the cases, we had that kind of a situation. In other cases, 

we had a medical opinion that it was not child abuse, and, unfortunately, it was 

child abuse, and it later occurred again. That is where we talked about getting 

second opinions. You are dealing with a very --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, the nine cases, in your opinion, are child 

abuse, and then death did result from child abuse. You are satisfied with that. 

MR. ALBANESE: Yes, I am satisfied with that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, in all of those nine cases, is there anything 

that you see that, by hindsight -- by hindsight, and that is such a great thing, 

you know -- hindsight by hindsight1 that could have avoided any one of those 
nine deaths? 

MR. ALBANESE: Well, we did talk -- not to be facetious, but the only 
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way you could guarantee with 23,000 cases -- that you could prevent a child abuse 
death I kind of liken it to waving a match in front of a can of gasoline 
would be to place a worker in the home 24 hours a day, at probably the cost of 
$700 million. That is the only guarantee you would probably get that could 
accomplish that, because you can be with that family, two, three, four, five, six 
or seven hours, and at the tenth hour, something could go wrong. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What you are saying is, there isn't a single 
thing that you can put your finger on to show how that could be avoided, because 
as you point out, you would probably have to have 24-hour custody of the child 
by a caseworker. 

MR. ALBANESE: Well, the cases that I pointed out 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, the nine I am talking about 
MR. ALBANESE: Of the total nine, four probably, we might have had a 

better tool for the social worker to use. Like I said, a better investigative 
mechanism for three of the cases -- a second opinion. It might not have stopped 
it. The investigator might have been thwarted by lack of evidence, but at least 
we gave it our best shot at that point in time. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In those nine cases, were there any danger signals? 
Were there any red lights, any repetitive things that should have alerted the 
social worker, in your opinion? 

MR. ALBANESE: In some cases, based on other -- it is not my personal 
opinion, but other people, professional in the field -- yes, there were some 
indications that there might have been some signals that should have been recognized. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Assemblyman Pelly? 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Commissioner Albanese, during your testimony, you have 

pretty clearly outlined some of the proble,ns that you, as Comm:..:::,sioner, the Depart­
ment of Human Services, andyour staff have recognized during your short tenure as 
Commissioner. And, you have also outlined some of the responses that you are 
developing to address the issues -- the important issues that you have identified. 
Could you give us some timetable without going through each and every recommendation 
you have made with respect to appropriating dollars, staffing, education, etc.that you 
pointed out? Can you give us some outside timetable as to how long it will take 
you to implement these recommendations that you have brought forward? 

MR. ALBANESE: Hopefully, as soon as possible. With the appropriation 
that is there, we came up with a surplus, the additional dollars to improve certain 
areas in the system. Bringing on board -- I have already authorized the day the 
report was issued, bringing on additional workers. 

Mr. Lockhart has indicated that by the middle of January, that will be 
accomplished. So, the staffing is certainly critical. We are already working on 
developing a training program, already working with the prosecutors. It is very 
difficult to give you a precise date, particularly with Civil Service. We do not 
know what changes could be made there. That might be an area of legislation. There 
is a bill presently that might give us some flexibility that we might need. I 
cannot give you specific dates. 

Mr. Lockhart has been assigned this particular area of concern, and 
basically, the directive is as soon as possible. Marshal our resources in that 
direction. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: I think you tried to answer my question as best 
as you can, but I need to press you further on it. Let me present it in a 
different fashion. Would it be unfair of me to suggest or to say publicly that 
we can anticipate the implementation of these recommendations by July 1st of 1983 
assuming the legislation that is required is, in fact, enacted? 

MR. ALBANESE: Let me punt this one to the man who I put in charge, Mr. 
Lockhart, and see if he can come up with it -- a timetable for you. 

MR. LOCKHART: I think, as was pointed out by the Commissioner's testi­
money, that what we have with the Division --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Mr. Lockhart, excuse me. Do you want to tell us 
who you are, please, for the purpose of identification and for the purpose of 
the record? 

MR. LOCKHART: Yes, Special Assistant to the Commissioner. 

As was pointed out earlier by the Commissioner's testimony, I think it 
is very clear that we have a difficult problem with this particular program, and 
more importantly, we have not been managing our resources effectively. We think 
very clearly that with the changes that are going to be made, we will be in a 
position to adequately identify whether or not the law that is presently in place 
is satisfactory and whether or not the prograrnatic issues that we have recommended 
will do the job. It is our opinion that major changes should certainly surface by 
July 1. There is no question about that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Does surface mean be enacted? Are they synonymous? 
MR. LOCKHART: Well, if you look at the immediate examples -- staffing 

patterns -- we are lll)Vingwith Civil Service immediately to consolidate all of our 
efforts to ensure that those workers get out in the field very quickly. Right 
now, there are meetings going on with Rutgers to establish consolidated training 
programs for those particular workers, so we are putting this particular implemen­
tation plan on a fast track. 

The question of results, I think, have already begun to surface in the 
respect of district offices because we have prioritized the district offices as 
being the most important element in providing service delivery to clients in the 
State of New Jersey. That has not been the case in the past, so the 36 district 
offices now see themselves in more of a decision-making position as opposed to 
one that has, themselves, been abused and neglected in the past. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Perhaps I'll go back to that as I have individual 
questions with respect to that issue. You have cited training as one of your 
primary objectives. Is there one person responsible for training? That is, not 
only seeing that the training is provided, but mandating curriculum, continuing 
education programs, those kinds of activities? Is one person responsible for that 
those activities? 

MR. ALBANESE: We have a training unit in the Commissioner's office that 
we recently reorganized, and we will be giving emphasis on training in the division, 
as well as other departments. We are also seekingfurtmr development of an appro­
priate training program, the advice of the many people in the social service system, 
not only from government, but from the private, non-profit sector. So, we are 
drawing on the resources of a lot of people, but we do have -- our intention is to 
strengthen training department-wide in our training office. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: You have an office known as the "training office?" 
MR. ALBANESE: We just consolidated all training, except for special 

training, in that particular office. We do have a training unit. 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: And, I understand by your testimony that Rutgers 

University is assisting you with the training program? 
MR. ALBANESE: That is correct. 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: As a practical matter, if a citizen -- be it myself 

or a member of my family, a child, a teacher, or John Smith on the street, wants 
to report a case of child abuse or child neglect, how does he or she go about 
doing that, and how does he or she know to do that in that fashion? 

MR. ALBANESE: Let's call on Carol Taylor from the division. 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Will she be testifying later? 
MR. ALBANESE: Yes, she will 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Do you want to hold that question until that time? 
MR. LOCKHART: That entire process will be explained during her testimony. 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Duringyour testimony, we dealt specifically with 

the nine child deaths, and your response to some of the problems indicated that 
you could not, or there could not be developed, sufficient evidence for child 
abuse/neglect. Why was that? Why couldn't sufficient evidence be developed? 
Was it the fact, perhaps, that the laws for child abuse/neglect are too rigid? 

MR. ALBANESE: This is somewhat subjective -- it could be lack of train-
ing in investigative techniques, lack of desire -- I'm not sure. The answer there 
is to give the worker an additional tool, and that is what we are talking about. 
It is hard to figure out what happened in hindsight in terms of why there wasn't 
sufficient evidence, but what we are trying to do is to move forward and say, we 
are going to give another tool, hopefully through the prosecutor's office state­
wide1that will give ~strained people to assist. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: In your testimony, you have indicated specifically 
that Prosecutor Rebeck has set forth a model program, and I happen to know Prose­
cutor Rebec~by virtue of the fact I am also from Middlesex County. I might point 
out, and as you probably know, Prosecutor Rebeck has placed a high priority on 
child abuse and child neglect, and he is extemely sympathetic to that aspect of 
his office. Unfortunately, due to a change in the administration, Prosecutor 
Rebeck will not be Prosecutor Rebeck much longer, and I ask you, how can we be 
assured -- how can you be assured that that high priority of good relationships 
between DYFS and the prosecutor's office be continued? 

MR. ALBANESE: Are you suggesting that Ed lobby for his reappointment? 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Pardon me? If all goes as anticipated, he will not 

be prosecutor too rnUdh longer because of his political affiliations. 
MR. ALBANESE: Seriously, that is why -- I have known Prosecutor Rebeck, 

and most of the prosecutors -- I have worked with them in some management programs, 
etc., and that is why I chose to request a meeting through the Attorney General's 
Office so that we can put it on the table, develop it as a priority, understand 
the sensitivity that exists in certain counties, that attitude, and try to convey 
that to counties where it might not exist. I think that working through the 
Attorney General's Office, the Divison of Criminal Justice, which is at the head 
of that pyramid, that we can change some attitudes. 

12 



As I indicated already, Prosecutor Stamler from Union County, with his 
own resources and dedicating the resources, unlike some of the other prosecutor's 
offices -- even Prosecutor Rebeck's model. It is lodged within another unit. 
Prosecutor Stamler spoke with me yesterday, and he is willing to create a special 
unit, dedicated solely to child abuse, and assigning assistant prosecutors and 
investigators to that unit. I think we have picked up in this area. We have made 
gain, a giant stride, at least in one county in that area. 

I am looking forward to, also, an adequate response. All of the prose­
cutors who were there were very interested -- very interested to find out what was 
going on in other counties, and they had many good suggestions. Interesting enough, 
they didn't come solely from a law-enforcement viewpoint of "let's indict." As 
said by Prosecutor Rebeck, they do have that discretion, but there was an attitude 
there that they also want to help in many cases. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: I have no further questions, Commissioner, and 
Mr. Chairman. I thank you very much for your testimony this morning, Commissioner. 
Be assured, and I want your entire department to be assured, that the Legislature 
will be responsive to your recommendations, and we appreciate the fact that you 
have brought forward, in no hidden terms, the problems that you are confronted 
with and have inherited over many, many years, and the fact that you plan to address 
these problems. We want you to be assured of the fact that we will cooperate with 
you in your endeavors. Thank you. 

MR. ALBANESE: Thank you. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Assemblyman Haytaian, please? 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First of all, I would 

like to commend the Commissioner and his handling of this department. As a former 
county officia~ and Commissioner Albanese was the manager in Union County, we 
worked very closely on county affairs, and I know, quite frankly, that when the 
Commissioner gives testimony, he is very candid about what he is saying. When 
the Commissioner says "once again, my office was given misinformation, which is 
typical of this Agency that is going to change," I commend you for that. I know 
it will change, and that is important. 

I think it Ml also ~ to clear up the misunderstanding on the numbers, 
and I believe there were 13 reported. I believe it was mentioned that there were 
nine. From what I understand, four cases of deaths of children were not under 
DYFS jurisdiction. Is that correct? 

MR. ALBANESE: That is correct. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: I think that is important that we understand right 

from the start. So, we are talking about nine children who are under the jurisdiction 
of DYFS caseworkers as compared to ten the previous year and eight the year before 
that. So, we understand the numbers we are talking about. 

To be very honest with you, and I don't want to be callous, the numbers 
of deaths, compared to the number of cases, is very low, but any death is too much 
and too many. So, I think it is important that we clear that up right from the start. 

What I am concerned with, again, and not being callous, is the abused child 
who is not killed, but grows up to be the abusing parent. That is what I am concerned 
about, and I don't put aside, nor do I consider it verylight that a child is killed, 
and I wonder in what you are doing in this short amount of time that you have been 
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there -- that is why I commend you for the things you have done already. Is 
there going to be a training as you indicated so that the caseworkers can help 
these children, as well as the parents, so that we don't have this as a contin­
uing problem? 

MR. ALBANESE: That is a very good point, Assemblyman. We have asked 
that question also. We see the tragedies of death. We collectively have not 
developed a system to look at the tragedies of continued abuse or neglect. There 
is no data. We don't know, to be very honest with you, in our statistics, how 
many children have been returned home and once again abused, and then maybe 
returned home again. That is something that we have asked the question as late 
as last night, but there is a need to know. We know about the deaths unfortun­
ately. We do not know what is happening when children are placed backed in the 
home, and if it is occurring again, or has it occurred, and then we place the 
person back in the home again. We do not have that kind of information. That 
certainly is important. 

One of the areas,in terms of the abused turning into the abuser, is 
something that we hear frequently occurs, and one of the things that Mr. Lockhart 
has been looking at is the whole question of parenting groups within the DYFS 
District Office, self-help groups, Parents Anonymous to -- hopefully 1 we might 
be able to redirect that kind of effort on the part of that individual in the 
future. I don't have a lot of answers for that, but if we give it our best shot, 
through whatever mechanism, it is better than nothing. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: All right. Commissioner, you also indicated on 
page eleven of your testimony, "the conflict that exists between the legal mandates 
to maintain the family unit and protect the children." There is a problem here. 
Is this where the Legislature can come in and possibly by legislation effectuate 
some changes? 

MR. ALBANESE: To be very honest with you, we have taken the position 
right now that we would like to make an attempt to administratively deal with this 
situation. We are talking to the prosecutor's office, we want to talk to people on 
board, and we want to talk to the child protection agencies out there to look at 
that particular problem. As I indicated, the Child Placement Review Act appears 
to have an emphasis on reviewing the placements out of home. The question is, 
do we review the placements in-home? And, in the role of the prosecutor's office, 
is there an appropriate check and balance? 

Before I come back to the Legislature, I want to make sure that we don't 
have the -- if we don't have the capability, I will be back to you. If we do have 
the capability, we would like to give it a shot administratively. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: All right. Now, with the reorganization that you 
have effectuated up until this point, I assume that is going to continue as you 
get further and further along in this department. Do you see the problems, hope­
fully, lessening in DYFS rather than getting out of control? 

MR. ALBANESE: That is my great hope. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: All right. The reason I asked that, Commissioner, 

and I was sure that was going to be your answer, is that I have been concerned over 
the years with the changes in leadership in your department, and I have a feeling 
that many of the problems we see today were caused not because of the people 
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involved, but because of the changes, and, therefore, in the district offices and 

the regional offices, it seemed that there was no plan. I knew this on the county 

level -- that there wasn't a plan that someone could follow. 

For instance, many times I had a problem in getting any answers at all, 

not from the District Office, but most of the time, from the regional offices. 

The reason for that is because they just don't talk to anybody in the regional 

office. I think that has to change, and I would hope that you put those changes 

into effect. 

I also have to ask, you have indicated a deficit of $2.7 million to a 

surplus now of $5.3 million. Are we going to look in the next budget year? For 

instance, if we have a continuing problem without deficit, and a 3% reduction is 

put into effect, can your department live with that, and what can we look for in 

the next budget year, which is fast coming upon us? 

MR. ALBANESE: First, the Governor, in this particular area, when we 

identified the $5.3 million as instructed, that this money be held for the Divison 

of Youth and Family Services. It would not be affected. He was very much concerned 

about that -- that the $5.3 million be used to better the system. That is our 

intention there. 

We are in the process, although we submitted a technical budget based on 

our management reviews in the entire department -- we are in the process of sub­

mitting a budget based on the Governor's Management Improvement Program where we 

feel we can make changes administratively that will give us an opportunity to 

expand services. 

Our position in the department is to look towards efficiency and economy, 

and that, in turn, will be directed towards improved services to the people who we 

serve. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Commissioner, thank you very much again. For the 

record, Mr. Chairman, I want to indicate that I, personally, as one Assemblyman, 

have the greatest confidence in Commissioner Albanese as a manager and especially 

in his efforts of getting this department into fine shape. I think next year at 

this time, we won't have anymore questions about the department and its efficiency. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Commissioner, I just want to point this out. When 

Assemblyman Pelly was pushing for a date for your program, and he was pushing for 

July 1st, I would just like to indicate -- I think I am speaking for the Committee 

as a whole -- that we want your program to be successful. As a matter of fact, 

when you are ready, I would like you to-call it to my attention so that we can give it 

the kind of legislative attention and speed that it would need. You are entitled 

to that cooperation. Any new administration is entitled to a clear shot to perfect 

the administration in their own fashion, and we want to give you that shot. But, 

at the same time, we want to be informed of this step-by-step procedure,so we can 

be helpful to you, because as has been indicated by every member of the Committee, 

this is something that we are all vitally concerned with. 

Within the final analysis, you have to have the kind of -Stt'Ucture ;mi tm 

kind of tools that you feel comfortable with, and we want to be able to assure you 

that we will do everything we can to provide that. 

One other thing before -- that Assemblyman Pelly pointed out -- on that 

prosecutor business, I think that is vitally important. And, prosecutors are 
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changing officers. As a matter of fact, that is what is wonderful about our 
system. In any event,tre truth of the matter is that you have to get close to 
the Attorney General to make sure that the prosecutors adopt the kind of a 
system that you now think is very effective -- that it is not only that one of 
indictment, but one of cooperation, helpfulness, and one of the prosecutor's 
readiness to be of help to the department. The public has to know that. The 
public has to feel that that kind of help is waiting out there, and that the 
prosecutor has the capability of providing that kind of help. 

The only way you will be able to get that, of course, is through the 
Attorney General. The reason I am emphasizing that is the fact that I hope you 
will make a special effort to pursue that. 

If there are no further questions Excuse me, Assemblyman Pelly. has 
another question. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Commissioner, I don't want to continue to press 
you with respect to a timetable, but I really feel compelled to in one regard. 
I have before me the Executive Summary that you were kind enough to provide us 
with last Monday on your Management Review, and we expect to be here throughout 
the course of the day up until, I understand, 4:30. There are a number of findings 
that you have given us and recommendations as to how you expect to address these 
issues. If, by chance, there are areas in this Executive Summary that you and 
your staff feel cannot be accomplished by July of next year, could someone be 
kind enough to enter that into the record for us? Perhaps we could even be help­
ful in that regard. 

MR. ALBANESE: Yes, I would like to just comment on that. I find the 
State is operating somewhat different than the county I came from. I came from 
a charter county where I had the ultimate decision-making capability. If I was 
going to install a computer system, I could do it quickly. 

In State government, we have to go through many hoops to get things 
done. It is something that we are addressing statewide, and that is why it is 
very difficult for us, because we are somewhat new in the game, and we go through 
the process, sometimes frustratingly. We are in a learning process right now, and 
how long it will take to get information systems department-wide -- client 
tracking systems. It is not our sole determination on the timing. That is 
what is difficult about giving you definitive dates. 

I would just like to take this opportunity, as usual, to thank you for 
your cooperation, your suggestions, and your concern. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you, Commissioner. Thank you very much. 
At the present time, I am going to come back to the person who Assembly­

man Pelly wanted to call to fill us in with some details about the referrals or 
telephone calls from the people on the outside. I am going to do that in a moment 
because I want some continuity to this testimony. 

But, before I do that, I would want to call on Dean Meyer Schreiber 
because he has to return to deaning at Kean College, and he asked me to extend 
him that courtesy, and I am going to do it. 

Dean? 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: I think you gave him a raise too. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: He is the Dean of the --
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promotion. 

SCHREIBER: No, thank you very much for an unexpected 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: He is giving all of us promotions today. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What is your precise position there, professor, 
at Kean College? 

MR. SCHREIBER: Associate Professor. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Associate Professor at Kean College in the 

Department of what? 

MR. SCHREIBER: Sociology and social work. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Good. 

MR. SCHREIBER: My name is Meyer Schreiber. I am an Associate Professor 

of Sociology and Social Welfare at Kean College in Union, New Jersey. However, I 
am appearing as a private citizen in the public interest. I appreciate the 
opportunity to appear, and the opportunity to be moved up so that I can return 
to work later. 

I think one of the things that the Committee and the community has to 
consider in looking at DYFS is really "what is the problem?" I think we have 
heard from Commissioner Albanese what seems to me to be one particular dimension. 
I think there are a number of other dimensions, and I think here we have a set of 
old problems that we have not solved and we have.not kept old promises to children. 
We have a set of new problems as a result of a peculiar time in society and times 
we live in. 

For example, I think one of our problems, or one of the dimensions in 

the finding of a problem, which hasn't been mentioned up until now, is that we 

are really dealing with a peculiar set of circumstances. We are dealing with a 
number of interlocking forces and societal problems such as poverty, unemployment, 
and racism, all of which accelerate the deterioration of the family and child life, 

and for which we have a tendency to blame the workers such as social workers and 
administrators when instead, the responsibility has to be at society's door. 
DYFS, as an agency, is typical, I think, of 49 other agencies in the country in 
the sense that it is the end of the line, and I regret that the Commissioner did 
not visualize the fact in talking about the prosecutor's role, that DYFS receives 

children at two minutes to twelve or one minute to twelve, because we do not 
interfere as as State in the affairs of a family. Whether it is child abuse or 
any other child-life problem, usually when a harm has been inflicted, then an arm 
of society is pulled into being to deal with this. Unfortunately, we haven't had 
enough early-warning systems or early-warning signals to tell us when to pick up 
upon children or even adults who are in trouble. This is a persistent problem 
we have in the community. 

We are always picking up after severe damage has been done. 

Another piece of the problem is that it is very easy to view the problem 
in clear, cold, rational terms. But, I think there is more here because this is 
not a business that can be developed and looked at with organizational flowcharts 
and with management studies alone. The business of DYFS, as well as a lot of the 

other human services, is a crisis which cannot be predicted, which is non-routine. 

And, therefore, planning for and dealing with crisis becomes a very, very difficult 
task for the total community. 

I happen to serve as a member of a child placement review board, and I 
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must tell you that when I go home after sitting in at a meeting, and seeing 
the kinds of assaults on family and child life, that one cannot imagine the 
kinds of crises: where two parents disappear and leave three kids alone in an 
apartment, where a parent needs immediate hospitalization for a psychotic break­
down and someone has to take care of the kids and there are no relatives around. These are fairly typical and reflective of the kinds of problems that DYFS and other agencies are called upon to take care of. 

Particularly, it is that we are dealing with children of the poor. 
I find it very interesting to see, even on a Committee roster, who is testifying. As typical of the lack of the community interest, is that most of the people 
testifying are of special interest groups. They are people who are concerned about 
children or work in the childrens' field or work in the social service field. I 
don't see anybody from the League of Women Voters; I don't see anybody from the 
American Legion, which has a national Child Welfare Program; I don't see anybody from the National Organization of Women. In fact, we see very few ordinary 
citizens who are concerned about what has happened and what is happening here. 

Third, I think that our definition of the problem becomes much more 
complicated when you look at DYFS and its creation. It was created in 1975. 
Since 1975, it has had a host of Directors. It has had reorganizations. It has had studies. In fact in 1978, the Legislature passed a law for child placement 
review, which was clearly an act of the Legislature to say, "We have no faith in 
DYFS, and we need a Public Review Board to overlook the work of DYFS on a local 
basis." 

It has been given limited fiscal resources and other service resources. What enterprise in our society can exist, dealing with the vulnerable people that it does, and the precious people that it does, and do a job? Every time there is an 
election and a new Governor comes in, there is a whole new team, and they are going to sweep up the mess that the previous group did. Well, I think one thing that I would take great exception with the Commissioner,is that I have served as 
a consultant on social services, the United States Childrens' Bureau; I have 
taught at Fordham University Graduate School of Social Work; I am with Kean. I have seen a lot of good things that DYFS has done, and I have seen a lot of bad things that DYFS has done,too. But, for the record, if we tear down the total structure and create such public skepticism about the Agencycharged with child protection, whoseinterests are we serving? What ends are we going toward in this particular kind of way? 

Further, DYFS suffers from another problem, which is not solely of its own creation. It is damned by every organization's social service and otherwise in the community that dumps its human debris upon DYFS. Other agencies who cannot or will not deal with multi-problem families, extremely difficult problem individuals, will exclude them from their programs and send them to the Division of Youth and 
Family Services,because as a public agency, it cannot turn anybody away from its door. So that, in a sense, this is the kind of setting that, I think, DYFS has to work in and has to deal with. It is a complex, very problem-latent setting, 
I think, not merely because administratively it has problems, but more so,because I think that society has given it an assignment that no one can solve unless the society improves the quality of its life for everyone. 
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We know when there are more jobs, there is less child abuse. There is 

a relationship. We know 1when things improve economically}that families can get 

the supports that they need and can purchase some of the services. 

I would like to make a few suggestions in terms of the kinds of things 

that I see from my vantage point that might be done in terms of the Division of 

Youth and Family Services; 

First, I think, as the Commissioner has mentioned, the Legislature and 

the Governor and he must clarify the mission of DYFS. It can't be all things to 

all people. You have heard a lot this morning about child abuse. DYFS does an 

excellent job in adoption. DYFS runs residential treatment centers. It runs 

other programs. Can it do everything if it has limited resources? Can it be 

hel accountable for all the things that are moved mo~e and more. In fact, DYFS 

even deals with youthful offenders in cooperation with the Department of Correc­

tion, and there is a whole debate about who should be really doing that. 

Secondly, it seems to me if DYFS is to move the way it should, perhaps 

the Legislature ought to consider a different way of appointing the Director of 

DYFS. Perhaps a four-year appointment on a non-political basis, on a merit-system 

basis, bringing in an expert -- somebody who can deal with the administrative and 

other problems -- and could exercise the kind of leadership that leads to stability. 

The one thing this agency needs is stability in order to bring itself to the point 

where it oowd do the kinds of things that are demanded of it. 

Third, the Department of Human Services, itself, is a series of frag­

mented divisions, and many of them deal with children. Here, the Commissioner 

must clean up his own house and put it in order by directing his own Division 

Directors to work together so that there be more coordination. The Division of 

Mental Retardation has a very poor track record of working with the Division of 

Youth and Family Services. 

The Division of Mental Health is in the Department of Human Services. 

A number of other divisions that need to sychronize their movements for the good 

of all, rather than seeing their own turf as the major time thing. 

Further, in terms of training, it seems to me that one important asset 

in the community has been sadly neglected this morning, and so many of the new 

developments we have heard on the State level. We have heard about the American 

Telegraph and Telephone Company sending its executives, and other large businesses 

borrowing and lending their staff to the executive branch of government. We have 

State colleges, such as Kean College, which I think, has acurmendable track record 

in terms of the kinds of training things it has done. 

We have a Bachelor's Program in social work, which has been in place for 

twelve years. We have always worked with the local offices of DYFS to help train 

our graduates, one fourth of whom are now working for DYFS, because we feel that 

part of our mission as a State college is to improve public services. We have a 

number of our graduates in other public sectors. But, it seems to me that the 

marriage of a State resource, such as a college, with a State public program, to 

bring together the training opportunity and the other kinds of multi-faceted 

resources, such as experts in family and child development, would be extremely, 

extremely helpful. It is my own feeling also that DYFS, which currently has an 

Advisory Board of lay people from all over the community, doesn't go far enough. 

19 



I would love to see the Legislature generate a Citizens' Board that 
would have some zap in overseeing the work of DYFS and in providing some account­
ability for the general community. 

These are some of the suggestions I see in dealing with an extremely 
difficult and explosive situation. I would like to just conclude by saying that 
as I prepared for today, I found that there isn't a state in the union that 
hasn't had the same problems that New Jersey faces in terms of this hearing. 
Regretably, valuable children have died because of the kinds of wounding, hurts, 
and exposures that they have had to face. I don't think it is simply a matter 
of social worker at a local agency possibly being responsible for not getting a 
second opinion. The courts have been extremely slow to act, and for very, very 
good reason. 

A lot of other systems have not been quick to respond, and we have 
always been careful about respecting the integrity of the family. I think the 
great miracle that we have is that more children haven't been killed, but it is 
my belief -- I am sitting on the Child Placement Review Board there are a lot 
of kids out there who are dying slowly because they happen to be black or they 
happen to be Puerto Rican or they happen to be poor, or they don't happen to have 
the family supports that they need. I think that is the next thing that DYFS has to get 
into -- some way of prevention of harmed children that will hurt their development 
in terms of the kinds of things that befold them. 

Thank you very much. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you very, very much. I have no questions 

with the exception tha_t I want to express my appreciation for your willingness 
and eagerness to give us thebenefit of your thinking. As a matter of fact, we really 
appreciate it. 

One of the things that, of course, we regret the same as you do, is the 
fact that other organizations, aside from the agencies, haven't indicated the 
fact that they would want to testify. I think, as you indicate, the lack of 
community interest is a very dangerous signal for all of us. 

Thank you very, very much. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: I have one question. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Possibly the Commissioner should have been asked 

this question. The caseworkers -- you indicated that approximately one quarter of 
DYFS is made up of graduates --

MR. SCHREIBER: No, no, sir. One quarter of the Kean graduates have 
gone to work there. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Okay, all right, fine. I have been told that the 
requirements for caseworkers are a bachelor's degree and one year's experience. 
Is there a situation there that possibly, as we are finding, there is not enough 
training? It seems that there is a problem in that area that maybe the Civil 
Service requirements should be changed in this area. What could you suggest along 
those lines? 

MR. SCHREIBER: Many of us in the social service feel that that should 
be changed. Currently, as you indicated, it is a bachelor's and one year's 
experience. It may come as no surprise to you, with no animus to the individuals, 
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that you could have a bachelor's in anthropology or in Greek mythology, and the 

computer that does some of the work for the Civil Service Commission does some 

strange things, I understand, where people have even worked in non-direct service 

jobs who have been given credit for social service experience. 

You can't run a complex outfit like DYFS by having people who don't 

have the background. Consequently, if you had the figures, you would find that 

for many years, DYFS has been faced with tremendous turnover of workers due to 

burnout, especially when things were good. 

Very often, people such as graduates with an education degree would 

take a job at DYFS until a teaching job came along. There has to be a profession­

alization of the job. It is my contention that most of the people working for 

DYFS are good professionals and want to be good professionals. 

I have worked as a consultant for DYFS in the past. I have done train­

ing for them. I have constantly raised with them, why doesn't the Agency define 

first of all, what is the job of a direct line worker, and what is the training? 

To this date, the Agency has never done that and neither has the Department. It 

seems to me that we are asking people who work to do a job which is ill-defined, 

but strangely, gets done. 

I visited the surburban Essex office of DYFS last week and sat in for 

half a day at a Crisis Intervention Unit, and just listening to the calls, one 

would need a great deal of skill to deal with that. And, the workers have really 

been training themselves and have been working together as a support group. But, 

there has to be some understanding that there are requirements. Many of us feel 

that the minimum requirement should be abac:helor's in social work. We also feel, 

and we have experienced this in teaching -- in the post-World War II era, teachers 

left teaching to become administrators and principals because they got paid more. 

Today our pay scales in public education have been extended to keep a good teacher 

in the classroom. 

So, when people get a master's in social work, they should be encouraged 

to work in the direct-service line. In fact, I understand one of the DYFS staff 

who has a master's, who is a direct-service provider, will be testifying later 

precisely about that. 

It seems to me the heart and the nub of DYFS front-line troops is its 

direct-service workers, and the Commissioner, I think, has indicated his tremendous 

support. But, there has to be (A) some qualifications, (B) some continuous 

training by those who have had the interest -- those who have demonstrated in the 

past their concern and their expertise and are willing to continue to do so. 

Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Thank you, Mr. Schreiber. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you very much, professor. 

Can we call Carol Taylor, please, from the Division of Youth and Family 

Services? 

AUDIENCE: Richard O'Grady and Carol Taylor. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, all right because Assemblyman Pelly wants 

to ask some questions, and I want to get that into the record so that there is a 

continuity of that testimony. 

Before we do anything, Miss Taylor, I want the Assemblyman to continue 
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with the question that he asked the Commissioner. 
Assemblyman, can you go on with the question that you posed to the 

Commissioner of Miss Carol Taylor of the Division of Youth and Family Services? 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Sure. I pose the question to both Mr. O'Grady and 

Miss Taylor. You were here during that portion of the testimony in which I had 
asked the question, as a practical matter, if a citizen, regardless of who he or 
she may be, wishes to report a case of child abuse or child neglect, how does he 
or she go about doing that? And, would you give me the step-by-step process and 
what would be the response of the person receiving the complaint? 

The third part of my question is, how does Mr. or Miss Public know to 
call that particular number? 
RICHARD O' GRADY: Chairman Otlowski and Assemblyman Haytaian and 
Assemblyman Pelly, I will, in the course of my review of the current system, answer 
each of those questions. 

I have provided to you a --
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me. Can we get the direct answer to that 

question now so that we have it in the record before you go into that, because, 
frankly, I just want to be fair. I don't know how long I am going to permit you 
to go into that whole, big navigation chart to the new world, but in any event, 
why don't you just answer the question first, and then we'll go from there? 

MR. O'GRADY: Fine. In terms of someone wanting to report to -- I'm 
sorry. In someone wanting to report to the Division, they would call during 
working hours, 9 to 5, on workdays to our local district offices. There is a 
number listed in the telephone directory. 

After hours, referrals that an individual would like to make, would go 
to our Office of Child Abuse Control, and we have a special hotline number. That 
number is 298-8799, and we are staffed at that particular facility to respond to 
those phone calls in terms of reviewing the situation with the referral -- whoever 
is making the referral -- and, if necessary, making a dispatch of workers to the 
scene of the abuse, if, in fact, the abuse is going on. In fact, we have a 
system where there are local workers of ourson call in each of the particular 
counties. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Must the person identify himself or herself in order 
to get a response? 

MR. O'GRADY: No, a person need not identify himself to get a response. 
We will respond to an anonymous telephone call. One of the reasons we like for the 
respondent to identify himself is that, in terms of our trying to build our 
case information, that it is very helpful to us if people can identify themselves. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: So, you are suggesting that while it is certainly 
helpful to you, it is not a part of the person's identifying himself or herself 
it is not a prerequisite to your responding to a case. 

MR. O'GRADY: That is correct. 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: As a practical matter, and during the 9 to 5 periods, 

the person wanting to register a complaint has to know that. If I am finding some­
one being abused, a child being neglected or abused, I must know that DYFS is the 
agency to which I am to report it, and I am to also know that I can only report it 
between the hours of 9 and 5 at that time, and then I have to also know that if it 

22 



is after 5 o'clock or before 9 o'clock, which a lot of the cases, I would suspect, 

do occur, I would have to know to call the Child Abuse Control Center, which is 

probably in my telephone book. Is that so? 

MR. O'GRADY: That is correct. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: A local telephon~ irrespective of where I live. 

MR. O'GRADY: That is correct. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Has the office considered, number one, an 800 number --

I expect these are --

MR. O'GRADY: That is an 800 number, Assemblyman. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Oh, it is an 800 number -- 800-298-8799. 

MR. O'GRADY: That is toll-free. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: I see. What if I were to call that number between 

nine and five? Would someone be there? 

MR. O'GRADY: There would be somebody there manning it who would take 

the call and refer the call immediately to the district office. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Is this being advertised? 

MR. O'GRADY: Yes, it is. The period of greatest advertisement and 

greatest public education in terms of child abuse occurred in 1976 and 1977, following 

the passage of the Dodd Law, which required additional reporting on the part of 

people who were in contact with somebody who was being abused. That was our peak 

year in terms of community education, but we have conducted smaller efforts in the 

succeeding years. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Obviously, my first recommendation would be to see 

that it is advertised. I see that we have the public media here today, and 

certainly if they are willing to listen to us for eight or nine hours, they would 

be willing to wage a campaign to do this on a routine basis -- flash it before 

their screens during the news, put it in their newspapers on a regular basis -­

and I would call upon the media here today to do just that)as a first step in 

trying to help us with child abuse, child neglect cases. 

Now having made that challenge, I have an additional question or two. 

Has this number been made available to all police departments? I know, as a private 

citizen, I would probably want to call the police immediately and 

MR. O'GRADY: Yes, it has. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: (continuing) The public can be assured that every 

police department in the State of New Jersey knows that if a child is being abused, 

we have what is known as a child-abuse hotline, and they can call that number, and 

they will give me this. 

MR. O'GRADY: I would be very surprised of any police department that 

did not know of that number's existence. We work very closely with many of the 

police departments around child-abuse situations. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: And, you have communicated that with each and every 

police department in writing, I assume. 

C A R O L T A Y L O R: At the tirre of the passage of the Dodd Law, we did do that, and we 

followed it up with sale joint training with police departments around reporting 

and mutual cooperation. 

We also have agreements with the Department of Education and Department 

of Health around their advising hospitals, and schools, and teachers and nurses 
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of how they can report to DYFS. 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Yes, I understand that the teachers do know and 

the nurses do know, and they are fairly well aware of the process. I am concerned, 
however, with the person next door -- to the child, or the adult, by the way --
I am conerned with the ability of a young child, unable to call a number or know 
what number to call. I suspect that there are a lot of young children who would 
be in a position to be able to communicate with another young child, and in the 
course of their discussions, talkal::IDQt it. I am concerned that these children --
I am, in a very generic sense, concerned that the public is not aware of this 
number or aware of the process, and I would call upon you to make certain that 
they are, in fact, aware. 

If it takes communicating with every police department in the State of 
New Jersey, and if it takes a program of pleading with the media to do this, then 
I would ask you to do whatever is necessary to make it simple and easy to report 
the cases, because, let's face it -- this is not going to go away. It is not 
even going to be diminished. If anything, child abuse and child deaths, I would 
expect, would be continuing if given what is before us today, and what we can 
anticipate in the form of declining economic conditions, as has been pointed out 
earlier today. 

MR. O'GRADY: Your point is well taken, and we will be having an 
increased community education campaign to follow up on that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: I would expect to be seeing it during cartoons and 
on Channels 13, 52, and 58 and in my local newspaper. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Could I just ask one question along that line? 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, Assemblyman. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: I know on my local radio station, we have heard 

many times -- ads from DYFS, in fact, using supervisors in the field in Warren 
County -- in fact, Alice Carducci with your agency, is one of the people who is 
on that advertisement. Is that paid for, or that a public service by the station? 

MR. O'GRADY: Public service by the station, usually --
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN:· Maybe what we ought to do is1 following up with 

what Frank is saying -- or my colleague -- that we ought to have more public 
service announcements from these radio and T.V. stations, because I have heard 
on that station alone, WRNJ, in the Hackettstown area, at least twice a day during 
a four or five-week period. That is a lot of air time for a one-minute ad. So, 
possibly we could get that kind of help throughout the State. 

MR. O'GRADY: All right. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you very much. Before you start, let me 

ask you this question: Did you give us a copy of your testimony? Does David 
Price have a copy? Do I have a copy? 

MR. O'GRADY: If you would permit me, Chairman, I will try to shorten 
this for you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Oh, there are charts. 
MR. O'GRADY: We will not labor on this. Okay? I will explain what 

I intend to do,so that we will try to shorten the time. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The point that I want to make is, there are many 

people who want to be heard, and I have to have some semblance of balance here. 
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You know, I don't want to be taken away on some big charts up here. 

MR. O'GRADY: Okay. We will forego, if you want, the chart, and you 

have been given a printed copy of the chart so that you can look at it at your 

leisure. If you are like me, you need a lot of glasses to look at some of this 
stuff. 

The second piece 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you very much. All right. We have that. 
MR. O'GRADY: The second was a written narrative to describe the chart 1 

so that you can have that and you don't really have to look at the chart. The 
third paper deals with the child abuse and neglect procedures, and 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: That we would want to hear. 

MR. O'GRADY: (continuing) that is the one that I would like to review 

with you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: That we would want to hear. Can you develop that? 

MR. O'GRADY: Yes. In terms of the child abuse/neglect referrals, we 

have already discussed that if a call was received during office hours, the 

referrals go to the local district office, and after-hour referrals go to the 
Office of Child Abuse Control. 

The law mandates DYFS to investigate all allegations or child abuse or 

neglect within 72 hours of the referral. In some instances of serious abuse, where 
there is, in fact, immediate danger to the child, we are required to act immediately 
or within 24 hours. 

The listing below (referring to child abuse/neglect procedures) talks 
about where we must investigate immediately, and they are the situations where a 

child is currently being physically or sexually abused, a child who has been 
physically injured by abuse or neglect, where a child may need medical treatment 
due to abuse or neglect, a child is without adult supervision and not competent 
to provide for his own care, a child or family is in a severe crisis that cannot 
be handled over the phone, and there is doubt about the severity of a referred 

situation. 

Now, once the call comes in, the initial investigation -- what we 
require our staff to do -- the worker, if it is after hours -- the worker from 

the Special Response Unit, connected with the District Office makes the initial 
investigation, and these workers are on call at all times. We have the authority 
to request police assistance when there is personal protection for the worker, 
if needed, the nature of the referral dictates it. For example, if there is a 
death of a child, or that the past experience indicates that a particular parent 
responds only to the authority of the law. I should add that the police have been 
very cooperative with DYFS. They are also under their own workloads however, and 
sometimes some of the problems, if there isn't a response from the police, going 
to an apartment or project in Newark, might result having to wait until they can 
free up somebody. 

If the parent cooperates, the_ initial investigation consists of a 
physical inspection of the child and interviews with the parents, siblings and 
child, if appropriate. 

Our objectives at that particular point are really to make sure that 

the child is safe, that if the child needs immediate medical attention, that we 
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secure it, and that if the child is, in fact, in imminent danger, that we ask 
the parents to consent to a placement. If the parents refuse to either cooperate 
with the investigation or consent to a placement, we have to make that determina­
tion whether the child can remain safely in the home long enough for a court order 
to be obtained. If the child can remain in the home, we will go back to the office 
and do the necessary legal work, etc. to file the papers through the Deputy Attorney 
General's Office with the court. 

If not, however, the DYFS, as well as the police or the probation office, 
can remove the child without a court order. And, what we will do is remove the 
child and then secure a court order on the next day in terms of going to the court. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Can I just ask a question, if I may? 
MR. O'GRADY: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: I don't like to interrupt, but one thing that 
bothered me with the Commissioner's testimony he indicated that he gets some 
of this information from the paper, newpaper I assume, and it seems that most of 
this work is done in the District Office. I don't know if it goes to the regional 
office, and I guess the question that the Chairman asked is, when does it get to 
the Commissioner's office? 

MR. O'GRADY: Okay. To answer that, I think the Commissioner was 
addressing the issue of the death of a child. Sometimes the death of a child 
comes to the attention of the police first, before it even comes to our attention, 
or, in fact, may come to the attention of the local prosecutor. And, in fact, 
the news, the public news media, may get it before DYFS, in fact, finds out about 
it. So, sometimes there is a problem in that information getting to DYFS quicker, 
up-the-line, than it is getting to the news media. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Okay, because what bothers me here is, if you 
say that the DYFS worker has the ability to take the child out of the home, I 
don't know whether you have females, males out there -- I assume you have both. 
As a DYFS worker, it would be pretty difficult for a DYFS worker to take that 
child after being abused by a parent who is ready to abuse anyone possibly -­
and take that child out of the home. Don't they get in touch with the police? 

MR. O'GRADY: Yes, they would. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: As soon as possible? 
MR. O'GRADY: They would secure -- as indicated, I think, previously, 

they would call the police if, in fact, they needed to remove the child and they 
couldn't by themselves. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Oh, okay. All right. I'm sorry. 
MR. O'GRADY: That is fine. After the initial investigation, DYFS, of 

course, must do a much more thorough job of looking at the total family situation, 
and some of the components of that are observing the child's physical and emotional 
state, observing the child's physical surroundings, securing medical treatment 
for the child, trying to research collateral resources, whether this be hospitals, 
schools, neighbors, relatives and any other leads for information. What we try 
to do is to collect this information and record our findings, giving specific 
dates and separating fact from subjective evaluations. In the course of that, 
at the conclusion, we must come to some outcome, either that abuse or neglect is 

not substantiated, and the case is closed; that abuse or neglect is not substantiated, 
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but there may be some problem in the home. We may have a situation where the 
relationship between the spouses is such that they might need counseling, or, in 
fact, that there may be some education problems or healthneeds for the children, 
which would require day-care health services, so that we can provide services,; 
even though there is no abuse or neglect. 

We can find that abuse or neglect is substantiated, but the child is 
not in current danger, and we will continue to work with the family and provide 
supportive services. And, the last finding that abuse or neglect is substan-
tiated, and the child is in imminent danger, and the child is removed from the 
home either through parental consent or a court order. I may add that most of 
the removals in DYFS -- many of the removals are voluntary. Just the fact that 
the State is involved in the situation, and if we point out the problems to the 
parents, many of the parents allow DYFS to remove the children for the child's 
protection. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Who makes the determination of number three of 
the possible outcome -- the caseworker? 

MR. O'GRADY: That is correct, the caseworker, as well as the supervisor, 
in the situation. But, that is basically a caseworker judgment. There may be 
some collateral resources that we might use to substantiate our own opinion. For 
example, we might work with a particular psychologist in terms of psychological 
evaluations, or we might have some psychiatric information available to us, but 
the judgment the bottom line is that the worker makes that --

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: '1'«:>uld some of those deaths that occurred be 
attributed to the fact that there was some faulty judgment possibly? 

MR. O'GRADY: It is a judgment call, and I can tell you from looking 
at case situations and in terms of hindsight, there has never been one situation 
that I didn't have some feeling that something else couldn't have been done. It 
is a judgment call, which, in some ways, is based on the evidence before the 
worker, and in some ways, it is based on gut feelings and other feelings that are 
much more subjective in nature. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, just that to follow that question that 
the Assemblyman just asked. I think you have touched a very sensitive area here. 
What you are saying is, that it is always a judgmental decision, and a judgmental 
decision is always an important human factor. That human factor, of course, depends 
upon the individual. In most cases, it may be totally unrelated to training, 
totally unrelated to academic background. Judgment is a peculiar thing. So that, 
what we are talking about here is a very, very difficult area when we are talking 
about judgmental decisions. 

MR. O'GRADY: Very. In terms of the involvement with the county prose­
cutor, we have a responsibility first to report to the county prosecutor in any 
case where there is any suspected criminal conduct. In addition, all of the cases 
must be reported immediately that involve the death of a child, subjecting or 
exposing a child to unusual or inappropriate sexual activity, any type of injury 
or condition requiring hospitalization or more than superficial medical attention, 
repeated instances of physical violence committed against a child, or substantially 
depriving a child of necessary care over a period of time, or abandonment of a 
child. 
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It should be noted at the conclusion that at any stage in this process, 
if the parents refuse to cooperate, the Deputy Attorney General's Office needs to 
be consulted to determine if there are sufficient grounds to obtain a court order 
to either force the parents to cooperate with the investigation, or remove the 
child from the home. The gathering of the evidence is the responsibility of the 
caseworker. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In the nine cases that took place during the 
course of this year, when Assemblyman Haytaian asked you a question in that 
connection, you pointed out that you were somewhat familiar with each of those 
cases, and you also pointed out that, again, you know, with the wonder of hind­
sight, that there may or could have been a different approach. In all of those 
nine cases that you looked -- I am assuming that you looked at all of the nine 
cases, and that you are familiar with all of the nine cases -- aside from what 
you just said now, was there anything about any one of those nine cases that was 
ll)setting to you, or as a matter of fact, indicated to you that there was a real 
dangerous omission, of a negligent omission, or an indifferent omission, or an 
omission that resulted from -- I am not going to say bad judgment, because that 
is always a very difficult thing to measure. But, on that other parts that I just 
asked -- negligence, indifference, a bad decision, a decision that was made out­
of-hand -- was there anything like that connected with any of these nine cases, 
in your opinion? 

MR. O'GRADY: Well, while Carol may want to comment further, I feel that 
in at least one or two, yes -- that there was 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In those one or two cases where you had this 
feeling, was this -- what action was taken against the person who was guilty of 
this kind of conduct? Was there any action taken by the Division against that 
person? 

MR. O'GRADY: Disciplinary charges were brought, and, in fact, the case 
was referred to Criminal Justice. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The case was referred to Criminal Justice. 
MR. O'GRADY: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: So, you acted immediately on that when that was 

brought to your attention. And, as a matter of fact, is that the practice of your 
Division when something like that occurs in the category that I just mentioned? 
Not bad judgment, because again, not a judgmental thing, but again, indifference, 
negligence, a bad decision -- is that the practice of your department to make an 
immediate reference of a situation like that for disciplinary action, or if it is 
necessary to refer it to the Attorney General? 

MR. O'GRADY: Very definitely. In fact, if we were negligent to do that, 
we would be negligent in our overall responsibilities as administrators. There is 
no room in working with families and children, with a worker, somebody else 
involved with the families and the clients, who would not do what they are expected 
to do in terms of not judgement, but in terms of dealing with the family and hand­
ling the situation appropriately. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: So, what you are saying, for the record now, that 
is all of those cases that I've put in a particular category -- that in these nine 
instances, that those particular cases that fit into the category I mentioned 
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have been referred to the proper agency for disciplinary action, and, as a matter 

of fact, for possible criminal prosecution. 

MR. O'GRADY: Correct, Mr. Chairman. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Assemblyman Pelly? 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: I have no further questions. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: 

Assemblyman Haytaian? 

No, I haven't. 

The chart I am going to refer the chart to 

our staff, and I am going to ask our staff to brief us on those charts so that 

we don't take the time here with the charts. 

MR. O'GRADY: Fine. Just one final comment: If anybody else would like 

copies of it, I have some additional copies, and if they see me, I'll make sure 

they get one. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you one more question before you 

leave us. You know, you are to be commended for the fact that you have referred 

this -- of the cases that you think needed referrel to the Attorney General or 

for other disciplinary action. What are you doing that will be different now that 

could help to prevent the kind of conduct we are talking about? 

MR. O'GRADY: In the one case, and without getting into particulars, 

there is sometimes no substitute for the basic human qualitites that are needed 

of anybody dealing with the public, and that is honesty, and a position of being 

straight forward. I --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, I just want to make the record clear, 

because sometimes we look for easy answers. What you just said now is so important, 

because that doesn't come with training, that doesn't come with academic skills; 

that is a human quality and a human shortcoming that is very difficult to detect, 

and the only time it surfaces is when it happens. However, you are alerted to 

that. That is what you are saying. 

MR. O'GRADY: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, hopefully, you can devise something to deal 

with that. Of course, I don't expect any magic, and I don't expect anything to 

deal with something as elusive as that. 

MR. O'GRADY: I think some of the efforts that we will take in the 

quality assurance programs in terms of trying to do more reviews of records that 

might turn up something like that in advance might be helpful. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you very much. Thank you. 

We are going to take one more witness -- Alexandra Larson. Is Alexandra 

Larson here? 

AUDIENCE: Yes, I am. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Alexandra, will you tell us who you are? 

R. ALEX ANDRA LARSON: Good morning. I am Alexandra Larson, 

Director of the New Jersey Commission on Children's Services. It is a twenty-one 

member Legislative Oversight Commission, which was created 2½ years ago. 

I would like to --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How often do they meet? 

MS. LARSON: They meet once a month. They are actually terminating in 
one month. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And where do they meet? 
MS. LARSON: Here in Trenton. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And you say they are terminating? 
MS. LARSON: Yes, they are. Their actual term is over. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What do you mean, their term is over? Were 

they just created for a specific period? 
MS. LARSON: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Were they created for a two-year period, one-
year period? 

MS. LARSON: A two and one-half-year period, and that time period is 
now terminating. The group has completed its project. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: It was a legislative creature created for two 
and one-half years, and the two and one-half years•ai:e expiring? 

MS. LARSON: That is correct. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you this: What was the purpose of 

this creature of the Legislature? 
MS. LARSON: The primary purpose was to take a close look at childrens' 

programs as they exist now in New Jersey. One of the problems that actually 
triggered the creation was the fact that there were widespread problems in terms 
of overall coordination of services. There were --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me. When your Commission meets, and you 
look at these problems, what do you do? 

MS. LARSON: There were a series of things that happened. One was a 
group of public hearings where approximately 100 members -- community members came 
and testified about issues --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Your Commission called public hearings -­
MS. LARSON: Yes, they did. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: When you pinpointed a problem, you called public 

hearings. 

MS. LARSON: It was more of a general approach to gather information. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: For example, what were some of the problems that 

you pinpointed,that you called a public hearing on? 
MS. LARSON: Well, the public hearings were called on a more general 

level to gather information on problems. There were a number of -­
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Give us an example of a problem. 
MS. LARSON: The primary problem is coordination of services within 

New Jersey. There are 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Coordination of services. And, you called 
public hearings on the coordination of services. 

MS. LARSON: Yes, sir. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And when you called the public hearings on the 

coordination of services, to whom was that record made available after it was 
completed? 

MS. LARSON: It was made available to anybody who requested -- we 
believe that you got copies. You were one of the people who actually requested 
them. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: It was sent to this Committee? 
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MS. LARSON: To you personally. That was last year. There was a 
report, as well, issued in October of this year, linking policy with need. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Oh, yes. No, I just got that. 
MS. LARSON: Yes. This actually summarizes the input from all the 

public hearings held, as well as hearings with nine agencies in New Jersey. We 
also completed a survey of all State agencies to look at the dollars in programs. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In your opinion, is the work of that Commission 
finished, concluded, and are you satisfied that there is no longer any need for 
your Commission? 

MS. LARSON: I believe that the work is concluded in terms of this 
report. I believe, in terms of implementingwhat is recommended in this report, 
by no means is the job done in terms of improving childrens' programs in New 
Jersey. We have many, many problems before us. 

Quite frankly, DYFS is only one of them. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What, honey? 
MS. LARSON: DYFS is only one problem amongst many. We tend to look 

at DYFS :in isolation from the overall system. It is only one part of that system. 
There are a multitude of other State agencies, and there are thousands of local 
agencies, and there are many, many problems in how those agencies work with each 
other, how the resources are actually utilized, and how people get served. 

Right now, we do not know who is actually getting served at what cost, 
and whether the money is going to the populations most in need. There is a very, 
very poor system of accounting for how we use our money here)in terms of childrens' 
programs,. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: A very poor system of accounting of how the money 
is used by the entire Agency. 

MS. LARSON: By the entire State when we talk about childrens' programs. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Everybody knows that, that the money is badly 

handled. It always has been from the beginning of time. But, I am talking about 
this Agency. Are you saying that the Agency handles the money badly too? 

MS. LARSON: Which AgencyJ in particular1right now are you referring to? 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: DYFS. 

MS. LARSON: I have questions about how the money has been utilized, 
and I am not talking about in terms of gross mismanagement. I am talking about 
allocation of resources. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I am not talking about gross mismanagement, 
because if there was gross mismanagement, it would be a matter for the Attorney 
General. We are talking about what your Commission has seen about the expenditure 
of money. You say that there are questions in your mind about the expenditure of 
that money. 

MS. LARSON: The major question is whether we are logically allocating 
the money to the populations most in need. To give you an example, why is it that 
we have not plowed more of the resources we have into the urban areas, where, quite 
obviously, that is where the most critical need exists? What that goes to are some 
very serious questions about looking at the needs of populations and setting prior­
ities. That has not been done. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: So, you were dissatisfied with -- your Commission 
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was dissatisfied with that, and your Commission deals with that in that report? 
MS. LARSON: Yes, it does. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you this: Is your opinion that the 

Commission should be continued, or do you think that the work is finished? 
MS. LARSON: As it is currently constituted, I don't think it should 

continue the mandate --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: It is finished, in your opinion. 
MS. LARSON: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: All right. I am going to ask David Price, our 
staff member here, that, before you leave, -- do you have an extra copy of that 
report? 

MS. LARSON: Yes, I do. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Would you give him an extra copy of that report 

so that he can review it and talk to me, so that the Committee can then get the 
benefit of a briefing from him on that report)just so that we can have an 
official look at your report? 

MS. LARSON: Yes, I would be happy to. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Would you do that now? I am asking David Price 

to make sure that that is done. Okay? Is there anything else that you want to 
add? 

MS. LARSON: Yes, there is. I wanted to focus -- I had contacted your 
office with questions about individual cases, and I think you have had those and 
you have utilized them and covered them. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I have that in my file? 
MS. LARSON: Yes, you do. It was a series of questions about how the 

individual cases were handled in terms of initial complaint review. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: (talking to Mr. Price) David, did I give you 

that? Excuse me. Did I give you those cases that she is talking about? 
Can you give us a little further identification on those cases? 
MS. LARSON: Yes, I can. It is a series of questions, which came to 

you in a letter --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: For example, for example. 
MS. LARSON: How was the initial complaint actually handled? Did it 

include a medical evaluation? What was the caseworker's level of training and 
experience? I believe you have covered all of those areas before. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I think we covered that with some of the testimony. 
MS. LARSON: Yes, you did. The broader issue that I wanted to address 

in terms of DYFS is the entire question of looking at it in isolation, and what 
happens when we do that. I think I mentioned before that we found that DYFS was 
only one part of an overall system, and that system, as a whole, does not work. 
We have an anticipation that DYFS will work in partnership with other agencies, 
but nothing has been done on a broad level to promote that kind of partnership 
here is New Jersey. 

On a very broad level -- a statewide level -- to give you an example, 
DYFS has to count on schools --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, does your report suggest how that can 
be done? 
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MS. LARSON: Yes, it does. It talks, in part, about using new types 
of mechanisms to integrate services at the local level, where you would bring 
a package of services together and those workers together, so, rather than 
arguing over cases and competing over clients, they would work together to meet 
the needs of clients. That is not happening now. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How would there be competition? 
MS. LARSON: Right now, amongst many agencies, there is competition 

over clients where the programs are actually similiar -- number one. Number two, 
there is real competition over dollars. We all realize it right now that we are 
in a very, very tight time when it comes to money. Number three, there is, what 
I would call, creaming that can go on, and that is that everybody really wants to 
serve the easy client -- the client who does not have multiple problems, the 
client who does not require a lot of time. And, there is competition over those 
kinds of clients, where the much more difficult clients wind up going unserved. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Nobody wants the real difficult problems. 
MS. LARSON: Exactly. In the absence of any real statewide listing of 

goals and objectives as to how we allocate the resources, those clients are the 
ones who are often shunted aside, and then we turn to DYFS, and we, at times, 
expect them to work miracles with those individuals without the support of other 
community agencies. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Just for the purpose of the record, so that it 
becomes a part of the official record, what is the name of that report? Let's 
identify it for the record by giving youraame and the Commission that you repre­
sent and the official name of that report? 

MS. LARSON: Alexandra Larson, New Jersey Commission on Children's 
Services, and the name of the report is "Linking Policy with Need, A Call to Action 
to the Governor and to the Legislature." 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And in what office are those reports available? 
MS. LARSON: In our office, which is right down the street, 105 West 

State Street. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, you are going to be out of business shortly, 
aren't you? 

MS. LARSON: Yes, we are. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Okay. What else did you want to add? 
MS. LARSON: I wanted to urge you, as a Committee, to look well beyond 

DYFS in assessing childrens' services issues. I see DYFS as just a beginning 
point, and what we have done in the past in public forums,is continually going 
back to assess in isolation. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Look beyond where? Where would you go? Beyond 
where? 

MS. LARSON: I would go number one, to the overall Department of Human 
Services and look at how the other units relate with DYFS and with each other. 
The Mental Health Unit handles childrens' issues. There is a Mental Retardation 
Unit, which, as well, handles childrens' issues. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The correction. 
MS. LARSON: That is a whole other department, and right now, what we 

see happening is, to be frank with you, a lot of disagreements between Corrections 
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and Human Services over where youngsters ought to go. There are children who 

ultimately wind up incarcerated because there are no other appropriate services 

made available to them. I am making that point,because I am saying there are 

children who are not dangerous, who are placed in Corrections because other 

components of the system do not want to serve them. As long as you have a 

system that doesn't have one point of real coordination, you are allowing your 

individual agencies to pass kids around like so many chips. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In passing kids around with the competition -­

what you called the "skimming of the cream," how do you overcome a thing like that, 

because it is human nature for everybody to do that very thing? How do you over­

come a thing like that? 

MS. LARSON: One primary way of attempting to do that no system is 

ever perfect, and we realize that -- one primary w~y is to come up with an over­

all plan in priorities -- number one. What are the services which are priority 

services? Number two, to have a coordination mechanism of some type at the State 

level, as well as the local level. Make one person responsible to work with those 

different units and to see that a child gets served. 

Right now, when a child comes into a local DYFS office, he or she goes 

through an intake process. At the same time, at the local Mental Health Clinic, 

he or she goes through an intake process. At the same time, at the welfare office, 

he or she goes through an intake process. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Do you mean that over and over, with all the 

different agencies, they go through this rigamarole? 

MS. LARSON: Over and over, yes. A multitude of evaluations take 

place quite often at, I might add, great cost and great confusion often to the 

child and family. One agency evaluates the child 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The child becomes an adult, going from one 

agency to another. 

AUDIENCE: (laughter) 

MS. LARSON: That is a very astute observation. It is particularly 

prone to happen with those youngsters who are difficult to serve, who come from 

multi-problem families. There is an old adage that we used to pass around, and 

that was that under ten, the child was abused and neglected; over ten, the child 

was incorrigible or a delinquent. I have seen that happen. I worked for six 

years as a caseworker in the system, in DYFS, and I saw kids passed around from 

one place to the other, actually growing older in the system until they reached 

the point where they were no longer severely physically abused. They were then 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you a personal question, because I 

want to bring this into perspective in my own mind. What do you do now? You 

don't have to answer the question if you don't want to. 

MS. LARSON: Right now, I am in my current job here. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Where? 

MS. LARSON: With this Agency, the Commission on Children's Services. 

I am Director of it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: When this Commission goes out, you are out of 

business. Is that correct? 

MS. LARSON: That is correct. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: All right. I just wanted it to be brought in 
I am impressed by your attitude and your approach to this, and as a matter of 
fact, I'm impressed by many of the things that you are talking about. I just 
wanted to know where you were corning from. Okay? 

MS. LARSON: All right, thank you. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you this: When that report of yours 

and we are going to go into that report. As a matter of fact, I am asking David 
to take a good look at that so that he can brief us. As a matter of fact, I 
wish that you would give him more than one copy, because I am going to ask some 
other people to take a look at that report also. There may be some of the things 
in that report that we may be looking for, and I am going to ask also that the 
Committee members take a look at your report. 

You have no other recommendation beyond what you just said now? Do you 
have any feeling about the fact that, and again, you don't have to answer this 
question, because it is a personal question. Do you have any feeling about the 
fact that this Agency and you are going to be discontinued? Do you want to 
answer that question? 

MS. LARSON: I would be happy to answer that. I have a very strong 
feeling about the fact that in New Jersey currently, we will have no kind of over­
sight mechanism on childrens' services -- number one. Number two, I also feel 
very strongly about the fact that there is no statewide listing of priorities, 
goals and objectives for children. I would like to see something done with what 
is recommended in here. I can't recommend to you right now how that ought to 
happen. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Instead of that one copy that I asked you to give 
David, give him 12, all right? Please? Is there anything else that you want to 
add? 

MS. LARSON: I would be happy to. Yes, there was one additional point, 
and that is that I wanted it to be clear from my testimony today that I am not 
here to, in any way, cast any blame on DYFS line staffers. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I don't think that anybody got that impression. 
As a matter of fact, if I can express a concensus feeling here, I think we are 
all impressed by your testimony, and I think it is sincere, honest and intelligent. 
I wouldn't make any apologies for your position here if I were you. I would quit 
while I was ahead. 

AUDIENCE: (laughter) 
MS. LARSON: I would like to add one thing to that though, and that is 

that I think the DYFS line staffers are, as a whole, an incredibily committed and 
dedicated group, and I would hope that, as part of today's hearing, that may be 
recognized. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you very, very much. We really appreciate 
your -- wait, just a moment. Assemblyman Pelly has a question. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: I just have one question, Ms. Larson. You spoke of 
one recommendation -- that dealing with oversight of child placement and the entire 
child placement system. In earlier testimony, Professor Meyer Schreiber spoke of 
a DYFS Citizens' Advisory Board to oversee the various DYFS activities, and I 
would perceive it, although he didn't say it, that this Board be established in 
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each of the 36 districts. Do you see that as providing adequate citizen over­
sight? 

MS. LARSON: I think it is very, very valuable; however, right now, it 
is limited to reviewing the cases of children placed out of home. That Review 
Board does not look at the cases of children in-home or who are getting service 
at home. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: The Review Board that Dr. Schreiber suggests is 
not yet in existence. It is not the one -- the one he is speaking of is not yet 
in existence, but he is suggesting that there be individual boards citizens 
boards created -- as I understood from his testimony this morning. 

MS. LARSON: Yes, that is what he did say. 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Okay. That was my only point. And, you are 

suggesting that that may be an appropriate oversight or vehicle for oversight. 
MS. LARSON: It might be a very valuable mechanism to get the community 

involved in the workings of DYFS and to obtain public understanding of some of 
the needs and problems of the families. At the same time, it might be useful as 
a mechanism to hold the Agency accountable. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Mr. Chairman, one of the problems that I have, 
and I have to apologize for leaving when I did -- I received a phone call. Chris 
Jackman wanted me for a minute on another problem. 

You had indicated that, when I did come in, I heard that part of the 
testimony that different agencies have a responsibility over the child as that 
child is growing up. What suggestion did you make to alleviate that situation? 
You know, we have a problem, and I know that kind of problem because I have seen 
it. What would you suggest be done to solve the problem? 

MS. LARSON: One of the things that I think needs to happen is to make 
a strong movement towards what is called "integration of services," where you 
pull the different service agencies into one unit at the local level, and you 
make one administrator responsible for seeing that the family gets service. You 
do away with the multi-intake processes, and rather than having a child and the 
family moving from one office to another, and even in some instances, one town to 
another, to get services, you house it as close to the neighborhood as possible. 
There is a new concept right now called "Community Schools" where you take a 
neighborhood school, and you house a group of service people in that school. 
Even if they are not paid out of the same pocket, just through housing them 
together, you begin to get a team approach and the kind of cooperation that you 
need to really service a family and a child properly. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Can't this be done on a district level? For 
instance, by counties -- a small county -- I believe we have one district office 
located in Belvidere -- in DYFS. Why can't that be done at that district office? 

MS. LARSON: There really is no reason why it can't take place. There 
are obstacles to creating that kind of mechanism in terms of the salaries of staff. 
There was an experiment in Monmouth County where that was a problem. The primary 
reason that it hasn't happened, I believe, is that we have not really worked toward 
it. It would take a lot of energy; it would take a lot of planning. It would take 
the cooperation and the good will of a fair number of people. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: While Mr. O'Grady is still here, possibly you can 
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take a look at that aspect of it. It is really not fair to ask you that question, 
but we could have asked you that question. Until it was discussed, there was no 
reason to ask it, but possibly, you could look into that. 

Okay, thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Just to follow up that question, would you do us 
a special favor, please, and just give us a memorandum on this point that you just 
developed now. Give us a memorandum on that so we can have the memorandum and 
even talk to the Commissioner about that -- on the point that you just made now. 

MS. LARSON: Yes, I would be happy to. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Would you do that? 
MS. LARSON: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you very much. 
We are going to hear Dr. Anna Mayer of the Mental Health Association of 

New Jersey. Is she here? 

Mrs. Mayer, can you identify yourself a little further, please? 
DR. ANN A B. MAYER: Well, I am Dr. Anna B. Mayer. I happen to be 
appearing on behalf 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Are you a doctor of medicine? 
DR. MAYER: No, I am a doctor of social welfare. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Oh, an 
DR. MAYER: I have had a long professional career in social policy and 

teaching, research, etc. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, you are associated with the Mental Health 
Association of New Jersey? 

DR. MAYER: I am now, since retiring from Rutgers University, I have 
been serving as a volunteer and and advocate for children. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And your Association now is with a non-profit 
Association. 

DR. MAYER: That is one of them. I am Chairman -- I am a member of 
the Board, and I am Chairman of their Task Force on Child Advocacy. I was a 
member appointed by the Govenor to the Governor's Commission, and I worked very 
hard on this report. I want to just say that I am in complete --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: On what report? 
DR. MAYER: On the Governor's Commission Report that Alexandra Larson 

just discussed. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Oh. 

DR. MAYER: I was a member of that Commission. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You were a member of that Commission also? 
DR. MAYER: Right. I am also a member of the Council for Human Services 

in Middlesex County. I am from Middlesex. In fact, Assemblyman Pelly is my 
Assemblyman. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You are from his town? 
DR. MAYER: No, I am from East Brunswick. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: From East Brunswick? 
DR. MAYER: Okay? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Well, now you have really identified yourself. 
DR. MAYER: Well, you asked for it, and you got it. I have handwritten 

all of that out. I thought it would take up too much of your valuable time. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: No, Doctor, just this -- and even though you 
are from Assemblyman Pelly's district, I just want to say this. We have a limited 
amount of time here, and I just want you to hone in and focus in on what you 
think is most important. Before you do that, do you have any written testimony? 

Committee. 

record? 

David. 

DR. MAYER: All right. Yes, I have copies for every member of the 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Would you make sure that we get copies? 
DR. MAYER: You will each have a copy of this testimony. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Do we have it? 

DR. MAYER: No, it is right here, and I'll turn it into Mr. Price. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Would you please/so that it becomes part of 

DR. MAYER: I would be glad to do that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Oh, thank you very much. Let's give that to 

the 

DR. MAYER: I am going to see if I can summarize seven pages in a few 
minutes. It is going to be very difficult to do. 

The points that I made on behalf of the Mental Health Association were 
to try to show that the DFYS worker has to have adequate resources in order to 
make the decision as to whether the child should remain at home or be removed. 
Since 60% to 70% of the children coming to DYFS who are in placement with DYFS 
or are to be placed, are disturbed children to varying degrees. Therefore, the 
Mental Health Association has a strong interest in the kind of services that DYFS 
provides. 

We found that when we closed the three State Hospital Units that, since 
that time, there are very many disturbed children who come to DYFS and for whom 
there are no adequate services. So, in this report, and I won't go through it 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, we closed what? We closed what? 
DR. MAYER: We closed up these units for --
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What units? 
DR. MAYER: In three State Hospitals in the psychiatric hospitals. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Oh, the childrens' units. 
DR. MAYER: The childrens' units, right. We still have Trenton State 

and Arthur Brisbane, but we have not developed adequate services for the very 
disturbed children who are coming to DYFS in the community. We don't have the 
community-based services that we need. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And where are those children being placed -- these 
very disturbed children? 

DR. MAYER: Well, they are being placed in foster family homes and into 
various types of trea:tnent-oriented institutions, but we don't have enough of them. 
DYFS has developed --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The treatment -oriented institutions such as what? 
DR. MAYER: Well, it is going to take me a long time to go through that. 

There are long-term residential placements. There are group homes. The best 
facility right now is the teaching family home, which DYFS has developed. I 
don't have the figures with me. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: No, no, no, you have described it sufficiently. 
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DR. MAYER: The money that went from the care of children in the State 

psychiatric hospitals has been utilized to develop screening servies -- services 

to families. I think we have two in-patient hospital units. We need three more. 

In other words, the money has been used to develop the resources to keep those 

children in their own communities. They are not adequate. 

We are hoping that when the new "Per Capita Bill" is passed, we will 

have additional funds to go forward with that program, and to -­

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Under a capital program. 

DR. MAYER: The "Per Capita" the new "Per Capita." 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Oh, "Per Capita"? 

DR. MAYER: Pass a new increase "Per Capita Bill" -- that some of that 

money will go to disturbed children. Right now, only 6% of the mental health 

budget is used for childrens' services, and until we have some increase funding, 

we are not going to be able to develop the additional kinds of resources that we 

need. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I think we have to be realistic that that is not 

down the road. 

DR. MAYER: That is not going to happen. Well, it has passed both houses 

of the Legislature a number of times and has been vetoed. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, but they never provide the money. That is 

what is wonderful about those two houses. 

DR. MAYER: They will never provide it, right. 

Now, I would like to move to two points, which really fill in a little 

bit of what Alexandra Larson raised at this hearing. Let me read this because I 

am trying to talk so fast that I am not really giving you a picture of what I have 

in mind. 

The Mental Health Association urges that early public hearings be held 

on Senator Orechio's bill, S-614 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Doctor, may I make a suggestion, please? 

DR. MAYER: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You don't have to hold the microphone, you don't 

have to be close. Just relax and talk in a normal voice, and sit --

DR. MAYER: I must say that I am not relaxed because I have so much to 

say, and I don't know how to say it in a few minutes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I just want to be helpful to you. Okay? 

DR. MAYER: All right. The Mental Health Association urges that early 

public hearings be held on Senator Orechio's bill, S-614, to establish an Office 

for Child Development. That is a specific recommendation that I think would take 

care of many of the problems that we have uncovered in our Commission's work 

the Commission on --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, what does that bill propose to do? 

DR. MAYER: To establish an office for child development. It has been 

introduced -- a couple of years ago, I think -- and we would like to ask that 

hearings be held on that bill. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Is that bill in the Senate? 

DR. MAYER: Yes, it was introduced in the Senate. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Has there been a hearing in the Senate? 
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DR. MAYER: No, we are calling for hearings at this point. Such an 
office could offer a mechanism needed to collect, analyze, assess and prioritize 
service needs and gaps on the basis of data from departments, divisions and 
county planning offices offering social and human services affecting children 
and their families. 

That would take care of a major recommendation in the Governor's 
Commission Report. I would urge every member of the Committee to specifically 
read the one and two recommendations, which cover the problem of the need for 
central planning -- resource someplace in State government. And this office 
would give us a chance, if hearings were held, to hear and discuss what would 
be the best kind of mechanism to do this. 

The data collection, however, would have to be based on a common language, 
definitions, and assumptions to describe emotional and behavioral symptoms, as well 
as general recipient characteristics. Each division now and each arm of government 
uses different categories in describing what the child's behavior is, what the 
diagnosis is, and what his family characteristics are. We need to have some kind 
of an overall approach to this, so that every agency reporting would use a common 
set of data. Such planning would add coherence to the budget process and make it 
possible, in time, to evaluate the effectiveness of our policies and our funding 
decisions. 

We do not have the data we need to really make an assessment of where 
money should go and what kind of resources are needed. 

The second and last point: There has been a wide consensus in the State 
that the delivery of social and human services are characterized by lack of coor­
dination, duplication of effort, and critical service gaps. Inefficiency and 
waste are caused by too many access points -- our families have to go from one 
agency to another -- conflicting eligi ility and funding policies, and fragmentation 
of the locus of responsibility. 

I would like to make a point on that. There are often divisions between 
DYFS and the welfare boards on whether a child should be removed or not removed 
from home, which is a key issue before this hearing. I know of one case where I 
was present at a community-wide meeting in our county where an infant died during 
the time the welfare worker wanted the child removed from the home, and the DYFS 
worker felt that the child should remain in the home. Shortly thereafter, the 
infant was brought to the hospital dead, and the whole committee of the community 
a whole group of us were invited to hear about this case. It left an indelible 
impression on me. 

We have to have some central place 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How long ago did that happen? 
DR. MAYER: It happened some years ago. I would say about four years ago. 

Now, what we would recommend would be that the social services in DYFS and the 
welfare board should be unified into one social service system in the county. 
Each county --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: DYFS and who? 
DR. MAYER: And the services under welfare. We heard this morning that 

50% of the children who come to DYFS come from 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What have you got? You've got welfare, you've 
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mental retardation, you've got 
DR. MAYER: Well, we would have to develop -- why go into all of that? 

We would have to work with --
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What you are talking about is the better coordin­

ation and what our friend called "packaging" the whole --
DR. MAYER: No, I was talking about more than that. I was talking about 

an actual integration into one social service system, not one focusing on the 
family and the child in the other -- the childrens' agency. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The Assemblyman has a question. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: But, Doctor, this can be done under DYFS because 

welfare is under DYFS. The Division of Youth and Family Services, in essence, is 
under DYFS, at least -- through Human Services -- at least it was while I was on 
the county level of government -- not under DYFS, but under Human Services. So, 
it can be done within the framework of the Department, and it should be. 

DR. MAYER: Well, there --
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me. In that connection, I thought that 

when we reorganized the Department and dubbed it the Department of Human Services, 
that we were doing that very thing. 

DR. MAYER: Well, to some degree --
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, you say it hasn't worked out. 
DR. MAYER: I say it that at the county level, at the point of delivery 

of service, that it would be better if families could come to one social service 
agency and have a decision made as to what services and resources are needed for 
that family. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: All right. But, that is not possible because 
we are talking about DYFS as a State Agency and the County Welfare Department .and 
Boards as a county agency. 

DR. MAYER: Correct. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: So, you are talking about different levels of 

government interacting, and it is done pretty well in my county. But, you can't 
have, for instance, the DYFS service coming out on a local level through its 
Division under county jurisdiction. Things like that don't work. 

DR. MAYER: What we are proposing, and we do recommend it in the 
Governor's Commission Report -- we are recommending that we have a county-based 
social service structure in the county. It would be county-based. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Well, that is what we asked Mr. O'Grady to look 
into. 

DR. MAYER: This is about the fourth study that has recommended this. 
The Wechsler 1eport made this recommendation, the Musto Report made the recommendation, 
and now the Governor's Commission is making the recommendation. There isn't time 
today -- if you read my whole paper, I elaborate on this. But, I do think that 
it really doesn't make any difference, and you are quite right, whether it becomes 
an altogether State Agency or a county-based agency. The problem is --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, what you are saying is that we created 
a Department of Human Services, that now it is time to take a look at it to see 
if nuts and bolts have to be tightened up 

DR. MAYER: Exactly. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: (continuing) and to see what kind of sophistica-
tion has to take place there to make it a better working Department. That is 
what you are saying in essence. 

DR. MAYER: Well, I am saying that, and I am also saying that, in my 
opinion, it is better to have the basic family and childrens' agency as one 
system, not two systems. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I think we would all agree with that. 
DR. MAYER: Okay. Now, the reason the Wechsler Report recommended that 

it be a county-based sytem was for very pragmatic reasons. If you abolished the 
Welfare Boards, first of all, you would have to have legislation to do it 
it would not be easy. And, second, you would lose all the money that the counties 
now contribute to this. It would be very difficult to sustain the same funding. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Abolish the Welfare Boards, and then do what? 
DR. MAYER: The Wechsler Report which was done about four years ago, 

recommended -- made the statement with which I agree that we could have either 
an all-State system and move all of the services out of welfare into a State-
operated system, or we could move the services on the local level -- DYFS -- into 
a county system. The Wechsler Report and the Musto Report, and also the Governor's 
Commission Report all recommend it, and I would urge you to read those recommendations 
particularly, and give it some thought, or recommend that it would be better to 
have it a county-based system. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Doesn't that recommendation also have a coupler 
with it where the cost would be about $60 million to do this? 

DR. MAYER: No, no, I have never seen such a figure at all. No, I can't 
see why there would be any added cost. As a matter of fact, I think there is so 
much waste of it now between families who are being served by two agencies, like 
the Welfare Board and DYFS Office. I would think that all logic would be in the 
direction of a county-based system. 

I think that it would be wise when Senator Orechio has his hearing on 
the Office of Planning, that more attention be given to this whole issue. But 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Who is going to conduct those hearings? What 
Committee? Do you know? 

DR. MAYER: I don't know at all. I just raised with you the question 
of asking Senator Orechio, or supporting any effort he makes. In the Mental 
Health Association, we have already approached the Senator, and the Senator is 
interested in going forward, and we will, undoubtedly, be in touch with him to 
hold those hearings. But, I would think that it could be a joint hearing on the 
part of this Committee and the Senate Committee. There is no reason why it has 
to be one Committee. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: That is all right. If the Senate is going to 
hold a hearing, that is all right with us, because we will get the benefit of it 
anyhow with the record.• 

DR. MAYER: Well, I don't know now far this has gone with hearings. We 
are simply raising that today -- that we need hearings to think about a central 
office for planning, for advocacy, and for oversight for childrens' services. 

We also believe that such a hearing would give us an opportunity to 
look at what this bill, S-614, has, and for different groups within the State to 
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come forward with their ideas as to what exactly such an office should do. We 
are not completely -- I don't think the office -- in that bill, in the way that 
it is set up -- should be the end product. But, it certainly would be a good 

bill upon which to concentrate our efforts in --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Doctor, I think you have given us an idea, and 
I think your main thrust and the main theme of your presentation was to put the 
whole thing under one umbrella and to have a tighter organization so that you 

wouldn't have this multiple intake the multiple agencies dealing with the 
child and sending the child from one agency to another. I think you have made 
your point, and you have made it well. 

DR. MAYER: Could I just add one last thing? If the center of this 
merged or cooperative structure should be a family-centered child and family 
service, the specialized units like the Mental Health Services and Mental Retarda­
tion, would develop linkages with this central core service, but it should be a 
family centered thing. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: That is the main theme of your report. 

DR. MAYER: That is the main theme. As I said, it is covered in great 
detail in the Governor's Commission Report. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Good. Doctor, thank you very, very much. Thank 
you, Doctor. 

DR. MAYER: I appreciate your letting me do this. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you, Doctor. Do we have the reports, 
Doctor -- your testimony? May we have it? 

We are going to adjourn until 1:45 P.M., recess rather until 1:45 P.M. 

(RECESS) 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Is Mrs. Driver here, please? Do you want to 
come up here, please. We are going to call the Committee to order, and we are 
going to proceed. We are eight and one-half minutes late. 

Mrs. Driver, does everybody have copies of your testimony? 
CORINNE DRIVER: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: May I suggest, after you identify yourself and 
organization that you are representing, don't read the testimony. Just give us 
a summary of it, because we have the copies of it and it will be part of the 
record. Okay? 

MS. DRIVER: Okay, I have my summary in yellow. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: All right. May we have your name and the organ­
ization that you are representing? 

MS. DRIVER: Yes. I am Corrine Driver, and I am a volunteer. I am a 
member of a citizen Child Placement Review Board, and also, by virtue of that, I 
am on the State Child Placement Advisory Council. I am chairperson of that. 

The Child Placement Advisory Council requested that I appear on their 
behalf to testify today. We, as you know, as Review Board members, take an oath 
of confidentiality. We are appointed by the court, and, of course, we do take our 
confidentiality seriously. However, we, as Review Board members, have been frus­
trated by what we believe is a lack of safeguards in the system, and it is those 
that I would like to share with you or some of those. 
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I would like to raise ten questions for your consideration, which, 
hopefully, you will continue to consider, and I think some of the answers to 
those, perhaps, may lead to some safeguards that are currently lacking. 

Before I do that, I would like to ask you to pretend for a minute that 
you are on a Review Board yourself, and I would like to introduce two children 
to you. These children are both voluntary placements. That means that the 
parents or the legal guardian have signed a voluntary agreement with DYFS, 
allowing DYFS to place those children. That was mentioned this morning. 

First of all, there is Johnny. Johnny is five years old, and he has 
a seven-year-old brother. They were taken away from their mother by a woman whom 
they had never seen, and they were placed in two separate foster homes. Johnny was 
taken to live with a family that he had never seen before. There were other children 
in that family, and Johnny, for some reason, always got a smaller amount of food 
than anyone else. He did not know how to get home from his foster home. He could 
not call his mother because she didn't have a phone, and although he cried for 
her every night, he did not see his mother again for three months. 

A that time, a lady a caseworker -- took him to her office. It was 
a different lady than the one 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: A caseworker from what Agency? 
MS. DRIVER: DYFS. It was a different caseworker than the caseworker 

who had placed him, and when she returned him to foster care, she returned him to 
a different foster home,because she noted that he was looking undernourished. 

Now, as a Review Board, you are interested in the reason for placement 
the reason: neglect. Johnny's mother was an alcoholic, and if there was food in 
the house, she usually was not sober enough to prepare it. Neighbors reported 
this undernourished situation of the boys. 

The plan was to evaluate the mother her psychological and physical 
condition, and send her to Alcoholics Anonymous. When she recovered from her 
alcoholism, the children could be returned home. 

The next child I would like you to meet is a very real child. This case 
is active right now. Mary is twelve years old. She was removed from her home 
because her teacher noticed black and blue bruises below each shoulder on each arm. 
Mary has a sister who remained at home, although Mary was removed. 

The reason for placement: suspected abuse. 
The plan: to psychologically evaluate Mary's parents and Marylin an 

effort to determine if Mary was at risk, and to keep Mary in foster care until the 
results of those examinations were known. At that point, based on the result of 
those examinations, a plan would be made for Mary, hopefully, to return home. 

You, as a Review Board, agreed with that. The judge so ordered; however, 
the caseworker, at a different point in time, made a determination to return Mary 
home. So, despite the judge's order, before the examinations were complete, Mary 
was returned home. 

One month later, she comes before your Review Board, back in the system. 
She has been brutally raped --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What did the court do when this was called to the 
court's attention? 

MS. DRIVER: It was not called to the court's attention. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Why wasn't it called to the court's attention? 
The fact that they weren't following the court's instructions, in this particular 
case. 

MS. DRIVER: Well, I am calling it to your attention because it is a 
question that Review Board members have throughout the State. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, but there was an immediate practical thing 
to call it to the court's attention. 

MS. DRIVER: Well, the Child Placement Review Act gives authority to 
the court in a situation of a voluntary placement, and authority to a Citizen 
Review Board only as long as a child is in placement. If the child, for whatever 
reason, is returned home, it becomes beyond the jurisdiction of the court. 

So, Mary was returned home, at which point she was brutally raped by 
her father, and returned into care because she had to be hospitalized. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What are you saying? Are you saying that the 
caseworker in this particular case used bad, bad judgment? Is that what you are 
saying? 

MS. DRIVER: I don't --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Or, do you want us to draw our own conclusion? 
MS. DRIVER: No, I am raising questions. I am not saying anything 

because I don't know. But, this is typical; it is one of the major concerns that 
Review Board members have throughout the State -- that judges orders are not, in 
fact, being carried out consistently. These are judges orders related --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, you just said that the judge didn't know 
that his orders weren't being carried out. 

MS. DRIVER: That is right, because he didn't know it, nor did you, as 
a Review Board member, know it until Mary came back into placement, and then you 
discovered it. Now, that raises a question. I cannot give you an answer concern­
ing that. It is a real concern that we have, and I know that the court, itself, 
is concerned about this too. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Is the caseworker at the Review Board hearing? 
MS. DRIVER: In some counties, there is a caseworker at almost every 

hearing. In many counties, the answer is no. 
You could probably continue and raise the questions that I would like 

to raise for you. These are two sample cases. There are myriads, as Meyer 
Schrieber mentioned earlier this morning. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: We have to pursue something here, because I'm 
sure you are going to get to questions, and they are probably going to be answered. 
You have one sentence here, and this is what the Chairman harped on "A Review 
Board agreed with this plan, and the judge so ordered." 

Now, at that point, why didn't it occur? Because your next sentence 
says, "But Mary's caseworker made a determination to return her before the exam­
inations were completed." How could she have that jurisdiction over a judge's 
order while she was still in custody? 

MS. DRIVER: You will note that that is one of my questions that I have 
written down here. I don't know. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, but the judge could have called the case­
worker before him. 
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MS. DRIVER: Yes, but following the flow of it. What happens is, 
after the case is prepared, the plan is made. It comes into court for review 
by the Board. The Board's recommendation is sent to the judge. Now, the judge, 
under the Child Placement Review Act, has an option for three orders and one 
recommendation. He can order immediate return home, he can order to keep the 
child in placement, and the placement plan is appropriate, he can order to keep 
the child 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, but the judge has to be -- regardless of 
that, the judge, in his own mind too, has to be satisfied that he is doing the 
right thing. He just can't run away from responsibility. 

MS. DRIVER: That is right. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: As a matter of fact, he has a judicial respon­

sibility with great discretion as a judge. 
MS. DRIVER: I am delighted that you are picking up on this point. I 

think it is perhaps a question that relates to monitoring within the court system, 
as well as within the Division. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Well, who is going to monitor the monitors? 
MS. DRIVER: That perhaps is the advantage of the Review Board because 

we did discover, though very, very late in Mary's case, that the court order had 
not been carried out. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you this. We can't assume that we 
know what was in the judge's mind, but here the judge hcd jurisdiction. Here, 
the judge had the child before him with the Review Board. He issued an order; 
the order was ignored. Now, that should have been called to the judge's attention. 

MS. DRIVER: Well, the Review Board certainly did that when they found 
out, but they didn't find out until it was too late. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Until it was too late. 
MS. DRIVER: It is a frustration, and that is why I am sharing it with 

you. It is one of the main reasons that I was asked to appear before you. 
But, there are other questions, and --
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The next thing, of course, the judge didn't know 

that his order was ignored. The Review Board didn't know until it was too late. 
So, what are we saying? That the caseworker used bad judgement in this particular 
case? 

MS. DRIVER: Well, it appears that bad judgment was used to return Mary 
home. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, again, we get into that area of judgmental 
decisions, and so long as it is a judgmental decision, I don't see how you can be 
critical 1 because a judgmental decision depends upon the individual human being who 
is making it. 

But, a judgment, as we mentioned before, that is based upon negligence, 
indifference, or a bad decision -- that is a different story. Are we saying that 
this caseworker fits that category that I just described? 

MS. DRIVER: I don't know. I don't know why the caseworker made that 
decision, but I do know that somehow there was a safeguard lacking that allowed 
that decision to be made. I understand, and I am very sympathetic with caseworkers 
who have to make that kind of a decision. 
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Just because you see black and blue on a child, that doesn't mean it 
is a black and white case of removal. They can't be sure. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, again, unless there is some specific recom­
mendation that you can make to us, then we are in a very nebulous area and a very 
doubtful area. As a matter of fact, there will be no merit to the presentation 
unless there is some specific recommendation to be made. 

MS. DRIVER: Right. I am making a specific recommendation. That is, 
that you, this Committee, the Legislature pursue these questions. I am raising 
questions for you, and I am recommending that you take a harder look at them. I 
think you are very astute to have picked up on this the way you have because it 
is really the key to all the questions. 

But, I also should state that I am -- the primacy of my remarks is that 
the protective services system, which is what this hearing is designed to investi­
gate or hear about, I believe and Review Board members believe, starts well before 
a family self-destructs. Neglect starts way back before abuse in many cases. I 
am not here to be accusatory, but rather to raise questions which have circulated 
from citizens throughout the State. And, that is the key one. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Ms. Driver, the questions that you raised, of 
course, are questions that everybody is grappling with. As a matter of fact, this 
is one of the problems, but the questions, of course, are self-evident, but what 
we are looking for, aside from the questions, is if anyone has answers, solutions 
or recommendations. Of course, you are actually saying that no, you don't -- you 
are merely presently the fact that you want us to draw our conclusions. 

That is good; we'll do that, and as a matter of fact, that whole review 
process and Review Board process, as Assemblyman Haytaian is well aware of, because 
he has been very close to that -- that is a whole separate bag and a very difficult 
thing because it depends upon so many human factors. But, in the cases you are 
talking about, I don't see how we can be helpful at this point. 

MS. DRIVER: I have a very specific recommendation, and it relates to my 
first question. That is, the law itself that allows --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How should the law be changed? 
MS. DRIVER: All right. I suggest that that is, again, a subject for 

study, but I would recommend that one example might be the Arizona law. There are 
many states that don't have such a category as a voluntary placement, that is -­

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Are you saying to eliminate voluntary placement? 
MS. DRIVER: That is what I am saying might be a very good recommendation 

on the basis of study and having a look at the way the rest of the child placement 
or the law that allows placement for --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, what do they do in Arizona? 
MS. DRIVER: Well, they have a ninety-day period. A child can be removed 

from his or her home for ninety days. There is no category of voluntariSIII. during 
that ninety days. However, if the problem cannot be cured in ninety days, that 
child goes automatically --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Is that in your written testimony? 
MS. DRIVER: No. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You don't make reference to that in your written 
MS. DRIVER: Not to Arizona, no. I suggest that we take a look at our 
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law, and suggest that some states do not recognize a law that condones the split-

ting th~ center of a family under the g·uise of voluntarism. And, that is a 

recommendation. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Why don't you do this, if you want to be helpful 

to us -- give us a separate memorandum. Give us a separate memorandum, recommend-

ing, as you say, the elimination of this voluntary placement, and point out 

this is the practice in Arizona, so we can have the benefit of that kind of 

written memorandum before us. Will you make that available to David Price, 

Legislative Service, please? Okay? 

that 

MS. DRIVER: I will do that, yes. Yes, I would also, if I may, please 

mention a couple of other things that have not been mentioned this morning. 

ASSEMBLYMAN O'I'LOWSKI: No, I think frankly that we have the general 

idea that you are making, and ba5ed upon your written testimony and what we have 

elicited from you, I think we are satisfied that we have something concrete 

when we get this memorandum from you. Okay? 

MS. DRIVER: Well, I would like to commend this Committee for having 

these hearings, and I do hope you will pursue it. I do hope you will read my 

testimony. Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you very much, Mrs. Driver. 

Mrs. Mc Hugh, do you have written testimony? Mrs. McHugh, are you 

going to tell us who you are? 

T O N I MC Hu G H: I sure am. First of all, I would like to thank you for 

letting me have the opportunity to speak and for you 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You want to go back to your children, don't you? 

MS. MC HUGH: Yes, that is right. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Well, we are going to see that you do. 

MS . MC HUGH: I ' 11 be very brief. My name is Toni Mc Hugh, and I am the 

Co-Chairman of the New Jersey Commit.tee for Adoption 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: It is a volunteer organization? 

MS. MC HUGH: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Where is it based? 

MS. MC HUGH: The New Jersey Committee for Adoption is based in Morris 

County in New Vernon, New Jersey, but it is also an affiliate of a national 

committee, which is based in Washington and is called the National Committee for 

Adoption. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: So, you have the benefit of that affiliation. 

MS. MC HUGH: Right. I guess I am going to be talking to you from a 

little different perspective. I am not a trained social worker; I am an adoptive 

parent. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How many pages is your testimony? 

MS. MC HUGH: A page and one quarter. It is short. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Read it. 

MS. MC HUGH: Okay. We are a group that feels that adoption is a very 

loving way to build a family. It unites children who need a home with someone to 

love and love them with a couple who has a home and love to share. 

That is why I am here -- to express my hopes that there might be some­

thing done to make the courts, agencies, and public at large realize that the 

48 



rights of the child must be considered first. 

It is difficult for me to see the importance in returning a child to 

his or her blood parents if they have been repeated child abusers, murderers, 

or have neglected their child for long periods of time. Shouldn't this child 

have the opportunity for a loving family experience through adoption? 

So many children become "hard to place" because the present system 

has unnecessary delays in the adoption process and allows excessive time for 

parents to exercise their parental rights without fulfilling their parental 

responsibility. Again, the child's needs must be addressed first. 

In the press, there has been discussion of reorganizing DYFS. Given 

current funding problems in all social services, this is the appropriate time 

to change the structure to make the Agency more cost efficient with better man­

agerial control. 

I believe that there are two areas that are in need of reform, and they 

are adoption and foster care. 

Given the good record of the private social service agencies in both 

providinq quality care while being cost efficient, I think they could assume the 

function of providing adoption and foster care services in New Jersey, with over­

sight by DYFS. This would alleviate the apparent conflict of interest between 

DYFS's role as a regulator and funding agency, and its role as a direct-service 

provider. 

It would also go a long way in alleviating some of the bureaucratic 

problems and save the State money. 

Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Ms. McHugh, just to develop that a little more, 

what would you do on adoption? 

MS. MC HUGH: What I am saying is that, especially after some of the 

things I have heard this morning, that DYFS -- well, the whole Division is a 

very complex organization, and that perhaps one of the ways to deal with some 

of these problems is to give certain areas back to the private sector. There are 

private adoption agencies in New Jersey that are excellent agencies that could 

easily handle these things on a contract basis. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What problem do they have with DYFS now in 

exercising those private abilities? 

MS. MC HUGH: Well, I guess what I am saying is, a lot of the care and 

the adoption -- foster care automatically goes to DYFS. It wouldn't go to the 

private agencies. Whereas, if you change some of the State regulations, some of 

the adoption services and foster care could go to the private agencies. 

To give you an example, this has been done in Idaho. A lot of the 

services that were once provided by the Division of Human Services there are now 

provided by private agencies on a contract basis, and this is working quite well. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Could you give us, again, a memorandum on that 

with some reference to what is taking place in Idaho. As a matter of fact, you 

might even solicit the help of your national organization -- to give us a short 

memorandum, so that we can digest it and get something out of it. 

MS. MC HUGH: Fine. You don't want a book? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What about foster care? Is that the same thing? 

Would you apply the same thing to foster care? 
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MS. MC HUGH: 'I'hat is what has been done in Idaho. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You are talking about adoption and foster care? 
MS. MC HUGH: Right. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, that is what has been done in Idaho? 
MS. MC HUGH: I am just making these suggestions as a way for the 

Agency to possibly solve some of their problems. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: As a matter of fact, your suggestions have merit; 

that is why we are pursuing it. That is why I am asking you these questions. 
Would you give us the benefit of that memorandum with the Idaho experience? 

MS. MC HUGH: Certainly I would. I would be happy to. Thank you very much. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you. 
Mrs. Kathleen King? Kathleen, may we have you name, please, and the 

organization that you represent? Kathleen, how many pages are there to that 
testimony? 

K A T H L E E N A. KING: It is short, and I think it is very concise. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What did you say? 
MS. KING: It is short and concise. I think we would serve time purposes -­
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: It is short? Let's see if it is concise. 
MS. KING: Okay. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: It's short, but let's see if it is concise. 
MS. KING: Okay, I'm Kathleen King and I am an international representa­

tive from the Communications Workers of America. The people who are sitting with 
me are caseworkers representing the unions' and the caseworkers' point of view. 

I have a short statement, and one of the social workers has a statement. 
The others are here, available to make any additions and to answer questions, should 
you have any. 

system? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, the others are social workers within the 

MS. KING: That is right. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Do you want to go ahead and read that, Kathleen? 
MS. KING: Okay. Governor Kean and Commissioner Albanese recently have 

publicly stated concern over the deaths of children under supervision of the 
Division of Youth and Family Services. At the same time, the Governor and the 
Department deny that there was any relationship between the loss of field positions 
in the Department and the deaths of the children. While it might be difficult to 
demonstrate that particular correlation, it is no secret in the field of social 
work that there is a relationship between the size of caseload and the ability of 
an individual to properly supervise those cases. 

The question of caseload size in DYFS is certainly not a new issue for 
the Agency or its social workers. In 1978, the State of New Jersey, pursuant to 
contractual agreement with the majority representatives at that time, became 
involved in an advisory proceeding with the Union. The question to be addressed 
in the proceeding was, "Are there excessive and/or inequitable caseloads in the 
New Jersey Division of Youth and Family Services, and if so, what shall the remedy 
be?" Thomas Colosi, Vice-President of the American Arbitration Association at 
the time, after much deliberation, delivered a decision in 1980. The neutral 
answered the questions yes and yes. He made, additionally, several pages of 
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recommendations. It is true that the recommendations were advisory and that 
the State was not legally held to abide by them. Without a doubt, they were 
morally bound to make a serious attempt in solving the issues of caseload size. 

In the Fall of 1982, Federal Judge Robert A. Keeton recognized that 
there was a direct correlation between injuries suffered by children and the 
number of children assigned to social workers. That was in a case in Massa­

chusetts, by the way. On the face of it, the recommendations of the Commissioner's 
Task Force have merit. Why then have more than 900 social workers signed 

petitions expressing their concern about childrens' deaths and high caseloads? 
First of all, because the social workers in this State have seen administrations 
come and go without making a difference. This is not the first time that there 
has been a management study of magnitude on DYFS. Four years ago, the Wechsler 
Study was commissioned. There has been no measurable impact as a result, to date. 

So, at this point, the Department of Human Services makes a number of 
recommendations and calls for investigation. Social workers have learned from 

experience that investigation usually means the firing of social workers, rather 
than any rectification of the Agency's problems. A particular difficulty that 
the social workers have in accepting their recommendations as bona fide is the 
staffing situation at present. 

There is no doubt that everyone is glad that the Division is hiring 107 
caseworkers. However, by the Department's own count, there are presently 989 

social workers for DYFS. In 1978, there were approximately 1,050 social workers 
working for DYFS. In July of 1982, there were 1400 working for DYFS. 

What is even more startling, I think, to the social workers, is a reality that 
a total hiring freeze was instituted by this administration in the Division of 
Youth and Family Services in the Spring of 1981. Taking a close look at manage­

ment's own reports, the question, "Where did they find the $5 million?", is very 
simply answered. I am referring to the $5 million which was purportedly found 
by the new administration in DYFS. It all adds up very clearly. If you impose 
a total hiring freeze after a substantial layoff, and do not fill budgeted 
positions, you will realize a substantial surplus. 

I respectfully invite you to take a look at this question carefully. 
The Communications Workers of America, as the majority representative for all 
DYFS -- I'm sorry, not for all DYFS personnel -- for substantially most of the 
DYFS personnel, stands on this position. It is clear that there is a relationship 
between caseload size and injuries to children. We are committed to see this 
issue through until a realistic caseload limit is established. 

Thank you. That is my statement, and we have a -­

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you very much. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Can I just ask for one piece of clarification, 
please? One the last page, you are saying that it was instituted by this adminis­
tration, and the date is the Spring of 1981. This administration didn't take over 
until January of 1982. 

MS. KING: Right, that is a typo. There was, in 1981, an administrative 
hiring freeze. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Okay. 

MS. KING: However, in 1982, the Commissioner did institute a total 
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hiring freeze in DYFS. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: So, there were two freezes -- one in the other, 
and one now. 

MS. KING: That is right. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Do the girls have something to add to that? 
P A T MILLS: I am not sure that you want to hear what I have to add, and 
I would like to tell you why I am here, how I got here, and if you are interested 
in my testimony. 

I did want to come to this hearing as a direct-line, front-line worker. 
I have been a protective service worker for eight years with the Division. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And you still are. 
MS. MILLS: I still am. Now, I was told that I could not represent the 

Division, so I want you to know that I am not representing the Division. I am 
here because the Union asked me to come. I believe that the reason they asked me 
to come was because I had the honor last year of being named the "New Jersey State 
Protective Service Worker of the Year," and I attended the National Abuse Conference. 

I would like to tell you about what we do on the front lines and what we 
are up against and what the problems are. If you wish to hear that, I have that 
to tell you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Can you do that so that we can get it within a 
reasonable amount of time? 

MS. MILLS: Well, I can talk very quickly. All right? And 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I don't mean to hurry your spEech. 
MS. MILLS: I just feel that if you are going to have hearings regarding 

the deaths of children, you need to hear what we do. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, we are limited in time, and I just want to 

make sure that it fits into the time frame. 
MS. MILLS: Okay. I want you to be aware that I do have an MSW, and I 

do have a BSW from Seton Hall. My MSW is from Fordham. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: "M" what? 
MS. MILLS: Pardon me? 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: "M" what? 
MS. MILLS: MSW, I am a Master in social work. I am also a part-time 

therapist in the Family Service Agency. I would like to just tell you about some 
of the things that we face in the field that I think are very important, and you 
should know, because they do impinge on our ability to do the job as it should be 
done. I am not here to put the blame on any person or any group of people. That 
is an impossibility. 

First of all, as someone pointed out earlier, we are living in a time 
in which the ills of society are horrendous. We all know that. We face drug 
addiction, mental illness, alcoholism, economic stress and violence every day 
that we are on this job. Seven years ago, Ann Klein, who was Commissioner you 
may remember her. Ann Klein was a caseworker at one time, and seven years ago, 
she stood and said that she could not believe the complexity of the cases. She had 
seen the change in that period of time. I wish she could see them now. 

And, we talk about multi-problem families. I could curl your hair with 
some of the stories that I have to tell you. They are so bizarre that they would be 
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identifiable. Confidentiality says that I cannot tell you that. 

One of the things that we run into, as was pointed out, as all of these 
ills increased, the staff decreased. This was due to freezes, layoffs, cutbacks, 
and budget cuts. The caseloads became unmanageable. The intensive casework that 
we used to do was replaced by putting on Band-Aids and meeting emergencies. 

The reporting before I get to the reporting, I need to tell you about 
policy in the Division. It is very, very important what the policies are in the 
Division, because we are not sure what the policies are in the Division. 

Originally, when I first started with this Agency, you took a child out 
of the home if there was any kind of safety factor or health factor. What happened 
along the way was that we came up with what was called a "least intrusive policy." 
I am not quite sure what that means. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The what? 
MS. MILLS: A least instrusive policy. That means that we do not intrude 

upon the family anynore than we have to. Coming from that policy was a situation 
where we became instead of intensive caseworkers, we became the investigator 
and coordinator of services. We'll discuss what services later. 

At that point, we became case managers. At the same time that this was 
happening, we were told to keep the child in the home,if at all possib~,by putting 
in-services to help the family. I have no problem with that. Families belong 
together. All right? We need to do everything possible to keep that child with 
his family, if we can get the monies and the community organizations to help us 
do that. 

Now, the emphasis then went to permanency planning -- permanency planning> 
meaning that children who have been shuffled from foster home to foster home should 
have a permanent place. We also believe in that. But, this was at the expense of 
PRS work, and resources were diverted. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What is PRS? 
MS. MILLS: Protective Services. I'm sorry; I speak with the lingo. 

Protective Services is PRS. These resources were diverted to many of these kinds 
of policies. The policies and the guidelines in our Division change, they are 
inconsistent, and they are unclear. · lead to confusion in the community, they 
lead to confusion on the part of the client, and they certainly lead to confusion 
on the part of the workers. No one educates the public on what we can and cannot 
do. People call us. 

I should tell you -- I am a crisis immediate response worker, and I am 
a screening intake worker. I get phone calls day in and day out, two weeks out 
of every five weeks "Why can you do this, why can't you do that?" People do 
not understand what we can and cannot do. It is politically expedient to accept 
a case that we are not under our guidelines to accept, we are told to accept it. 

As far as public speaking goes -- well, somebody asked the question 
before, and I think it was you who asked the question, "If a client calls, and 
is dissatisfied with what we tell them at the screening level," correct? You 
wanted to know if they can go further. I think that the question was misinterpreted. 
I think that is what you had asked. 

How do you get -- all right, well, what happens if someone calls us and 
we say to him, "I'm sorry, but we can't handle that." They do have recourse. 
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They can go to my supervisor, and they can then go to that supervisor, and they 
can end up down in Bernice Manshel' s office. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, what would be politically expedient? 
MS. MILLS: Well, a case that -- a residential placement happens all the time. Then somebody. will say, "Well, we cannot place that child," and it goes 

further than that, and somebody comes back and says, "Place that child." Okay? 
In other words, we have guidelines at the local level. The District 

office level 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: I just have to question that. Is that a matter of politics, as we know it, or is that a matter of a 
MS. MILLS: Well, we call it politics from where we come from because we have guidelines. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: All right. It may be politics within your 

organization, but it is not outside --
MS. MILLS: Right. No, no, not outside of the organization. No, no, no. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Then I think you had better be clear there 
because too much inference is made that it is a political, expedient policy, 
and all of a sudden, they look at elected officials saying, "What did you do?" 
We didn't do anything. 

MS. MILLS: Okay. Well, you can ask me those questions. I talk very fast. No, no, we don't mean that. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Okay. 

P E G G Y Ro BINS ON: Excuse me, sir. There have been instances where we have been forced to take the involved families,where we have not been able to 
substantiate abuse and neglect because of pressure -- political pressure -­

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, what you are saying -- let's put this 
in the proper context. What you are saying is, that you have probably been over­ruled by your superior who has that right. That is what you are saying. 

MS. MILLS: But not if we are sitting at a phone and telling the public that these are our guidelines, and someone comes and says, "No, they aren't." They undermine what we are doing. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: No, excuse me, you can sit by the phone and tell people what your guidelines are, but if your superior has a different opinion, and he overrules you, that is it. That is the nature and structure of any organ­ization. 

MS. MILLS: Well, that goes right on up the line, and then that 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Because, if that weren't so, there would be chaos. 
MS. MILLS: Then our guidelines are unclear. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: If there wasn't management -- you have got to have management, and management itself implies a structure of supervision. 
MS. MILLS: Did management give us the guidelines? 
MS. MILLS: Where did you get the guidelines? 
MS. MILLS: We have guidelines by which we can or cannot accept a case. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Is it by statute? 
MS. MILLS: Yes. Well, as far I know, it is statute. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: No, I don't think it is by statute. I think it 
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is administrative guidelines that can change 

MS. MILLS: Well, it is policy. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, frankly, I don't think we are going 

to get anywhere with this. 

MS. MILLS: Yes, well, it is not an important piece anyhow. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let's stay with the record, please. 

MS. MILLS: Okay. So, what we are faced with at this point is half the 

community saying to us, "Why don't we take the child out of the home?" The other 

half of the community is saying, "Why did you take the child out of the home?" 

We then get to reporting. We get the cases at the screening level, and 

then we are discussing what happened on this case. Not invariably, but many, many 

times, we find out that a school knew this abuse was taking place. The family 

might have known; the relatives might have known. Many times -- there are many 

people that knew. No one reported it to us, and this includes professionals and 

doctors. 

Under the law, that is prosecutable. I don't ever see that being 

prosecuted. We find that a very, very important part --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, do you make the recommendation that 

it be turned over to the prosecutor? You have that right as the -- do you make 

the recommendation? 

MS. MILLS: Yes, I do. No, we refer those kinds of instances to our 

supervisors. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, but don't you make a recommendation to your 

supervisor that, in your opinion, you think this should be prosecuted? 

MS. MILLS: Most certainly we do. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You make that recommendation. Then your superior 

may overrule you and completely ignore your recommendation. 

MS. MILLS: Most certainly. I don't think it is so rampant that there 

is not -- nobody has the kind of time to follow up on this. One time we followed 

up on a school system. It took months of caseworker's documentation to get this 

in order, and so, people just don't bother anymore. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Are you saying, so that we get the record straight 

are you saying that when you make recommendations that there be prosecution in a 

certain case, that nothing is being done about it? 

MS. MILLS: I am saying that it is not being prosecuted. I am saying 

that nothing at all is being done about it. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me rephrase the question, because what you 

are saying now is-~ if there is merit in what you are saying -- if there is 

substance to it, then we would want to pursue that. 

Let me ask you this. To your knowledge, are there cases where case­

workers made the recommendation that prosecution take place, and nothing was done 

about it? 

MS. MILLS: Caseworkers don't -- where would you make that kind of 

recommendation, except verbally? We don't do anything in writing. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Where would you make that what? 

MS. MILLS: We don't do that. We go to our litigation specialist or 

our supervisor, and we say, "This is what occurred." 
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orally? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And you don't do it in writing. Do you do it 

MS. MILLS: Right, orally. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, you do it orally. 
MS. MILLS: Right. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: It is never done in writing. 
MS. MILLS: I've never done it in writing. 

CATHERINE DON ATOS: Excuse me, I may be able to clear this up a 
little bit. There are two issues of prosecution that we are talking about. One 
issue is for failure to report child abuse to the Agency, and the other is the 
prosecution of the perpetrator of the child abuse. We don't have a formal system 
for failure to report child abuse, or any mechanism formally for prosecuting those 
people. None was ever developed at this level, to our knowledge. 

In prosecution of a perpetrator, there is a form --
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, from your experience, and from the 

vantage point that you have as a caseworker, if there is no such system -- no such 
administrative procedure, what would you recommend what would you recommend 
be done so that the caseworker who is in the front line, so to speak, when they 
discover a case where there should be prosecution, where there is child abuse -­
how do you suggest that that be done? What authority do you think that the case­
worker should have? How should he proceed? Should there be a regulation, or 
should there be statutory provisions that the caseworker do that in writing -­
document his or her reasons for recommending the prosecution? How do you suggest 
that that be done? 

MS. DONATOS: I think that this is a very delicate issue, and I don't 
mean to sound like I am hedging, but I think that the foremost issue here is that 
the public has to be educated -- that there is immunity already under Title IX 
statutes from reporting. I don't think that the public is totally aware that a 
report can be done anonymously, and that they are immune from any liable suits 
being brought against them for doing so. I think once that issue has been done, 
I think a legislative mandate --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Are you saying now that the public is not aware 
of the immunity that exists in making reports, and they are not making reports 
that would be helpful to the social worker? 

MS. DONATOS: Yes, I am. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: All right. That is one thing. How do you think 

that that can be developed? 
MS. DONATOS: I think that overall, the Division needs to have a public 

image campaign, with public service announcements and programs to talk about 
protective services, to talk about child abuse, to talk about prevention, and to 
talk about this very issue of immunity. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, this very issue now about the public having 
immunity, and the public having a citizen's obligation to report child abuse -­
how would you do that better than it is being done now? 

MS. DONATOS: I would either extend funds, or through the network 
channeling for public service slots, develop 60-minute and 30-minute public service 
announcements that would simply say that -- that you have a responsibility and 
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you are immune, and that prosecution is the result under the statute for not 

reporting. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, in any event, you think that that system 

should be developed and sophisticated and geared up. 

MS. DONATOS: Absolutely. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you the second part of that question. 

What do you think the social worker, the caseworker can do to be more effective 

in recommending prosecution? 

MS. DONATOS: I am not sure that I understand the question. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: It has been said here that there is no mechanism 

that the social worker has for recommending prosecution. What mechanism would 

you recommend to give the social worker 1so that the social worker could make an 

effective recommendation for prosecution? 

MS. DONATOS: I would recom.~end a similar mechanism that is being used 

for prosecuting perpetrators, although that also needs to be tightened up, and 

that would be an internal form within the Division regarding briefly who the 

person is, what the incident was, and what your recommendation is, either for 

prosecution, and the reasons 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And there is no such form? 

MS. DONATOS: At this point, there is no such form for not reporting 

child abuse. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: So, the caseworker doesn't have that particular 

instrument. 

MS. DONATOS: That is correct. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Good. 

MS. MILLS: Excuse me, I spoke with our prosecutor about this a week 

ago, and she seemed quite shocked to know that this was still going on in the 

community and was willing to set up some kind of a system where we could 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I think this point is well taken, and I think it 

was important to develop. 

MS. MILLS: To continue from where I was, we then find out that we 

what we do all call -- our Division is the "grand dumping ground" when other 
agencies refuse to or cannot service the kind of clients that they have. At this 

point, we are dealing with mentally ill people who are psychotic and schizophrenic. 

Although we are trained, I don't know that we are trained to deal with psychotic 
and schizophrenic patients. We are not psychiatrists. We are dealing with 

juvenile delinquents who are fire setters, who are suicidal, who are sexually 
acting out -- you might like to hear our foster home finder on the phone saying, 

"Would you please take this child? Now, he sets fires, and he stabs people, etc." 

Okay? I am just telling you that this is the way it is, and these are the kinds 

of people that we are dealing with. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, with that kind of a child -- one of 

the girls here this morning, I think, pointed out that under ten years of age -­

what did she call a child under ten? An abused child. Over ten, she called him 

incorrigible. You are dealing in that kind of an area. As a matter of fact, you 

are not only dealing in that kind of an area with a child, but in many cases, you 

are dealing with adults with those same problems. You are not dealing with those 
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adults as much, probably, as the police are -- with the adult who sets fire to a building because his girl didn't show up for the date that he had with her --it used to be that you looked for another girl. Now, they set fire to the house. But, in any event, what you are talking about -- this problem that you are talking about -- how can you handle that? 
As a matter of fact, the foster home -- it is probably the wrong place for that child. 

MS. MILLS: One of the things that we are faced with here, and I'm talking -- of course, you must understand, I am talking from my vantage point in my Agency in my community. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: From your experiences, yes. 
MS. MILLS: One of the things that happened in Essex County -­
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, what you are talking about -- for example, the categ~ry of the cases that you are talking about -- I can't see how they could even deal with a child like that in the foster home. 
MS. MILLS: They can't. That is the point I am making. They cannot take those children, and if they are there tonight, they won't be there tomorrow night, and we are back placing them again. Where? That is my question. Where? Our shelters are closed. We closed our Essex County Childrens' Shelter, and we closed our Jamesburg Shelter. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The next question, of course, and you don't have to answer this if you don't want to, because maybe you don't -- What do you do with a kid like that? 

MS. MILLS: Well, I have seen the caseworker last week spend from nine in the morning until eleven at night, and finally drive the child from Essex County into Somerset County. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, what do you do with a child, as we just talked about, who has the propensity to be an arsonist that sets fire to the mattress, sets fire to 

children? 
anything that is burnable, and he is with other 

MS. MILLS: We attempt to get him into counseling or into an inpatient program. Those are some of the things that we might try to do in a residential setting. I mean, this is just an endless list of places to look for children. There are no resources. Resources are our biggest problem. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Resources are what you are saying are limited. 
MS. MILLS: And, I have more to tell you about resources. 
Mentally retarded -- I don't know whether the DMR has outreach workers. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Who is DMR? 
MS. MILLS: I'm so sorry 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I only know what WPA was because I am not familiar with all of these modern alphabets. 
MS. MILLS: Division of Mental Retardation. They may have outreach workers. I'm not sure, but many times, we are faced with (inaudible) police calls an abandoned child. A child is mentally retarded, and sometimes, they are adults, but we don't know they are adults. We don't know his name, we don't know where he lives, we know nothing. And, we drive around for days and hours trying to find out where this child belongs. Okay? I am just giving you an incidence of what 
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some of things are that we deal with. 

One of my biggest concerns,at this point,is that we are becoming a 
financial assistance agency, and it is taking out a tremendous amount of our 
funds and our time. Somebody brought up here before the bringing of welfare and 
DYFS together. I don't know that we need to bring them together, but I think 
that we need to separate them as an income maintenance program, and us as a 
social service program, dealing with abuse and neglect. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Why do you say that? 

MS. MILLS: Okay, because now we get calls where people say, "We have 
no gas and electric. The heat and the gas -- everything is off." We help to pay 

the utility bills. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Your Agency pays it. 

MS. MILLS: Oh, yes. "I have been evicted. There isn't housing." 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Why doesn't welfare pay that? 

MS. MILLS: We don't really know why. Okay? I can't answer that. We 

argue with each other all the time. Evictions -- we have to place the children, 
but we can't place the mother because we have no housing, and we don't deal with 
the parent. That is a very sad situation. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How could you establish better coordination, a 
better single approach to this problem that you are talking about, you know, where 
you get into that kind of conflict between welfare and DYFS? Was that what we 
were talking about his morning -- to tighten the whole thing up? 

MS. MILLS: This is just my personal opinion, but I would like to see 
welfare take over the financial assistance programs, and let us do the social 
service work. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: One thing I don't quite understand, and maybe I 
have missed something somewhere along the line during the last six or seven years 
you are saying that welfare has the jurisdiction, and if a client comes to you 

and says they don't have anymore money for electricity or heat, that your Agency 
supplies the money to them? 

MS. MILLS: That is right, because we cannot let children go without 
heat and light. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Well, how do you know that they haven't used the 
money in say, half a month's time, that they received --

MS. MILLS: We pay it directly to the public utility. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Yes, but you still have not answered my question. 
MS. MILLS: Oh, I'm sorry. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: How in the world do you know what they did with 
the money they received from welfare? In other words, are you saying that they 
are eligible or can be eligible just because they don't have anymore money for 
heat and electricity? Well then, there is something wrong here. 

MS. MILLS: There certainly is. Now, they call us up --

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: There is something wrong with your Agency giving 
them the money. 

MS. MILLS: I would say so. I think there is something wrong with the 
whole system, but what is happening is, that comes under the guidelines of neglectJ 
if you don't have utilities. These children have to have utilities. So, they 
then become neglected children under our guidelines. 
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What happens here is that sometimes the bills are $900 or $1200. We 
only pay what it takes to turn on those utilities. Those are our emergency funds. 
But, how is she going to pay the rest of that bill? 

MR. ROBINSON: Can I explain something? 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Yes, you had better explain something here, 

because I'm --

MS. ROBINSON: The emergency funds that she is talking about came about 
I've been with DYFS now for twelve years, so it was at least six years ago. The 
reason that came about was because it was much more expensive to remove children 
from their homes and put them in foster care and pay a foster mother $800 for 
five or six children -- $1000 when it was a family of eight -- than to give a 
family $200 for a security deposit, or give a family $200 to get their gas and 
electric turned on. Now, I have a --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, let me just follow this question up 
that the Assemblyman has asked. How long do you continue to furnish that money 
after you once do it? Is it just a one shot thing? 

MS. ROBINSON: We are only allowed to do it once a year. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: It is a one shot thing? 
MS. MILLS: Well, $500 a year is the most any family can receive in 

emergency funds, whether it be for security, rent, utilities, food, hospital -­
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: But, don't you ask the question as to why it 

was turned off in the first place? 
MS. ROBINSON: Oh, certainly. 
MS. MILLS: Sure, we get investigated. 
MS. ROBINSON: We have many circumstances where we know why the 

parents are misappropriating the funds because they are drug addicts or alcoholics, or they live in very urban areas where there is high-crime --
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Why would you want to keep the children with 

drug addicts and alcoholics? 
MS. ROBINSON: Because, under the State law, just because a parent is a drug addict or an alcoholic, it does not mean that they can't take care of their children. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Well, if they can't pay the bills, then you are 
telling us that we have to put more money out to help them pay the bills, and we 
are still going to keep them with the drug addicts and the alcoholics. It doesn't make sense. 

MS. ROBINSON: Well, sir, if you have ever removed a child from a 
natural home and saw the trauma that a child goes through in foster care, you 
are left with a situation of the lesser of two evils all the time. There is 
very seldom that our decision -- that there is an ideal decision to make -- very, very seldom. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Now, wait a moment. We haven't heard that type 
of testimony up until this time. What we have been hearing is that to keep the 
child in the home, usually that child is abused, and we should be taking that 
child 

MS. ROBINSON: But, sometimes that is the lesser of two evils. I am 
not saying that in every instance, a child should stay with a drug addict or an 
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alcoholic mother. I am not saying that. What I am saying is, in certain 

instances, depending on how attached that child is to the mother, depending on 

a whole list of things -- sometimes it is best to leave children in a not so 

great situation. If you have removed children, and I have been at this now 
for twelve years, if you have ever removed children and have seen what happens 

to them in our foster-care system, despite the tremendous, wonderful foster 

parents that I have worked with, the emotional trauma -- the emotional damage 
that is done by removing -- if you have ever seen how hard it is to get a 

family back together after you have removed the child, then you do it as a last 
resort. 

And that, again it costs the State so much more money to maintain 
children in foster care than to sometimes provide them with some emergency money. 
And, there are times that I knew that people had abused the money, and I 
give it to them. There have been times that I have made that as a judgment call, 
where I know that it is not going to solve the problem down the road. 

For instance, there is a child now that I want to return home. The 

child has been out of the home for seven months. That family has made tremendous 
progress, but there was no way, given the economic times, that they were going to 
be able to come up with the $600 that they needed to get into a place. They came 
up with $400 of it; I came up with $200, and that child is going to be able to 
go home next week because I had those emergency funds. 

So, please -- if this was eight years ago, that child would have to 
remain in foster care. I would not have had that resource, and this would have 
been a case where I would have been very frustrated, 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: How much, and I don't know if it is appropriate 
to ask you -- I can look at the budget. Is there a line item of emergency care 
under DYFS? How much money is appropriated there? 

AUDIENCE: A gentleman from audience answers "yes." $300,000. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: $300,000, and is that all used at year's end? 
AUDIENCE: The majority of what is left (inaudible) 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: And, do you have vouchers as to what it was 
used for, or is it just given? 

AUDIENCE: Yea, sometimes it is allocated to each District Office, and 
they use it on the basis of who needs it. We make out a request, outlining, as well as why the 

persons needs the rroney. It is signed by the supervisor of the worker and administrator of the office. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: All right, and the money is not -- if I under­

stand correctly, the money is not given directly to the people; it is given to 
the utilities or whatever. Is that substantiated? 

AUDIENCE: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Okay. 

MS. MILLS: And, you should also know that when it does not appear that 
it is going to be budgetable for these people to live in the same place that they 
are living, we will not give them that money. We will supervise that case and 
try to find other means. But, the point I am trying to make is that we have 
become a --

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: We have to get that --

MS. MILLS: A lot of financial assistance is going on here. Okay. 
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I just want to run through this quickly. Our cars -- we are always 
in crisis situations. If we can get a car, great. If we can't, we are out of 
luck. Is the car safe? Half and half, it is. It usually breaks down if you 
have the old one. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: If you can't get a car, what happens? 
MS. MILLS: We wait until somebody comes back. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You wait until a car is made available. 
MS. MILLS: Okay. In the summer, in the cities and in some of the 

arid areas, there is no air conditioning in these cars, and it is very unsafe. 
We have had workers attacked in projects and in cars through car windows that 
had to be open. 

We do not have charge cards. We have to go to a speci fie place for gas 
if it is open, when it is open. Their hours aren't too long. So, we always 
have to be sure that the cars are gased up. That is our responsibility. 

Anyplace that we go that costs money -- we have to pay for that out 
of our own pocket, and then we have to list that on a travel voucher. There are 
many people in our office who can't afford the kinds of money it takes to do 
the parking and the driving. There should be a petty cash fund where we can 
get that money to do those things without having to wait for it. 

The clients who we meet, as I am sure you are well aware, are hostile, 
unmotivated and resistant most of the time. I will certainly not say that about 
all of our clients because some of them are real happy to see us. Some aren't. 
We have a dual role to play that you might know about, which is an advocacy/ 
adversary kind of role. We are a helper and we are the policeman. It is not 
easy to do work in that kind of role. 

The safety problems that we have to deal with -- I just mentioned 
physical attacks, certainly verbal abuse -- one of our workers was confronted 
with a boa constrictor as a threat. Another worker, last week, after Assembly­
man Pelly left, was bitten by a huge roach and treated at a hospital. It was 
the first time that I found out that roaches could bite. We have had two workers 
during the last three weeks attacked by dogs. We have had a rock thrown through 
our window that just missed a worker in our office. We have had a bomb threat 
to one of our workers. Those are just some of the things that have happened. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You have got a lot of company. That happens 
to mayors too. 

MS. MILLS: Okay, good. I am glad to hear that. I'm just trying to 
give you an idea of what we are up against. 

Decision-making responsibility, and this is something that I think is 
extremely important. When we are out in that field, we are alone. Okay? I 
want you to know that we are alone. There is no psychiatrist, there is no 
supervisor, there is no one but us there to make that decision about what has 
to be done at that very moment. Yes, we can call a supervisor, but that super­
visor does not see what we see. He doesn't know what we know, and there is no 
way that we can tell him what we see and what we know completely. Okay? We 
assess risk; we do not make judgments. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What? 
MS. MILLS: We assess risk, and we are trained, and we know how to 
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assess risk. When we go out, we don't just make crazy judgments with personal 

bias and so forth coming into it; we assess all kinds of different things. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, you make the judgment. 

MS. MILLS: And then, based on those assessments, we make a judgment 

and a decision, and we have to live with that. We have to go home with that at 

night. Did we do right, or did we do wrong? Along with this, we have no mal­

practice or liability insurance. The State gives us none of that. I think it 

is something that the State needs to consider, especially after what has happened 

this year. 

Now, our resources are the biggest problem. Our shelters are closed. 

We do not 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: So you have statutory immunity? 

MS. MILLS: Obviously not. Somebody I just heard was being sent for 

criminal prosecution. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Why can't we give you statutory immunity on your 

job? 

MS. MILLS: We think it is great. We would love it. 

MS. DONATOS: We think it is a wonderful idea. No one has every pro­

posed that. We have been asking since the arbitration hearings for such -­

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Would you please send me a note just to tell me 

about the Committee coming up with a bill to give you statutory immunity, which 

isn't much, but that is the only thing we can probably give you? 

First, just let me say this. Your job isn't an easy job. It is a 

tough job. To be out in the street today, it is a tough job. When you are out 

in the street, you are out where the action is. Just as the Assemblyman here 

was upset when you were talking about drug families having children -- this is 

the horror of our times, and you are in there. You are in there all hours of 

the day and all hours of the night, and you are there unarmed. And, you are not 

policemen, and yet you are put in these delicate and dangerous situations. It 

is a tough job. 

I think that the Committee is aware of that, and if there is something 

that we can be helpful with, we want to be helpful to you. But, by the same 

token, I think that you would be the first to recognize that we are dealing with 
human limitation here too. We are dealing with human limitation here. 

But, I just want you to know that it is not that you are not appreciated, 

and it is not that you are unsung. The fact of the matter is, those of 

us who are close to the situation know the kind of job that you have. It is a 

tough job. It is the tough job of this period, and frankly, I am glad that you 

came. I am glad that we had the benefit of your testimony. 

MS. ROBINSON: Can I ask one thing though? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes. 

MS. ROBINSON: I really was concerned this morning. I heard Mr. Albanese's 

speech, and frankly, the caseworkers have an attitude of "We don't believe it." 

We have been hounding the beat for ten years now to get these things brought to 

someone's attention. I really hope that Mr. Albanese can reform the Agency. 

I certainly had very few arguments with him this morning, though I do have a few. 

My concern is --
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ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Well, that is great progress in itself. Let me 
just tell you 

MS. ROBINSON: My concern is that this is not going to 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me just tell you this. You know, I didn't 

appoint George Albanese. I had nothing to do with his appointment, but I think 
this: I think he deserves a chance to see what he can do. I think when he came 
here this morning, he gave some indication that he wants to do something. Let's 
give him that chance. I think that Assemblyman Pelly pressed him hard about dates 
and times, and he said that he would be able to, hopefully, do something by July. 
Let's give him that chance. 

MS. ROBINSON: My concern, sir, if I can just take the time for a few 
more seconds --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, I want to te11 you this, and nobody knows 
it better than you. We are not going to be able to do anything about a lot of 
these things because, as we said, there are human limitations. 

MS. ROBINSON: But, my concern is that, at this point, I do not see 
any attempt on Mr. Albanese's part to consult with the direct-line staff before 
making some of these changes, and I have seen many well-intentioned plans that 
have only made our burden worse because they missed something -- not having been 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, I think the fact that you are here today, 
the fact that you are testifying, and the fact that we have the benefit of your 
testimony -- as a matter of fact, I'm going to sit down with Mr. Albanese and 
tell him about your testimony, tell him about --

MS. KING: He is meeting with the Union, by the way, tomorrow. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: That what? 
MS. KING: He is meeting with the Union representatives tomorrow, and 

we intend to get that information back. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You know, I just want to tell you something too. 

If I understand your Union, you are not the weakest creatures in the country. I 
am sure that he will listen to you. I am sure he will appreciate what you have 
to say. 

MS. MILLS: Could I just say one more thing? One of the things that 
came up today that a good many of our people do leave -- Theygo up or out because 
there is no career ladder, and there is no incentive pay-wise to stay. Training 
was something that was brought up repeatedly today, and what I would like to tell 
you is that I have done a study in my office, and it is a big office. Out of 56 
people, excluding clerical and aids, who do not have degrees, in our office, we 
have 14 MSW's -- that is a master's in social work -- 4 related master's, 12 BSW's 
that is a bachelor's in social work -- and 17 related BA's. We have only 5 unrelated 
degrees in our office, and I would like you to know that our Assistant Supervisors 
have 8 plus years of experience in DYFS, and everyone of our workers, on an average, 
I am talking about, has 6 plus years in DYFS, and 4 years social service work prior 
to that. 

Now, I went through a BSW program and an MSW program; only three years 
ago, I graduated from Fordham. At no time is there any emphasis on protective 
services, and I know that Ml;;!yer Schreiber is trying very hard. He said so this 
morning, and I have talked to him before. But, I want you to know that there is 
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nothing that gets you ready to face this kind of job -- nothing. You can get 
skills, and you can learn how to interview, and you can learn theory, but until 
you have been on that job and in that field, you don't know what you are going 
to do. I will tell you that on-the-job training is what we need with trained 
workers. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: The five unrelated degrees --
MS. MILLS: They were hired long before the programs began. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: If a person was hired with an unrelated degree 

today with one year's experience, what is the average caseload of each caseworker? 
MS. MILLS: First of all, that is not happening today. BSW's are corning 

in every day. That is what we are hiring. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Okay, so then 
ASSEMBLYMAN O'rLOWSKI: What are the BSW Is? 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Bachelor's in social work. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: So, what you are saying is, that is not going to 

be a problem? 

MS. MILLS: I think that you should be hiring, or we should be hiring, 
BSW's. There is no question in my mind. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Okay. Assuming that doesn't happen all the time, 
and there are some that are hired without BSW's and the one year's experience, 
what is the average caseload? 

MS. MILLS: The average caseload range is from office to office. It is 
different. There are 27 or 28 in our office; some have 60 cases in other offices. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Okay, so then there could be the possibility of 
sixty children being supervised by a caseworker --

MS. MILLS: It is a possibility. I am talking families. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Wait a minute. All right, families, so then 

maybe it is 120 children being supervised by people who really don't have the 
background, which could cause us major problems in the State, because if we had 
nine deaths, and it is all in one area of caseworkers who don't have the experience, 
that could happen like that. 

MS. MILLS: If it is, does anyone know that it is? I haven't heard that. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Well, that is what we are trying to find out. 

That is the reason we are trying to find these things out. 
MS. MILLS: Well, I think there needs to be a very close study of those 

nine cases because we have one of the lowest death rates under supervision in this 
country. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: That is true, and that is why we asked the 
question. That is correct, that is right. 

MS. MILLS: Okay, and I think everyone needs to know that. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: And, yet, it was in the headlines. 
MS. MILLS: Yes, and we have supervised 3,500 children this year. Okay? 

And, I think, if that is the case, we should know that, but I haven't heard that. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you a question from your experience, 

and I don't want to downgrade the academic community. Let me ask you this question 
from your experience and your honest opinion. Someone with a bachelor's degree, 
the basic degree who comes into the Department, who applies himself and who is 
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conscientious, and who wants to learn, and who learns on the job -- does that 
person usually serve well? 

MS. MILLS: Yes. 
MS. ROBINSON: Sir, I came with a bachelor's in history in 1970, and 

believe me, I did some stupid things over the years, and I am still doing some 
stupid things now that I have a master's degree. The person who took my place 
when I went to graduate school has a bachelor's degree, and she took over my 
caseload, and I think she is an excellent worker. 

I believe there has to be some credentials 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The basic degree -- the basic degree. The fact 

of the matter is, when a person comes in with a basic bachelor's degree, and 
that is the requireme~t -- a lot depends upon that person, what that person does 
with the job. Isn't that a fact? 

MS. MILLS: How committed and dedicated one is to this job? 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Exactly. 
MS. MILLS: Believe me, we could not be here if we were not committed 

and dedicated. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, am I stating a fact when I state that? 
And, without downgrading the academic community, I think that is basic, and I 
think that should be appreciated, because there are many good people out there 
with a basic degree who are doing an outstanding job. 

MS. ROBINSON: The academic community -- when I went to graduate school, 
most of my professors did not have the experience in child welfare, and it might 
sound conceited, but I knew mu.ch more than they did. I had been in child welfare 
for nine years before I went to graduate school. 

There is a need for excellent training. I am not so sure that it is 
at the graduate level. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, somebody said, too, on-the-job training is 
very important. On-the-job training is very important. 

MS. MILLS: It certainly is. 
MS. DONATOS: If I may, I think that we need both. I think that it 

would be outstanding for colleges and universities that are credited in social 
work and related degree programs within this State, to begin looking at development 
and implementation of protective service permanency and adoption programs within 
that concentration, and increasing the internship requirement from two semesters 
to four semesters before you are allowed to graduate. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: How to you get the one-year training if you are 
not in social work? 

MS. MILLS: That is one of my very favorite ways of being trained. I 
was placed in the Division when I went to Seton Hall and did my year's placement 
there. I learned on the job, and it was super. That was my year's experience, 
and that is what we should be doing with students coming out of programs. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: So, actually what we are saying, and what we 
discussed this morning with the Commissioner and Mr. O'Grady is that they are 
going to have to look at a technique of training in the Division, regardless of 
who comes in with what degree. It is still a matter of training, and we are 
going to have to have uniformed training throughout the Division. 
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MS. MILLS: But, it is not something that can be done out there. It 

needs to be done in that office. They need to be there, and they need to see it. 
Theyneed to accompany workers on cases, and the workers accompany them on cases. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I really want to express my appreciation. You 
were very helpful, and I think we got a very dramatic picture from you of what 
happens out in the field. Thank you very much, and I am sure that some of the 
things that you mentioned for the record here -- we're going to attend to it, 
and I hope that I am going to get that note from you about the 

MS. DONATOS: (inaudible) 

MS. ROBINSON: You'll get plenty of (inaudible) 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Right. Will you please? 
MS. MILLS: Thanks for letting us speak to you. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thanks very much, girls. Thank you very much. 

May we have James Harrell? 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Greetings, Mr. Harrell. 

JAMES HARRELL: My name is James Harrell H-A-R-R-E-L-L, for the 
record, and I am the Director of the National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect. 
I have some written testimony that I will turn over to you, and I will not go 
through it word by word, if you don't mind. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Fine. 
MR. HARRELL: Maybe I will just make two or three points. I came to 

speak basically about the perspective on New Jersey's child protective services 
system, which is kind of a national perspective -- how you stack up in terms of 
other states, and how we see it from a Washington view, if you don't mind. I 
have to say two things about that. 

Number one is something you have heard some of today, but it needs to 
be made very clear, and that is that New Jersey is not unique in its inability 
to have a perfect record in protecting children. It is a very, very difficult 
job that child protective service workers and agencies are trying to do all over 
the country. Your situtation, if anything, here, and particularly, in terms of 
fatalities, stacks up in good contrast with most other states this year. We hear 
of a number of states that are showing increases in numbers and in rates over 
last year, running 50%, 100% in terms of fatalities. It is really quite a critical 
problem nationwide. 

Secondly, I would have to say that New Jersey's DYFS is very unique in 
something else, and contrasts very positively with other states in a kind of 
willingness to explore and be open to improvements in how to provide child protect­
ive services. My mode or my means of kind of indicating that 1are really the fact 
that DYFS has, year after year, consistently and successfully, gone after our 
little store of Federal discretionary research and demonstration money that we 
have available through the National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect to try to 
get some projects in the State, which would allow it to improve what it is doing. 
It is working right now on dealing with children who have developmental disabilities, 
who come into the child protective services caseload, and finding that there are, 
in fact -- it is quite a large correlation of children who have problems and may 

be hard to be hard to parent, if you will, because of the problems they themselves 

have, which can be remediated through developmental disabilities kinds of programs. 
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They have taken the lead in terms of adolescent maltreatment so that maybe not all of those children over ten will be immediately seen as incorrigible. Some will be recognized as maltreated and in need of the same kinds of attention and family kinds of attention that children at an earlier age get. And, they have taken the lead very successfully, I think, in terms of dealing with protection of children who are placed in residential institutions. All of these and others the emergency fund actually started out as a kind of a demonstration project that the State took on and found that it was useful and successful several years ago and institutionalized it. I think that it speaks positively about the State of New Jersey and DYFS, and I think that other states recognize it as a leader because it has taken on these kinds of problems and tried to find better ways to address them. 

I wanted to say two other tnings quickly, and that is, the National Center has, again, a little store -- a soft-shrinking store of research money and demonstration money available this year. Two of our priorites which we have stated -- I think it came out in the Federal Register just yesterday are ones that are relevant to the issue before you. We are inviting proposals this year for state Agencies or county Agencies and those country-administered kinds of programs to address more rational, clearer decision-making guidelines for intake and investigation of child abuse and neglect cases. Since many of the really crucial, critical decisions are made right there at the beginning, which has an effect on what is the fate of the subject child, those kinds of decisions, which are not totally gut decisions after all, need to be looked at. We are inviting proposals to do that. 
A second that is even more relevant is that we would like to support an effort to develop and test out means of making inquiry into child fatalities in a way which does not go out to establish or point the finger of personal or even Agency blame, but rather to look at the kinds of system or organizational lapses or procedural problems that may have contributed to a child's kind of slipping through the safety net a child ending up dead, whose death might have been prevented with better protective kinds of attention. We are very impressed with the model which we have borrowed from Great Britain, which uses multi-disciplinary committees of inquiry into child fatalities for just this purpose, and we are hoping that several states will -- I think this is particularly a courageous issue -- will have the courage to step forward and be willing to try to develop some of these kinds of approaches so that when the tragedies of child fatality do occur, they can be attended to in a way that might make it possible to prevent future ones from occurring. 

I guess the only other thing I would say quickly is that in hearing the problems today, it has been a good refresher for me too. They are the problems in many other states, and other states have taken some steps to address some parts of the issues that have come up. I would hope that, as the Commissioner goes about reorganizing, as procedures get changed, and as new things occur, that you would be looking at the experiences of some of the other states, which might make it possible that you don't have to spin your wheels or reinvent the wheel, but could adapt and adopt efforts that have already been tried and tested in other states. 
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That is what I had to say. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Mr. Harrell, you are suggesting that we look at 

the experiences of other states. Could you inform us as to perhaps a state, or 

several states, who are, in your opinion, model states? 

MR. HARRELL: Well, in some sense, I have always felt that New Jersey 

was a model state, and I want to start off by saying that. I know that for me 

to follow-up hearing about the problems that are on the front line -- that may 

sound strange, but you could go to any state and hear p.roblems like that. The 

only thing is, I think you hear a quality of leadership from the women who were 

here just now, which you might not find in other states because there has been 

a real, I think, New Jersey emphasis on quality services. I really have seen 

that and heard that. 

Two states that come to mind -- one of them is Illinois, and the other 

one is Connecticut. Illinois is really determined to make a division within its 

organization between intake and investigation with the issue of whether the child 

needed to be protected) and ongoing services. And, that division goes clear up 

to the Director of their division of the Department of Children and Family 

Services, so that they kind of try to separate out that issue of the initial 

investigative quasi-police role, with the helping providing ongoing service 

role. I think that system is worth looking at, plus Illinois has a model informa­

tion system, and I heard the Commissioner saying he wished that he had better 

quality information more immediately available to him. Well, the Director of 

the Department of Children and Family Services in Illinois does have that informa­

tion available to him. 

Connecticut is kind of on the other side. I kind of put them on a 

spectrum of right and left of a more investigative police kind of approach as 

opposed to a more social service,social work approach. Connecticut has made two 

really important improvements, it seems to me, in child protective services -­

or one -- and that is to, by policy, say that child protective services requires 

self-help groups and parent-aid programs. They are crucial services that, in 

effect, social casework -- we will never have enough well-trained social workers 

to provide intensive enough casework to these kinds of problem families to be 

able to give a solid .kind of protective services. We have to rely upon non­

professional services. We have to rely on a network at the community level that 

groups like Parents Anonymous and programs like Parent Aid Programs can provide. 

So, that is another one that might be worth looking at. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Thank you. Assemblyman, do you have any questions? 

(no response) We thank you very much for your testimony, Mr. Harrell. 

We now call upon Mr. and Mrs. Sims -- Virginia and James Sims. 

Good afternoon. Why don't you identify yourselves for the record? 

VIRGIN I A SIMS: Virginia and James Sims. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: And you represent? 

MRS. SIMS: DYFS -- I am one of their clients. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: You are a DYFS client. 

MRS. SIMS: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Okay. 

MRS. SIMS: I am just here to say that I have been involved with DYFS 
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since 1979. I had a mishap with my youngest boy, and tre hospital that my husband 
had taken him to turned me in. They called, I guess, the hotline for DYFS, and 
the following day 'they were out. I have gotten a lot of support from them, and 
they have helped me in everything. They have put my boys in pre-school, and they 
have done real well. They have sent my boys to camp, which I can't afford to do, 
and there were times that my electricity was shut off. My caseworker and I have 
come across a human coalition that has helped me restore my electricity and gas, 
and through them, my kids had a terrific Christmas last year. They brought me 
food, they had given me a nice check, and without the DYFS office, I don't know 
what I would be doing. 

Now we have checked out my two oldest boys -- they have hearing problems, 
they have learning disabilities, and my caseworker has seen me through all this, 
and has helped us to find the right people to see to help them. We have learned 
a lot about our own kids through DYFS. 

They have given my boys Medicaid 65, which has been very helpful, 
because I cannot afford to go to a doctor myself. I really do like the DYFS office. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Would you like to add to that, Mr. Sims? 
J A M E S SIMS: Everything I know about DYFS is like my wife said, and I 
think if they keep cutting back on DYFS, a lot of people will be sorry about it. 
They are there to help, and I hope you keep them going strong. 

That is all I would like to say. 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Thank you very much. We appreciate your testimony. 

Thank you very kindly. 

We would like to hear from Linda J. Wood, Executive Director, Association 
for Children of New Jersey, and is Julie Turner going to be speaking at the same 
time? 

LIND A J. WOOD: Yes, she is. 
ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Okay, great. 
Thank you very much for appearing before us. Is this a prepared 

statement that you have? 
MS. WOOD: I am giving you a prepared statement, but I am not going to 

read all of the 12 pages. I am going to summarize my comments, and Julie is 
going to talk briefly as well. 

ASSEMBLYMAN PELLY: Okay, fine. Proceed. 
MS. WOOD: Okay. I guess I need to introduce myself for the record. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Are you going to introduce yourself now? 
MS. WOOD: Yes, I will. Chairman Otlowski, members of the Committee, 

I am very, very pleased to have the opportunity to talk about some issues that 
have concerned our organization for a long time. On my right, I would like to 
introduce Julie Turner, who is a citizen volunteer and a member of our Board of 
Trustees. Also, she is a member of the Bergen County Citizen Review Board, and 
she will begin by talking a little bit about some of the concerns that we have. 

tion? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you -- you are a volunteer organiza-

MS. WOOD: Yes, we are. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, the name of your organization is what? 
MS. WOOD: Association for Children of New Jersey. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, you are a State organization? Are you 

affiliated with any national organization? 
MS. WOOD: Yes, we are a non-profit statewide 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: No, all right. 

No, we are not. 

J U L I E ~ U ..R N E R: Okay,I think it is worth saying that I am a fairly full-

time volunteer because many years ago, I was a DYFS worker, so that from that 

perspective, I understand many of the problems, and I see it as coming at it 

as a volunteer. 
I think that as we look at all of the numbers and all of the statistics 

and all of the structures that have been talked about, maybe the significant 

thing is not the nine deaths per se, as tragic and horrible as they are, but 

maybe it brings to light that out there, there are at least 24,000 kids who 

were reported as being abused and neglected last year. Nine of those kids were 

in that 24,000. What is happening to all the others? They may not be dead, but 

they are the ones who may be suffering some significant abuse and some significant 

neglect. 

I remember from my days as a caseworker, as I think the caseworkers who 

testified here can say -- once you have seen a four-year old standing there with 

a broken nose and both eyes blackened, you know what abuse and neglect mean. 

You have asked for solutions, and you aren't going to like it all, because what 

we are talking about is basically an issue of where 
our money. Do we, as people, care enough about the 

I think the answer so far has been no, we don't. 
were made, the people who were impacted were kids. 

we prioritize, where we put 
kids who are out there? And, 

When the State budget cuts 

When the Federal budget was 

passed, kids were suffering, and they 

people, made that kind of commitment. 

continue to suffer. We have not, as 

One of the things that the Association for Children has been doing as 

part of the national project is what is called "Child Watch," which has been an 

attempt to try to assess the impact of budget cuts on children and families. 

We have been doing this in New Jersey through many, many volunteers interviewing 

in several counties. The preliminary findings are, I think, quite serious for 

our kids, not just kids who are directly in the protective service system -- kids 

out there. Probably one of the most significant things, and we are beginning to 
read about it a little bit, is that kids are going hungry. Now, I come from 
Bergen County, which is supposed to be a pretty affluent county. The week before 
Thanksgiving --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, how are you going to deal -- let's 
assume, with a family who is on welfare, and since they are on welfare, they are 
getting family assistance because there are children involved, and then the 

children go hungry, and then the children aren't fed, and then the children aren't 

clothed, and then the children are beat up -- in the meantime, they are getting 
money from the Federal government and from the State for welfare. How do you 
deal with a problem like that? 

MS. TURNER: Let me talk about a couple of things. One, in the past 
I think, roughly a year -- one-fifth of New Jersey's kids were cut off of welfare 
one-fifth 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, I'm talking -- how do you deal -- no, no -­

MS. TURNER: Those are kids that I am evjm more worried about. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I'm talking about a specific case, and I am 
asking you the question, how do you deal with the family who is receiving family assistance, and where the child is neglected, where the child is abused, and yet, the money is being poured into that home? 

MS. TURNER: Okay, which brings me to my second point: Let me say it 
and I think it will answer --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Or not into that home -- actually it is not a 
home because it is probably just a house. 

MS. TURNER: During the time that all thesebudget cuts have affected 
the way that families function, we have also been cutting the direct services 
that DYFS workers can provide. I think the caseworkers were saying, and believe me, I can tell you from years back -- if you have a caseload of 60 or 70, no way can you do a semi-adequate job, making a decision of1 can this family be helped, 
how can we help the family? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, I think we are dealing with a problem 
here from the testimony that was given here today, and money doesn't solve those 
problems. We are dealing with what we said here -- mother and father may be on 
drugs, mother and father may be alcoholics, mother and father may be totally 
indifferent, mother and father may be brutal -- how do you deal with a thing 
like that? 

MS. TURNER: Okay. You need three separate things. One, you need case­workers who are adequately trained -- exactly what they are talking about -- not in schools -- to make a good investigation, to make a decision whether the child should be removed from the family, or whether that family can be helped, and if 
so, how. That is stage one. There are families where there is no way that they 
can ever, ever be helped enough 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In those cases, you are recommending that the 
child should be taken away from that kind of environment -- from that kind of a 
setting. 

MS. TURNER: Yes, sir. If an intelligent investigation and an intelligent assessment is made that indicates that that family cannot be rehabilitated, the child's right to safety and a decent life must take priority, and that means removal. It is a hard thing. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Suppose the situation continues to deteriorate, and the aspects of that part of society get worse where the neglect gets worse, the indifference gets worse, the parental thing completely breaks down -- then 

we are getting into a situation where almost everybody is going to be a ward of the State. 

MS. TURNER: 
MS. WOOD: 

I have a little more faith in families than that, sir. 
I just want to comment. I don't think the answer lies 

solely with State intervention. I think that is one of the big points -- that we have to do a lot of things within the community, and there has been this sort of feeling, I think, since the early 1970's, that we can take these kinds of problems, give them to a State agency, and they can deal with it. There are things commun­ities can do. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What you are saying is, the worse thing that 
can happen to a person is to become the ward of the the State. 
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MS. WOOD: That is right. We are not in favor of all of the problems 
going to the State agencies, and I think one of the things that has to happen is 
that the community has to get involved. 

When you look at some of the cases -- I happen to be scanning the back 
of the report from the Department of Human Services -- you'll note that neighbors 
knew about abuse and neglect of some of these children, and they didn't do any­
thing about it. They didn't report it, and they didn't intervene. I think we 
have got to make the community very sensitive to the issue of child abuse, and 
they have to make some effort to intervene in that situation. If it is a very minor 
kind of a situation -- a couple of slaps or some degree of neglect -- perhaps that 
neighbor or relative can help. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How do you do that? 
MS. WOOD: How do you do that? 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes. 
MS. WOOD: There are a number of things you can do, depending on the 

situation 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, let's hear them -- one, two three. 
MS. WOOD: Okay, assuming that one, you are a relative, and I know of 

specific situations where people have come to me and said, "my relative is beating 
this kid every week. What can I do about it?" 

One of the things you can do is sit down with that parent and explain 
to them that this is not acceptable to you, because social pressure is probably 
the most effective deterrent to abuse and neglect of anything, and we have lost 
that. We don't have a real community; we have a lot of families who are very 
isolated. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, really, isn't that the kind of work that 
only can be done by organizations such as yours, you know, to get that word out? 

MS. WOOD: No, I don't think so, no. One of our jobs as an organization 
is to get other organizations to go out there and talk to people in the community. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: All right, so get other organizations. But, 
isn't it really your role to do that kind of a community job? 

MS. WOOD: Yes, it is one of them. 
MS. TURNER: I just want to mention that we have just developed a slide 

presentation on abuse and neglect that we are going to be sharing with other 
organizations in the State, in terms of trying to get as wide as possible distribu­
tion on reporting, dealing with abuse and neglect, the kinds of services that can 
be developed in the cornrnrnunity. We would be very happy to show that slide presentation 
to you, Chairman Otlowski and members of 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I think 
MS. WOOD: I think another key 

the Committee, at some point -­
that that is very important. 
in it that has been alluded tobriefly is the 

real support of self-help groups such as Parents Anonymous. We have a chapter in 
New Jersey. I also serve on that Board. It has been shown to be effective in 
preventin~r, dealing with child abuse on a very, very low-cost basis. It needs 
itssupport, and it needs expansion to be able to deal with other families. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, in your organization, are you encour­
aging other organizations to get involved in what you just said? You just said 
that there was nothing more effective than community pressure or citizen pressure. 
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I agree with you, but, are you doing anything about that with your organization? 
MS. TURNER: Absolutely. We have been doing something about it since 

the early 1970's, and one of the predecessor organization~was Informed Citizens' 
Committee for Children, and we developed the first brochure on the Child Abuse 
Law. This will give you an example of the kinds of things that we have been 

doing all the way along. 

We are also working very closely with the media. We try to provide 
information background information -- to T.V. programs. We have done a number 
of programs in terms of child abuse, and we will be working on one upcoming very 
soon. We work with groups like Parents Anonymous, the National Committee for 
Prevention of Child Abuse, which is doing a very fine job in parenting education 
projects, and I think those are critical. 

The other effort of our organization, in addition to awareness, is 
trying to get changes within the system, both in administrative practices, and 
within, obviously, the Legislature, since you see our people out here. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, we'll be happy to listen to that. 
MS. TURNER: All right, I have some recommendations that I would like 

to --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: As a matter of fact, if you have specific 
recommendations that you feel we ought to attend to from a legislative point of 
view, again, I would just ask you and your organization to give us a brief 
memorandum so that we can pick it up from there. 

MS. TURNER: Okay. Would it be possible for us to just go over a couple 
of other recommendations for the record? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me hear a couple. 
MS. TURNER: Okay. I think a number of these things have been said, 

and that is always the danger when you come late -- is that many of these have 
been said, but I would like to emphasize --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Well, that is the good thing, because you don't 
have to repeat it. 

MS. TURNER: I would like to emphasize, and there has been a lot of 
discussion about training, and we are very, very supportive of the need for 
training of protective services workers, particularly in investigative techniques. 
I think this is an area that has not been dealt with appropriately in the past. 
We have been studying this issue for about three or four years. 

There is a report that I would like to draw to your attention, if you 
haven't already seen it. It is a report of the Child Protective Services Resource 
Institute, which talks about the kind of training that is needed for direct-services 
workers. We are a little bit concerned about this being a university training 
program, because what comes out in the report is that workers want people who 
have had experience in the field, and they want people who really know what goes 
on day to day, and not some theoretical kind of training. I think that has been 
the problem. There has been money coming into the State for training, but it 
hasn't really been used to provide the nitty-gritty, day-to-day help that the 
workers need. 

We would like to see a reallocation of casework staffing. This is one 
of the recommendations within the Department of Human Service's Report because 
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it has been our experience that in some offices, there are very few workers and 
a lot of cases. In other offices, there are a lot of workers and relatively few 
cases, and the urban areas has been particularly impacted. And some of those 
workers -- there is no way that they could protect a child. 

We would like to see more intensive supervision by the Division of 
Youth and Family Services for children remaining in their own homes. Roughly, 
sixteen hours per year, at this point in time, is devoted to that kind of super­
vision. We are devoting almost twice as much to a child in a foster home, and 
more than that to children in residential care. The child in the home is, in 
some ways, the most dangeous situation because he or she doesn't have anybody 
to reach out to and to complain to. 

MS. WOOD: And, I think it is worth saying that one of your questions 
was, "What about these families? What can you do?" If you are only spending 
sixteen hours, it is a Band-Aid approach. You can't help families improve their 
functioning with that kind of time. It is a waste of a caseworker's time and 
money. They are paper children where people say, "Ah, DYFS is taking of them." 
They aren't, and they can't. 

There was some discussion of the Emergency Fund. We would like you to 
look at the possibility of increasing the amount of that emergency fund, which 
is $300,000 per year. There is now a maximum of $500 that can be given any one 
family in a year, and many children come into placement solely for economic 
reasons, and we feel that children should not be placed in res~dential care for 
those kinds of reasons. It is much less expensive in the long run to provide 
the money for the heating, the food, or whatever. 

I was a caseworker for the New York City Department of Social Services, 
and it is easy to say that families should budget, but quite honestly, with the 
rents that people are paying and the checks that they are receiving, there is a 
big gap left at the end of the month. Sometimes people just can't do it; they 
just cannot pay the rent, and they find themselves in the situation of being 
evicted. 

I think one of the issues that we are very concerned about and have been 
concerned about, and I would like to refer back to a report we did in 1980, 
"Beneath the Labels." Copies are there for you. At that point, we felt very 
strongly that there needed to be some kind of monitoring of the operations of 
the district offices, and that one of the ways that this can be done is through 
some kind of case-record review -- taking a sample of case records to find out -­
to pinpoint any problems in terms of service delivery. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What do you think of the suggestion that was 
made here about the advisory committees? 

MS. WOOD: We are very strongly in support of advisory committees. 
That is not in our testimony, Chairman Otlowski, but it has been something that 
we have supported for a long time. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What do you think of the report that was made 
by the Governor's Conference Committee? Have you had a chance to look at that? 

MS. WOOD: I chaired the drafting committee who worked with staff on 
the Commission on Childrens' Services, and I don't agree with everything in the 
report, but I certainly agree with most of everything there in terms of the lack 
of coordination. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Well, then, if you helped to draft it, then 

you have a very high opinion of it. 

MS. WOOD: I think the one issue that was raised, and there have been 

sort of differing viewpoints on it, was the need for concrete services, and that 

there is a need, perhaps, to refocus the efforts of the caseworkers towards 

helping families get housing, helping people get jobs, whether it is a referral 

to another agency. Our sense, over a long period of time, is that many workers 

are not familiar with the resources in the community, and there certainly is no 

expertise on the DYFS staff to provide help in these critical areas. That can 

make all the difference in the world. 

If you look at the Foster Care Assessment Report -- I also participated 

on that project -- you will see that the biological parents, when they were inter­

viewed, said that the~ got counselling, and what they wanted was help with those 

kinds of serious problems they face on a day-to-day basis. I think we have to 

look at -- with precious resources being spent -- that it is very, very important 

that rather than trying to be therapists, that caseworkers should have the training 

ana the backup support within their office -- the consultant expert on housing, 

and the expert on jobs, so that they can really be helping these families in more 

concrete ways than they have been able to do in the past. 

Finally, one of the issues that we are concerned about are the cutbacks 

in services which impact on the ability of the caseworker to provide the help to 

children and families that they need, and particularly, the proposed cuts - 3%. 

We are not opposed to all cuts across the board, but I think there has to be a 

very careful evaluation of what those cuts will mean in terms of impacting on 

direct services to children. I think that sometimes you get cuts that are not 

critical to services, but we have to urge you to evaluate any proposed reductions 

in the budget. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you very much. 

Is there a Dr. Bhatt in the audience? Doctor? What is your name? 

AUDIENCE: Elizabeth Farrell. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Elizabeth, we are going to put the doctor on 

first, and then we are going to put you on. 

Doctor, do you have written testimony? Doctor, you are a child 

psychiatrist? 

USHA BHATT, M.D.: That is correct. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You are with the Mental Health Association of 

Morris County? 

DR. BHATT: That is correct. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, for the record, doctor, your name is? 

DR. BHATT: Usha Bhatt. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Usha Bhatt. All right, doctor. 

DR. BHATT: I am not going to be repeating much of what is said in the 

written testimony. I think many of the things that were said up until now cover 

many of the things which were behind the testimony which was written. 

I am going to basically highlight some of the things which, to this 

point, may need to be addressed. I am very eager to share with you some of the 

things which I have experienced personally in working with children, which might 

76 



have some bearing on planning for prevention of abuse. 
In hearing other testimonies up until now, one of the things that I 

did pick up was that they are very aware of how to identify cases. They are also 
aware of procedures -- what to do at that point, in terms of either prosecuting 
the parent or taking the children out of the home, leaving them in the home, 
intervening with social environmental changes. 

The one area where I think abused children and abusers also need help 
is in terms of providing help for their emotional needs. As we have heard, 
abused children then become abusers in the next generation, and if we do not 
intervene with an abused child, we do run the risk of having an abuser in the 
future. 

I am just going to pick up one case from the testimony I have, which 
might highlight some of the aspects of what I am saying. 

Mark was identified as an abused child at age 2. His offense was he 
cried at times, and he could not remember not to touch things when he was twelve 
months old. He would wet his diapers when he was two years old, and that was his 
offense for which he was abused -- ifhe spilled his milk, if he did not go to bed 
on time, etc. 

After having been identified, the child was removed out of the home, 
placed outside, and then returned back home subsequent to the father leaving the 
home. Apparently, in this instance, the father was the abuser. However, the 
mother also seemed to displace her tendencies to abuse onto the father, who took 
on the role of abusing, which many times the mother felt like, but passed it on 
to the father to do the job. 

So, in fact, returning the child back to this mother was, in effect, 
returning the child back to someone who might be a potential abuser. Work was 
being done to help the mother -- to help the family, in fact. The family was 
referred to a family service. The father refused to seek any help, and the mother 
did kind of ambivalently continue with help, except her focus in therapy was more 
in terms of resolving difficulties in the recent breakup in her relationship! 
rather than in any of the concerns she had with her child, or her management of 
the child. 

The reason I am bringing this up is, two years later, when the child was 
four, and was acting up in a nursery school -- very violent, very uncontrollable, 
this was when this child was again detected and referred for an evaluation. The 
first evaluation was done by a general psychiatrist -- not a child psychiatrist. 
I am making that distinction also because sometimes it is very important to have 
specifically trained people to do this kind of evaluation. This child was detected 
as being neurologically impaired, maybe hyperactive, was put on medication, and 
did not seem to improve. 

Then came a second evaluation where a neurologic evaluation was done. 
He did have a seizure disorder, and was put on medication for seizure disorder, 
which, incidentally might have been secondary to abuse. The neurological damage 
and the seizure disorder might have been secondary to abuse. The child might 
have been hyperactive, but a second evaluation was done,this time by a child 
psychiatrist. What became evident at this point was, not only the child was 
evaluated, but the parents were seen at that point. The parents, specifically 
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the mother, had serious questions about what to expect in terms of behavior of 
the four-year-old, and she described all the things she had expected up until 
then of her child. 

I think the point I am trying to make here is, when we detect ,cases, 
unless we address specific interventions -- taking the child out of the home, 
placing him in foster homes, placing him back in homes -- none of these things 
are going to make any changes. 

To close up this, the only other thing I would like to say is, we were 
looking at cases where children had died after being abused. I don't think an 
abusive parent knows at what point he or she is going to kill a child. It is 
only after the child is dead that they find out that they have been violent to 
the extent of killing the child. So, the key is, again, to help the parent to 
help the child. 

I think the recommendations I have listed and the problems I have 
detected in the cases which I have highlighted are basically that there was 
no identified case manager in each case, and I have many cases. I have only 
listed three to highlight --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Doctor, you are talking about the nine cases 
particularly? 

DR. BHATT: No, I am not talking of the nine cases. I am talking of 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Oh, you are talking about the cases that you 

have looked at. 
DR. BHATT: Exactly, because after a case is identified, who follows 

through? Who makes sure that what is needed is done? That is the kind of thing. 
There has to be someone who organizes, or who follows through. The second thing 
is the length of time that a case, which needs to be followed, should be reassessed. 
I am saying this because theoretically, the textbooks refer -- some states do, 
some institutions do -- I think -- I'm not sure what we do. Whether we do do that. 
What I am alluding to is, in the case of Mark, which I highlighted, had there 
been a policy that after the child was returned back home, and if the follow up 
was there, to reassess if abuse did reoccur, or when the father returned -- when 
the family constellation· was changed -- whether abuse was again going to reoccur -­
then, maybe this would not have happened. 

What I am really suggesting is, maybe the length of time a case is 
followed needs to be reassessed as we look at the system. The recommendation 
I have made is interventions should be addressed toward the whole family and its 
members when Reassessment of the family needs to take place at every 
change in family constellation to prevent recurrance of abuse, and I think the 
last recommendation which I have already said is, intervention should be addressed 
also toward the child,so that we don't make the child a potential abuser. 

Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Doctor, thank you very, very much. We appreciate 
your appearance. Thank you. 

Ms. Farrell, do you 
EL I Z ABET H FARRELL: That is kind of a hard act to follow. I am 
talking about the woman who was here before 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Ms. Farrell, excuse me, who are you representing? 
MS. FARRELL: I am representing myself. I am not against DYFS itself as 
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an Agency; I am against a certain agency. 

full name? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Wait a minute. Ms. Farrell, may we have your 

MS. FARRELL: Yes, Elizabeth Farrell. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And where are you from, Elizabeth? 

MS. FARRELL: Right now, I am from Bellmawr. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: From Bellmawr? 

MS. FARRELL: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And what is it that you want to bring to our 

attention? 

MS. FARRELL: I want to bring to your attention the Agency called DYFS 
at 705 Sommerfield Avenue in Asbury Park. Not only have they done things to me, 
but they have done things to other women, so much so)that we have formed an organ­
ization called WAD, Women Against DYFS. But, that is neither here nor there. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What have they done to you that brings you here? 

MS. FARRELL: They have my four children. They have had one child in 
particular for a year now because I haven't had adequate housing. I signed them 
in, but I only signed them in temporarily. 

children? 

to them. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Wait a minute. Excuse me. They have your four 

MS. FARRELL: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: When did they take your four children? 

MS. FARRELL: Last year. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Last year? Why did they take your four children? 
MS. FARRELL: I signed them in. I didn't have proper housing according 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, you signed them in yourself? 

MS. FARRELL: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, you didn't have proper housing? 
MS. FARRELL: That isn't really the truth. I was moving. We had lived 

in North Jersey. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Ms. Farrell, why did you sign them in? 
MS. FARRELL: It was an emergency situation. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What was the emergency situation? 

MS. FARRELL: The emergency situation was that we found ourselves without 
a house, with a moving truck full of furniture, and our four children during the 
hot summer with no place to go. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Since you didn't have a house, you asked them 
to --

MS. FARRELL: For some kind of shelter for the children. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, and what happened to your house that you 
were --

MS. FARRELL: We lived in North Jersey, and a Cuban refugee took over 
the house, and because he couldn't do the repairs for a certain amount of money, 
he blew up the whole house, so there was no house to go to. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And then you found yourself in Asbury Park? 

MS. FARRELL: We had to move out and so, we put a small deposit on a 
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house in the Philadelphia area. When we got there -­
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In Philadelphia.? 
MS. FARRELL: Yes, and when we got there, there was no house. The man 

had taken off with our money. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And then you wound up where? In Asbury Park? 
MS. FARRELL: Well, yes, because my son was born in that area. We had 

lived there for about four years at one time. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And when you wound up in Asbury Park, you had no 

housing, and you called DYFS to ask them to take your children? 
MS. FARRELL: We were told by welfare to contact DYFS 1 because welfare 

could not help us because we had 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Welfare asked you to contact DYFS, and you did, 

and they took your children. 

MS. FARRELL: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, where are the children now? 
MS. FARRELL: Three of my children are in Keansburg, and my oldest 

daughter -- she is the reason I am here -- is in an institution. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How old is she? 
MS. FARRELL: My oldest daughter? Eleven years old, and she is what 

that woman said. She is considered incorrigible. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Where is she now? 
MS. FARRELL: She is in Arthur Brisbane, and I have proof that they 

abuse children there. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes. 
MS. FARRELL: I have already submitted proof to the Joint Commission on 

Accreditation of Hospitals. 

Brisbane? 

occasion. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let's take one thing at a time. She is in 

MS. FARRELL: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How long has she been in Brisbane? 
MS. FARRELL: She has been there on two occasions, and this is the second 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And she is in Brisbane at the present time? 
MS. FARRELL: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Where are the other three children? 
MS. FARRELL: They are in a foster home in Keansburg. That was the 

closest, they said, to my residence. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And where are you living? 
MS. FARRELL: In Bellmawr. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Do you have a house now? 
MS. FARRELL: Yes, I do. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And you have asked them to return the children 

to you? 

MS. FARRELL: Yes, on various occasions. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In your opinion, why haven't they returned the 

children to you? 

MS. FARRELL: Because of the caseworker's inability to handle the case 
in the right way. 
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She only cares about her own job, and that is all she cares about. And, the way 
that she cares about her job is that she wants to keep her job at the expense of 
my children. I guess she has no other cases. I don't think she does. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Just the case of your three children. 
MS. FARRELL: I believe so. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Is there anything else you want to add? 
MS. FARRELL: Yes, I do. I said about Arthur Brisbane. I have a letter 

that I wrote to the Joint Commission on 1\ccredi.tation of Hospitals. I have the letter 
in which they answered me, but they have done absolutely nothing. This has been 
a while. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: · But, your child is in Brisbane? 
MS. FARRELL: Yes, she is. I know the man who did the abusing during 

the summer, and he is still an employee of Arthur Brisbane. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Did he abuse your child? 
MS. FARRELL: No, but I have seen it with my own two eyes. I have seen 

him abuse other children. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, he hasn't abused your child. 
MS. FARRELL: Because he only has boys, not girls. My daughter is in 

the girls' section. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In any event, he hasn't abused your child. 
MS. FARRELL: No, but there has been others that have. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Do you visit your child in Brisbane? 
MS. FARRELL: Yes, I do, regularly. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, is your child well and taken care of? 
MS. FARRELL: No, and I am not permitted to visit her that much anymore, 

thanks to my caseworker. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Why aren't you permitted to visit her? 
MS. FARRELL: The caseworker has done nothing but try to break up my 

family. She has arranged for visits now every two weeks, and in that two weeks 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Well, why aren't you permitted to visit her? Why 

aren't you permitted to visit your child? 

MS. FARRELL: Because my daughter, while she was out of Brisbane, was 
put into a group home called The Marion House. I want to speak about that too. 
That is also another place where they abuse children -- not physically, but they 
abuse them mentally. They do not let the children go to their homes if their homes 
are nearby. They do not let the children go to the church of their choice. They 
do not let the children have visits from their parents. The woman who runs that 
home, from what I understand, has abused animals. She was accused, and she was 
convicted of abusing animals in Asbury Park seven years ago. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: She was convicted seven years ago of abusing 
animals? 

MS. FARRELL: Yes, she was, yes, of .abusing animals, and now she is 
running a home for children. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Did you make that known to --

MS. FARRELL: They know it. They only have DYFS children -- DYFS girls 
only girls. My daughter ran away from that place four times on four occasions. 
I took her back twice, and the other two times my lawyer told me to hold her. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: May we have the name of that place from where 
your daughter ran away, and from where allegedly this woman abused animals and 
was convicted for it? 

House. 

MS. FARRELL: Yes, yes -- it is in Bellmawr. The name of it is Marion 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The Marion House? 

MS. FARRELL: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, it is in Asbury Park? 
MS. FARRELL: It is in Bellmawr on 5th Avenue. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In Bellmawr on 5th Avenue? What else did you 

want to say, Ms. Farrell? 

MS. FARRELL: I just want to say that I realize that DYFS was a good 
Agency when it started. A lot of the agencies that have been formed from it have 
abused the name. I know it was meant to bring families together, to help them in 
every way. 

Now, that other county says they give money in aid. Asbury Park, 
Monmouth County certainly doesn't. The Asbury Park DYFS in Monmouth County does 
not give any aid whatsoever. If they did, I wouldn't be in this situation. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Are you, individually, getting any kind of help? 
MS. FARRELL: I get SSI because I am disabled. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What is SSI? 

MS. FARRELL: Supplemental Security. I worked during the summer to pay 
for this house -- in other words, to get my security and my rent. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, but you're --

MS. FARRELL: Welfare hasn't helped me at all. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, in any event, you are able to take care of 

yourself with the help that you are getting. Is there any other kind of help that 
you are getting? 

MS. FARRELL: No, none at all. Oh, food stamps, yes. That is also from 
the SSI. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Are you a member of any church? 
MS. FARRELL: Yes, I belong to a church, but it is a chapel. It is not 

a registered church. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Are they able to give you any help? 
MS. FARRELL: I haven't asked them. To tell you the truth -- to be quite 

frank with you, I really didn't want welfare, and I really wanted to get on my feet 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, I mean in the sense that you have somebody to 

talk to. Do you have somebody to talk to-in that church? 
MS. FARRELL: Oh, I do. Yes, I do. Oh, yes, there are missionaries. 

They are lovely people, yes. 

problems? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, you are able to talk to them? 
MS. FARRELL: Yes, I am. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, you are able to talk to them about your 

MS. FARRELL: Yes, I am. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Are they sympathetic to you? 

MS. FARRELL: Yes, very sympathetic, and I have also hired a lawyer who 
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is very good. We asked for a plenary hearing, and we are just waiting for another 

hearing because we were postponed. 

hearing? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What do you expect to establish by that plenary 

MS. FARRELL: I should be getting custody of all of my children. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You're 

MS. FARRELL: I doubt if they are going to let me have my oldest daughter. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, in any event, you are using the courts and 

your lawyer to get your children back. 

MS. FARRELL: Yes, it is a very slow process but, eventually, I should 

be able 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, you are doing that, and you have the help 

of a lawyer. 
MS. FARRELL: Oh, yes, now I have. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Ms. Farrell, thank you very, very much. 

MS. FARRELL: You are very welcome. Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Is Mr. Robert Maloney here? (no response) 

James McManus? May we have your name and the organization that you 

represent for the record? 

JAMES MC MANUS: My name is James McManus, and I am a social worker, 

this afternoon, representing the National Association for Social Workers, New 

Jersey Chapter. 

here? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse, Mr. McManus, do we have your testimony 

MR. MC MANUS: Yes, you do. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: This is it here? 

MR. MC MANUS: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: All right. 

MR. MC MANUS: This is Jeff Faue, the Executive Director of the National 

Association of Social Workers, New Jersey Chapter, with me this afternoon. 

We have six pages of testimony, and we would like just to begin at the 

end, and present the conclusions to you --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Would you please? As long as we have it -­
All right, good. 

MR. MC MANUS: We'll present the conclusion, and we have 20 recommenda­
tions after hearing today's testimony, and we will just briefly go through some of 
the recommendations. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Pick out the most important that you think we 
could deal with and effectively deal with them. 

MR. MC MANUS: Okay, at this point, we feel that an important mission 

for DYFS in its history would be to develop community resources and include that 

as a portion of their training at the very beginning, because only after many 

years in the field, even after formal training, does an individual begin to get 

a feeling for the community and the kinds of things that are available to the 

people in the community. For an example: mental health services -- specifically, 

a crisis mental health services where people may decompensate from serious 

mental illnesses, as a young lady earlier during the afternoon spoke about, 
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regarding psychotic patients that she had to deal with in her caseload. It is 
important to realize that we have facilities available to us in communities to handle 
seriously ill people, and a lot of people don't realize that until the crisis 
arises. 

We have need for more day-care facilities to take care of youngsters 
during the days. We have need for respite programs, and that is, where there is 
a tendency for parents to be abusive to children, and when these parents are in 
treatment with qualified clinicians, they have an opportunity to be relieved of their 
children during high-stress times. And, that would be times during the weekends 
and so forth. 

They have need to develop better liaison, I think, with the Visiting 
Homemakers' Association, and in that very direct and concrete way, handle some 
of the difficulty that people have in managing their households in an effective 
manner. 

I think it would be important for a legislator to spend a day with a 
protective service worker to feel the flavor of the kinds of crises and the kinds 
of pressures that the protective service workers are confronted with on a daily 
basis. They are asked to juggle the privacy of the family, and the individual's 
rights, as well as the safety and well-being of the child, and this is certainly 
not an easy task. 

We recommend continued support for the response system, but upgrade 
the community feedback mechanisms and place more emphasis on treating the family. 
What we are talking about is developing more -- I don't want to say capable -- I 
just more effective hospital and school liaison, for an example, so that when 
there is evidence of abuse, the individual knows who directly to plug into in the 
appropriate agency. 

We recommend implementing the National Association of Social -­
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, on that point, it is just amazing 

that in all of the schools today, and mostly in the public schools, you have a 
psychiatrist, you have a psychiatric assistant, you have a social worker, you 
have a psychologist, and, as a matter of fact, I am aware of a child who wet his 
pants and they called in the psychiatrist and the psychologist and the social 
caseworker and the nurse -- my God, if that child had a bowel movement, they 
would have called in the United States Marines. But, in any event, they have 
all of this at their disposal, and what are they doing with it? 

MR. MC MANUS: I am a school social worker, and I think I can address 
some of that. I would really be upset if someone called me in to look at a 
kid's wet pants. That would be really difficult. 

We have close to, I would say, 100 referrals a year from the school 
system, and that includes psychiatric evaluation in approximately 20% of those 
cases -- a full psychological evaluation, a social work evaluation involving the 
child and the parents, and a learning disability specialist's evaluation. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What I am saying, and I agree with you that there 
should be a tie-in. 

MR. MC MANUS: Okay, right, sure. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And it should be highly sophisticated with the 

kind of staffs the schools have. 
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MR. MC MANUS: Exactly, and I think that the mission of the School Social 
Work Association is to try to make the referrals to that child-study body appropriate, 
and part of that is to recommend, to recognize abuse situations and potential abuse 
situations and how to deal with them. In that instance, I think that it is impor­
tant to recognize that, for the most part, DYFS is aware of our concerns when we 
tell them about them, when we recognize them, when we get good reportage from the 
schoolteachers and from the other ancillary personnel. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How can you develop a better relationship than 
we have now with the schools and say, with the Department of Human Services and 
with DYFS? Is there some way that a better connection more responsive -- what 
in your opinion can be done to better that, because it seems to me that here is a 
whole apparatus that can be plugged in, to use your word -- that can be plugged 
in and tied in. How can it be done so that it can be more effective? 

MR. MC MANUS: Jeff, do you want to respond to that? 
JEFFREY L. FA U E: I think that the testimony goes into some of the 
examples of ways that could be done. For example, a required case conference 
every three to six months --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Turn that microphone so that it picks up, 
all right? 

MR. FAUE: Sure -- a required case conference every three to six months 
that involves the parents, the school team, the treating therapist if there is 
one in the community, so that the DYFS worker has the opportunity to be kept on 
board. What is happening with this family? What we are told from our members 
when we put this testimony together is, the current system picks up, identifies, 
and intervenes in the crisis situation, but the resources are so taxed that there 
is no monitoring or very little monitoring case feedback in terms of what is 
happening, and it goes both ways. It is from the DYFS worker to the treating 
person, and from the treating person to the DYFS worker. We have got to make 
those kinds of allowances. And that is, again, in the testimony, we try and lay 
that out. We are just summarizing here in very (inaudible)_ ways. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Do you cover that in here? 
MR. MC MANUS: Yes, we do. As Dr. Bhatt indicated earlier that, on 

occasion, there are premature returns of children to the families, and I think 
that increased liaison, or a liaison of higher quality, where the caseworker -­
the protective service caseworker, who is responsible for the case, can have 
access and can have opportunity to meet with the treating mental health proqessional. 
I think this would be in everyone's best interest, and would, hopefully, prevent the 
premature return of a youngster. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You deal with that in your formal testimony. 
MR. MC MANUS: We recommend that the enactment of S-1253, "An Act to 

License and Regulate Social Workers," and the reason for this is, and I think 
ASSEMBLYMAN OT LOWS KI: What does that "S" whatever the number is, do? 
MR. FAUE: It would restrict the title social worker to those who have 

social work education. I think today you have heard some slurring of the terms, 
caseworker and social worker, used interchangeably, and I know the Chairman has 
tried to make the point several times about education and training. It is clearly 
the position of NASW that the professional education, not a general baccalaureate 
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or a master's degree, but the professional degree does make a difference. It is 
true that wherever the system they go to work in, they need additional training. 
A physician cannot work in every area; he or she has to specialize. 

That is true in social work as well. We think they need that beginning 
training level if they are going to be called a social worker. That is what the 
licensing bill would do; it would restrict the titled social worker to those with 
social work education. And, then let us examine and a look at -- do social workers 
do a better job? Can that be quantified than the generalized caseworker? We 
welcome that kind of comparison, and it means that Commissioner Albanese and Civil 
Service 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You would want to be licensed and regulated by 
the State? 

MR. FAUE: Absolutely. 

MR. MC MANUS: We recommend that the Division of Youth and Family Services 
hire only persons with social work education as social workers, and I think that at 
this point in the economy, this is a distinct possibility. We recommend the develop­
ment of an extended career ladder for DYFS workers, and we recommend the restoration 
of funds for professional education of social workers in DYFS. 

We recommend that the enforcement of the existing mechanisrrsto prevent 
and report child abuse, and I think, in conjunction with this,that we would support 
the training of caseworkers to compile evidence and to establish what exactly con­
stitutes evidence in an abuse case to make prosecution, when that is necessary --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Do you go into any detail of that in your formal 
testimony? 

MR. MC MANUS: We outline in the formal testimony the idea that this is 
a necessity; this is not happening. The enforcement is not really happening. 

Also, we have added a twentieth recommendation after listening this 
afternoon, and we support the idea of a statuatory immunity for the DYFS workers. 

MR. FAUE: I would like to clarify one point that was raised earlier, 
and I think it is a significant one -- that the Civil Service regulations have been 
changed, so that the social worker, too, the people you are talking about, no longer 
require baccalaureate degrees, and I think that is a statement that is made in 
Commissioner Albanese's material, and I think 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What do they require under Civil Service? 
MR. FAUE: There is an alternative to substitute a year-for-year exper­

ience on the social worker too, so in effect, a high school graduate with five 
years of experience in human services can become that social worker too, without 
any education beyond the high school diploma. That is a change that has occurred 
in the last few years for that entry-level position. Again, it is part of the 
problem around what that title means in the community. 

MR. MC MANUS: Finally, we recognize that the family is the appropriate 
unit for service. The children who are treated, the children of abuse, do not exist 
in a vacuum. They are part and parcel of a family. They come to the family's 
history, and they become the future of the family. There is a good chance that an 
abused child will be an abusing parent, and it is important for society to recognize 
its responsibility in short-circuiting that system into providing more,functional 
citizens in the community and to recognize that, in many cases, even though after 
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hearing what we have heard today, some of the situations sound hopeless. Some of 
the situations are, I think, salvable, and I ,think that we have to recognize that 
it is not an accidental situation. 

So, that would just about end my remarks. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Fellows, thank you very, very much. Thank you 

for being so patient with us too. Thank you very much. 
May we have Mr. and Mrs. Matthew E. Welch? Is Mr. Bord here yet? 

B-O-R-D? All right, Mr. Bord, we'll get to you next, all right? 
Mr. and Mrs. Matthew Welch -- W-E-L-C-H -- and you are from where? 

MRS. MATTHEW E. WELCH: New Providence, New Jersey. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: New Providence, New Jersey? And, you are here as 

husband and wife, and as individuals? 
MRS. WELCH: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You are representing no organization? 
MRS. WELCH: No. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What do you want to tell us that you think would 

be helpful? 

MRS. WELCH: We became involved with DYFS about three years ago. In my 
opinion, DYFS did not investigate all information we gave them concerning a family 
that they wanted to place our daughter in. They never followed the court orders. 
I feel that DYFS takes the easy way out, gives the child everything he wants. We, 
as parents, then have to live with all the lies. 

DYFS also schools the children -- bring your parents up on charges -­
child abuse, sex, etc. DYFS is not showing the children how to face reality, and 
the children say whatever they want. We, as parents, become the problem because 
we did not give the child everything he wanted._ One of the things they will say: 
"Leave them alone, and they will come home."; 

DYFS plays it both ways. They tell the parents one thing, and tell the 
child another. The child becomes eighteen, and then DYFS is out and the child is 
on his own. Good luck to the child. 

The records are secret. DYFS came into 0\1r lives, never explaining. 
Parents cannot question DYFS. They seem to be God. DYFS: "Remove the child from 
the home. This solves everything, regardless of whether it is right or wrong." 
The child then doesn't have to face reality. 

Our daughter wanted to live by no rules, and hung around with the wrong 
people who were involved in drugs and booze. We, as parents, cannot be parents if 
we permit this. Our daughter would run away, and the group would hide her. Our 
daughter was missing for six months starting last January. The police didn't even 
have her on the computer. The reason was that they didn't know how to operate it. 
We had to hire private detectives. Our daughter was at this home -- we showed DYFS 
that for the six months that our daughter was there hiding, this was an unfit home. 
We came up with her on July 2, 1982. 

September 3, 1982 -- her boyfriend died. Her friends called DYFS and got 
no where. DYFS would not talk to them and just hung up the phone. The social worker 
took my daughter from the JINS shelter to this family -- don't have to tell the 
parents. Does this keep a family together? Letting us believe our daughter would 
not go to this home from the beginning -- it made us go into a nightmare. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Mrs. Welch? 
MRS. WELCH: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, let me just now ask you a couple of 
questions, so that we can bring this into focus for the Committee. Do you mean 
to tell me that your daughter had a drug problem? 

MRS. WELCH: No. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: No? 
MRS. WELCH: No. She wanted to hang around with kids who were involved 

with drugs. Fortunately, when we found her, she was not into drugs. Thank God. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: She did not have a drug problem, but she had a 

problem, in your opinion, that was a wrong association. Is that correct? 
MRS. WELCH: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How did DYFS come into your home and interfere 
with the management of your child? 

MRS. WELCH: Someone made an anonymous phone call stating that my husband 
was abusing her -- physically and sexually. 

a lawyer? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you this: Did you have the benefit of 

MRS. WELCH: Yes, we did. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Did you challenge DYFS in court? 
MRS. WELCH: Yes, we did. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And what did the court say? 
MRS. WELCH: At the end result in December, they said on December 1st -­

the judge said to either bring my husband up on charges or forget it. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: For you to bring your husband --
MRS. WELCH: For DYFS to bring my husband up on charges or to forget it. 

M A T T H E W E. WELCH: The judge had been sick and tired of listening to 
the allegations for such a long period of time. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And then what happened? DYFS never -­
MRS. WELCH: They never brought us up on charges. 
MR. WELCH: They gave me a statement saying that they couldn't be sub­

stantiated. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What other action did your lawyer take against 
getting custody of the child back into your 

MRS. WELCH: We never lost custody. We never signed any papers or -­
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, the child has been taken away from you. 
MRS. WELCH: She was placed before a court illegally. The judge did not 

want her there. He asked to have the home investigated. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, but just because she was placed there, you 

had a lawyer. Didn't your lawyer -- your lawyer could, simply by a writ of Habeas 
Corpus, get her into court -- get DYFS and everybody else into court. 

MRS. WELCH: They don't show. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, he didn't do that? 
MRS. WELCH: Yes, they tried. We were supposed to have hearing after 

hearing. 

MR. WELCH: We went to court for three weeks, and we did, in fact, have 
our daughter removed from the home. It took three weeks to do so, and a court 
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order was given to this woman to have no further contact with our daughter. On 
that very same day 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The woman -- you mean the DYFS woman? 
MR. WELCH: No, the woman who DYFS had given our daughter to. The 

court removed our daughter from the home, gave a court order -- I have the 
documents with me -- gave a court order to this woman to have no further contact 
with our daughter. On that very same day, our daughter ran from the JINS shelter 
and went right back to the very same home and hid in that home for the entire six 
months. 

We had private detectives on it for that six months. It cost us all of 
our savings, and it forced us deeply into debt. We finally did recover our 
daughter. Very fortunately, our daughter 

she's --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Where is your daughter now? 
MRS. WELCH: She at home with us. She would have been here today, but 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How old is she? 
MRS. WELCH: She is seventeen. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Is the relationship at home now a normal one? 
MR. WELCH: Yes. 

MRS. WELCH: Yes. 

MR. WELCH: The reason I think maybe you should understand the 
reason why all of this came about. The original reason why all of this came 
about was the fact that my daughter wanted to hang around -- when she was four­
teen years old, she wanted to hang around with a man as a boyfriend who was 
involved with drugs. The, police department in our town told us. He was for­
bidden from even being on the school property because of being involved with 
drugs. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: He was a drug peddler? 
MR. WELCH: This is what we were led to believe that he was a drug 

peddler. I cannot say that. I do know that he was involved in taking drugs. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, you believe that he was? 
MRS. WELCH: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, you acted upon that, on that belief. 
MR. WELCH: We knew he was taking drugs; we knew that for a fact 

that he was taking. In fact, he died from an overdose of drugs. 
Very fortunately, we had our daughter recovered very shortly before he 

died from an overdose of drugs. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How long of a period did you go through this 

bizarre experience that you are talking about? 
MR. WELCH: Almost three years. 
MRS. WELCH: Three years. We have been involved for three years. 
MR. WELCH: We would get our daughter back, we would have her separated 

from the group, she would be rehabilitated, and at the advice of various different 
professionals, they said don't remove her. Don't run from the problem, so we put 
her back into the high school1 although we wanted to put her in a different high 
school. But, we were advised to put her back into the high school, and she got 
involved again with the group. This woman came and took her into her home against 
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our wishes, and then we ended up back in the courts again, and DYFS ended up -­
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: She came into your home and took your daughter 

out of your home against your wishes? 
MR. WELCH: No, my daughter went to her home, and she took my daughter 

in, because my daughter, in her home, would be able to see her boyfriend, which 
there were court orders against my daughter and this guy being together. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: During that period, your daughter had a bad 
relationship with you and your wife? She had a difficult relationship with you? 

MR. WELCH: Yes, because we wouldn't let her be with her boyfriend and 
her friends. She brought child abuse charges against me. 

that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: There was that strained relationship because of 

MRS. WELCH: Yes. 
MR. WELCH: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Then she wouldn't subject herself to the discipline 
of the home? 

MR. WELCH: No. Also, there were approximately six other homes that were 
suggested for my daughter -- two DYFS -- and none of them were investigated 
because the attitude is, "Well, if you don't put the child where the child wants to 
go, the child is going to keep running away. So, we might as well give the child 
his own way." 

Now, the home where my daughter was placed -- we offered proof, first of 
all, and I have it here in my daughter's own handwriting -- letters that she was 
writing to friends of hers, talking about how drunk she gets, and everything else. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How long ago did this take place? 
MRS. WELCH: Last year. 
MR. WELCH: This was last year. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: To whom did you talk to in DYFS? 
MR. WELCH: We went all the way to Pam Zern. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: To whom? 
MR. WELCH: Pam Zern. We went all the way to Pam Zern to complain. 
MRS. WELCH: She is the Assistant Director to Bernice Manshel. 
MR. WELCH: She was the Assistant Director to Bernice Manshel. We went 

through the chain of command and finally ended up at Pam Zern's office. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And then what happened? 
MR. WELCH: We offered proof that the daughter of the woman who my 

daughter was being placed with had been in the hospital many times, wild drunk 
I believe on one occasion there was an attempted suicide by her daughter -- that 
my daughter was being allowed to associate with this boy to whom there were court 
orders against. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: This was the history of the woman to whom your 
daughter was given for custody? 

MR. WELCH: That is correct. 
MRS. WELCH: Yes. 

MR. WELCH: Not custody -- placement. Temporary placement. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: For placement? She was placed in that home with 

the problems that you allege that that woman had? 
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MR. WELCH: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: DYFS was aware of those problems in that home? 
MRS. WELCH: Yes, they were. 

MR. WELCH: In fact, I have a copy of a letter here -­

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Is that woman still taking in children? 
MR. WELCH: I don't know. I have no idea. I don't think so, because 

we have caused so much trouble about the situation that I believe that DYFS now, 
even without an investigation, has to know what kind of a family it is. 

But, she did have other children. My daughter was not the first one 

who went there. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: For the purpose of this Committee, and I don't 
want to do this publicly because, frankly, a thing like this should be heard in 
Executive Session, not in a public session. I wouldn't want to expose you to 
some of this questions that I would ask you. 

But, I wish that you would do this, so that I can talk to the Committee 
about it privately. Would you send me a letter, giving me the name of the case­
worker, the name of the woman who was involved, the home, the name of the judge 
and the name of the lawyer who was involved? Let me have all of that information 
so that I can talk to the Committee and, as a matter of fact, after I do that, I'm 
going to ask the Commissioner to look into this whole thing as a special request 
that I am sure I'll have the support of the Committee -- as a special request of 
this Committee. May I have that from you? 

MR. WELCH: You definitely will receive that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I feel that anything --
MR. WELCH: Could I make one statement here, please? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What? 

MR. WELCH: Could I make a statement here, please? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes. 

MR. WELCH: I have received a lot of input from a lot of people who 

have been familiar with our situation, and their input has been that DYFS should 
be abolished. I do not share in their opinion. It is my opinion that the children 
of New Jersey, the children of our country, must be protected from abuse, and they 
must be protected against neglect. 

One of the problems that we have here is that there is a conflict. When 
a teenager wishes to get his own way, and they bring the parents up on abuse charges 
my daughter was taught this. The first abuse allegations were not made by my 
daughter. They were made anonymously 11tx:>1.1t It\Y daughter, without my daughter even 
knowing it. But, this showed her the way. What happens then is that it is recog­
nized that the child is going to do bizarre things to get his own way. 

We brought my daughter to psychiatrists -- she went to two psychiatrists. 
Both psychiatrists had stated that it would be the worst thing in the world to 
remove my daughter from the family. Yet, still, my daughter was removed from the 
family. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Was this made known to the court? 

MR. WELCH: This was made known to the court, yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: By statements from the psychiatrists? 
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By aff davits? 

MR. WELCH: By statements from our attorneys. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: By your attorney. 
MR. WELCH: By our attorneys. We stated that we would sign any forms 

whatsoever, seeing to it that any medical records or any psychiatric records 

could be released for examination. None of this was ever investigated. 

My point that I am trying to make here is that if we could properly, 

somehow, get DYFS to differentiate between the child who is manipulating the 
system to get his own way, this could free up other caseworkers and a lot of money 

to help the children who really need the help. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Wait a minute, excuse me. The Assemblyman has 

a question. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Mr. Welch, did you have the legal aid, the legal 

services at the start of this whole problem? 

MR. WELCH: No. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: In other words, DYFS came in, took your child, 

and you didn't have legal representation up until that point? 

MR. WELCH: No, that is correct. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: In other words, I think the Chairman has to under­

stand that the legal representation came after, probably a year or two, I would 

assume, based on what you are saying. 
MR. WELCH: It came within weeks when we realized that this was going to 

be, if you will, excuse the expression, a kangaroo-type thing. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: All right. Your child was taken out of the home, 
and you didn't have any recourse -- you could have, but you didn't go to an attorney. 
Is that what you are saying? 

MR. WELCH: No, we did not, because what happened was, we were asked 
by the police department and by someone from the Youth Service Bureau, who had 
been involved, to sign incorrigibility charges against my daughter so that she 
could go to intake and we could get the proper help. We were told that it would 
be an informal situation, not go before a judge or any of that -- it would be 
informal. We learned that this type of thing is available, but we did not receive 
it. We went before a judge, and my daughter was given a court order to stay away 
from this person. He had been a product of the very same courts in DYFS through 
his life, and my daughter immediately ran away from home. This is where the 
problem ended up -- where my daughter was removed from our home, simply because 
she stated that I beat her, and "I don't want to go home. He is going to beat me 
up again." 

Then we decided that we had better get an attorney because we were not 
getting help here. Actually it was going the other way. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Is there anything else that you wanted to say? 
MR. WELCH: Yes, we recovered my daughter, and I have statements here, 

and my daughter will testify. In fact, my daughter has testified before one judge 
already -- that my daughter was in the home in which the woman had been given the 
court order to have no further contact with my daughter. But, she was in that 

home for the entire six months -- couped up in this home. If that isn't abuse, 
I don't know what is. Even though, maybe, she wasn't held there by force, it 
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was a mental-type captivity. We have tried to prosecute, we have tried to bring 

these people to court, we tried to bring her into the juvenile court on the 

contempt of court charges, we've been blocked in every way, shape and form. None of 

the witnesses who we have had, who can testify to the fact that my daughter was 

in the home -- we had people go into the home, visit with my daughter -- we had 

private detectives on the situation. We recovered my daughter through an informant. 

I think we have had more than ample information, plus the statements by 

my daughter herself, that she was in this home. We can get absolutely nowhere with 

getting any prosecution of these people. ~hey are free as a bird. We can't even 

get them into court. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You can't even what? 

MR. WELCH: We can't even get them into the court. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: And you spent your life's savings. 

MR. WELCH: I have spent my life's savings, and we are very deeply in 

debt over this whole thing. My wife has a very good mother and father, and they 

have spent almost their life's savings, and they are retired. But, fortunately, 

we did recover our daughter, and she is now, hopefully, safe. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me ask you this question: What kind of a 

community association do you have? What part of the community -- do you have any 

church affiliation, any organization affiliation? How are you a part of the 

community? I just don't understand how this could happen in America. 

MR. WELCH: We belong to the Catholic church, Our Lady of Peace Church. 

As a matter of fact, my wife called the deacon of the church because we learned 

that his son had visited my daughter -- excuse me -- had conversations with my 

daughter on the telephone at this woman's home, and we were requesting his 

assistance, figuring he was a deacon, and maybe he hai the type of rapport with 

his family -- possibly greater than many of the other alcoholic-type kids who 

went to that home, and that he could help us. We could get nowhere. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Did you ask for any help from Catholic Social 

Services? 

MR. WELCH: No, we did not. We were going through the legal channels, 

through attorneys and so on and so forth. We were not asking for any help -­

any money from the church or any organization, because we had money in the bank, 

and as long as I was working and bringing in money, we paid our own bills all 

the way. We were very grateful that attorneys and the private detectives gave 

us time to pay them. We were able to borrow money, and there were people who 

just handed money to us, without asking us to sign an agreement saying, "We know 

some day, you will pay us back." They knew the grave injustice that was going on 

here. These are some of the people who called DYFS and complained about the 

home that she was being put in. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I just can't believe this story. I just can't 

believe that a thing like this could happen. 

MRS. WELCH: It is a nightmare. My other two children --

MR. WELCH: You can read it in my daughter's own handwriting. It is 

right here. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Are you giving that to us? 

MR. WELCH: Yes. I will sign any statement that is true. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I want that letter from you, and the Committee 
is personally going to ask the Commissioner to conduct an intensive investigation. 
I'll tell you what I'm going to do, too. I am going to meet with the Attorney 
General. I just can't believe this. 

MR. WELCH: There is one other thing that I would like to mention. 
During the six months that my daughter was missing, I received -- or, I made 
several telephone calls to the Plainfield DYFS office, and there was one gentleman 
there -- the caseworker who put my daughter in this home was removed from the case, 
and I had gone to the Public Advocate's office and put in a complaint. He found 
that my daughter was, in fact, illegally placed in the home, but, since the 
following day, the judge backed it up, there wasn't much he could do. He backed 
it up, based on the DYFS report by the very woman who had illegally placed her 
there. 

We were given a new caseworker, and he kept telling me, he said, "I have 
yet to see that your daughter is missing on the teletype." And, I said, "Well, 
yes, I have spoken to the police about it. Do it again; check again." And then 
finally one day he said, "Mr. Welch, will you please get, in a written statement, 
from the New Providence Police that your daughter is, in fact, listed as a missing 
person?" So, my wife went down, and they refused to give it. So, I went to the 
State Police about this. First, I called the Trenton State Police; they told me 
to go to our local State Police in person and speak with someone. 

My daughter, five months after she was missing, was not listed as a 
missing person, and the excuse that the New Providence Police gave was, "We did 
not know how to operate the computer." 

She was right in our town -- right in New Providence. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: May I have the information that I requested? 

Frankly, I just want to tell you something. I'm sure that you have the sympathy 
of the entire Committee to expose yourself to this kind of hearing, and to expose 
your bare emotions as you did here,with a deep and personal family problem. 

Will you let me have that information, and I am sure that I'll have the 
Committee's support. I am going to ask the Commissioner to look into this in 
great depth, and I am also going to ask the Attorney General to look into it. 
Okay? 

MR. WELCH: I thank you. 
MRS. WELCH: Thank you. We do have two other children 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What are their ages? 
MRS. WELCH: My son is 14, and I have another girl who is 12, and they 

have lived through a nightmare, too, because when this first happens, children 
are not nice. People are not nice, and they have come a long way too. Thank God, 
I think they have learned a lot from it, and they are doing well. They are, 
naturally, happy that their sister is home, and hoping that this year, we have 
her for Christmas. 

Thank you. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you very much. Thank you. 
Mr. Bord? Mr. Bord, you represent --

MARSH ALL BORD: My name is Marshall Bord. I am the Executive Director 
of the New Jersey Association of Children's Residential Facilities, and with me, 
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although she looks hatless, is Dorothea Kronyak, wearing at least three hats. 
Dorothea is the Vice-President of the Association of Children's Residential 
Facilities --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What is the New Jersey Association of Children's 
Residential Facilities? 

MR. BORD: I was just about to get there. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I was just what? 

MR. BORD: I was just about to get there, after introducing Dorothea. 
It is avoluntary association of some 36 group and residential treatment centers 
for children. All but one are non-profit. They cover the State from the south 
to the rnrth. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And it is an Association of all of those homes? 
MR. BORD: It is an Association of all of those folks. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You are the President? 

MR. BORD: I am the Executive Director. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Oh, Executive Director. 
MR. BORD: Of that Association. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How many homes are there like that? 
MR. BORD: In addition to the 36 that are members of the Association? 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes. 

MR. BORD: This does not include the four State facilities -- Ewing, 
Cedar Grove, etc. There are, perhaps, another five or six; the number changes 
daily. I really couldn't give youan absolutely fast answer without a very late 
census. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How many children are in these residential 
facilities? 

MR. BORD: In the Division, DYFS placed -- there are approximately, 
and again, the number will vary from day to day -- there are approximately 800 
children in these group and residential treatment centers in the State of New 
Jersey, with another 400 children placed by the Division -- or 325 -- placed out 
of the State of New Jersey. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: So, there are about 800 children in these residen­
tial facilities. 

MR. BORD: In the State -- DYFS placed. Yes, this does not include 
children placed by Mental Health, Mental Retardation --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: All right, I think we have the picture that we 
need to understand your testimony. Are you submitting written testimony? 

MR. BORD: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Did you give it to the Committee? 
MR. BORD: There is also included in there some written testimony from 

Dorothea Kronyak. Dorothea, in addition to being the Vice-President of the Asso­
ciation, is also the Director of Mount Saint Joseph's, which is one of the residen­
tial treatment centers constituted in the membership of the organization. In 
addition, Dorothea is here representing the Catholic Family and Community Services 
of the Diocese of Paterson, so that she is here in a number of capacities and will 
be willing to answer questions, I think, based on all three roles. 

I would rather not read my testimony; rather just let me make a few 
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statements --
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Would you please, because -­
MR. BORD: I appreciate that. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: As a matter of fact, I promised the Committee 

that I would adjourn at 4:30. Obviously, it was a political promise. It is 
twenty minutes to five. 

MR. BORD: Let me then help keep your promise as close as possible. 
I have written some, hopefully, nice-sounding statements. I won't bother to 
repeat them. 

The recommendations are fairly straight forward. If I had had more time 
to prepare, there would be more recommendations, I think, but so be it. 

One, we totally concur with the need for additional training. Let me 
go back. We need more attention paid to the recruitment and training of protect­
ive service workers than now exists. The DYFS budget occasionally shows money 
there, but when one tries to find out what training was given to these protective 
service workers, the answer comes back, "apparently very little." That is critical. 

I would also like to say as a very quick aside that responsibility for 
child abuse and neglect cannot and should not be laid solely upon one organization. 
There are too many other variables, too many other factors that tie into it -­
social economics, psychological, and Lord knows what else. No matter what comes 
out of these hearings, I strongly believe -- it will be it subjectively -- that 
abuse of children will not stop, no matter how wisely the laws are drawn, no matter 
how carefully and well they are administered. We are still going to find, somewhere 
along the line, that some children are going to be abused and neglected. Again, 
the human factor, as you put it several times, is very much at play here, so that 
we are not looking for perfection. In no way could I sit here an offer to you that 
if there were more and better group homes, more and better residential treatment 
centers, abuse and neglect in the State of New Jersey would be eliminated. If I 
were to say anything approaching that, I think you would appropriately laugh me 
out the door. 

So that any --
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: As a matter of fact, I assumed that you are 

related to Benjamin Franklin because you are talking like a wise man. 
MR. BORD: Yes, Ben was my slightly younger brother, I think. I am aging 

rapidly. 
So that anything I have to offer is in that limited context that we need 

to take. There are steps that can be taken. They may be small steps, but still need 
be taken.to protect the recruitment -- who gets hired, what kind of initial training 
and ongoing training exists or should exist for protective service workers, must be 
examined. 

As a very brief aside, I would disagree with my former student, Mr. Farrell, 
that I see no correlation between the professional degree and the labels. I don't 
know what that has to do with child abuse and neglect. Anyway, that is beside the 
point. 

I guess the critical point from my Association's point of view, and all 
be it, it may sound like ax grinding or self serving, and perhaps it is that the 
Association individually and collectively is dismayed at the diminution of kids 

96 



in foster care in the State of New Jersey, the foster families -- the number over 

the last three years has dropped from something like 9,000 to something under 6,000 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Why is that happening, yet this problem is of 

such a magnitude? 

MR. BORD: Damn, I don't know. Forgive the -- I don't know. I could 
give you some guesses, and that is all they would be, guesses. 

More important to the Association, or very directly bearing upon the 
Association, that in the last five years, some 19 or more group homes and residen­
tial treatment centers for kids have closed, and many of those that have been left 
open have had very few referrals and have been left to sort of waver in the winds, 
starving to death slowly, rather than shutting down quickly. Some facilities have 
opted, rather than to remain in that position, they simply close. 

There are probably a number of reasons, including some very good reasons 
why facilities close. I am not here to protect every facility that has ever existed 
in the State of New Jersey, nor do I ever want to find myself in that position. 
But, a number of good facilities closed. They closed because they were getting 
an inadequate number of referrals from the Division of Youth and Family Services. 
The Division, in turn, said, "Well, you are not taking the kids who we want you to 
serve. We are getting all the kids, we're getting more difficult kids. Take them." 

Some of those facilities that agreed to take those harder, more difficult, more 
rnulti-problemed children, if such a phrase exists, found themselves in a whole lot 
of trouble because suddenly their programs, which were geared for, and their staff, 
who was geared for one kind of child -- they were suddenly taking in another kind 
of child, and they really couldn't handle it. In many cases, they did a bad job. 
In some cases, those facilities closed. In other cases, those facilities were 
threatened with closure. 

you anymore kids." 

"You're not doing a good job; we're not going to send 

I would like to add briefly and quickly, too, that the current adminis-
tration -- the current Commissioner -- gives much greater evidence of concern and 
interest in the problems of children, the families, the group homes, and the 
residential treatment centers than seems to have existed in the past, so that I'm 
while I may sound angry at this point, it is in part, and hopefully, a past anger 
or anger at what has taken place in the past. Currently, the situation seems more 
optimistic. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What do you think ought to be done? What do you 
think we can do? 

MR. BORD: Very specificallY,, in terms of the three separate catagories 
that I touched upon, I think we could make more and better use of foster families. 
The number has diminished. I think a stronger, better organized, more public 
relations oriented recruitment of foster families in the State of New Jersey might 
well be undertaken with a good deal of success. I think the board rate there is 
inadequate. This, by the way, has nothing to do with my Association. This is a 
separate this is my own personal perspective. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You are speaking from your own personal point of 
view, as a recommendation. 

MR. BORD: Yes. There are some cases of specialized foster care that 
the Division currently does use, but on a very, very limited basis. There may be 
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I don't know -- I know of one place that has 8 specialized foster care situations, 
where they take in one child who has, perhaps, been in five or more placements 
extremely disturbed, very difficult, and they work one to one with that child. 
They don't take in two kids, they don't take in three kids. These families are 
well trained; they have ongoing sup~orts. They have respite care if the kid gets 
to be too much. Somebody leaves -- either the pa.rents or the kids. It seems to be a 
good working system. 

You might want to contact, if you are interested in more information 
about that. -- the person to contact would be Grace Sisto at the Childrens' Aid 
and Adoption Society in Morris County. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In what town in Morris County? 
MR. BORD: She is in Bogota. Sorry, the office is in Bergen County. 

I have just been corrected; Dot is here for a good reason -- to correct me. She 
does have a group home in Morris, as well, but that is beside the point. 

I think -- I begin to hear now, as caseworkers talk, as other people 
talk, not necessarily in this room, but over the last five, six months, over the 
last year, that, "Gee, we would like to place these kids into group and residential 
treatment, but the facilities no longer exist." Or, the only ones that are available 
are so far away from home that it becomes inappropriate. If you want the kid, the 
child to have contact with his or her family, yet you don't want them in the family 
situation 

from home 

you want them within a relatively short traveling distance time-wise 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: In your opinion, are there vacancies in these 
group homes? There are vacancies in --

MR. BORD: It depends on how you calculate it. To answer you very 
simply, the answer is yes. The "yes" gets even bigger if you look at the real 
capacity of some of these facilites, rather than the official listed capacities. 
I have been to several -- group homes are limited to twelve, by legal definition. 
Anything more than twelve children, it is no longer than a group home; it is a 
residential center. But, some of the residential centers around the State have a 
physical plant that could hold if they have 23 kids, 24 kids now -- the physical 
plant could comfortably, legally and properly accomodate twice that number, and in 
some cases, even more. So, there are gaps. 

In some cases, the gaps are, perhaps, legitimate. Maybe there aren't --
I am now doing the DYFS -- maybe I shouldn't be doing that, perhaps, I don't know 
One of the arguments made is that this is a very specific kind of program. Let's 
say it is for boys between the ages of 11 and 13, with a specific emotional disturb-
ance that is why they are there. We can't take in 10-year old boys, we can't 
take in 14-year old girls, we can't take in kids with -- and there may be a limited 
number of those kinds of children who ought to be in placement. The last thing I 
want is a child put into a group home or into a residential treatment center who 
could be better served at home. I don't want those children in any of those 
facilities that I represent. I think I speak for the Executive Directors of those 
facilites and the Boards, as well. They don't want them either. They don't want 
them either. 

We're not talking about kids who ought to be serviced at home. Unfor­
tunately, unfortunately -- again, subjectively -- the term "least restrictive 
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environment" became -- or "least restrictive placement" became, and it is a 
marvelous concept. I couldn't agree with it more as a concept. However, what 
it has come to mean, or what it came to mean, for the last four or five years 
is the least costly alternative. So, the child remains at home. Fine. What 
are you doing for that kid at home? Often, the answer is very little. 

For a child to remain at home, where the child is in jeopardy, where 
there is alleged abuse, where there is some evidence of neglect, where there is 
evidence of emotional family disturbance, it is significant. There are many 
cases where the child could and should remain at home, only if a full range of 
services were brought into that home. That would include, but not be limited to, 
a job training for the parents, if that is appropriate. Perhaps an intensive 
family counselling component. Perhaps it might mean a daily visit from or a visit 
to a psychiatrist or a psychologist. It might mean medical attention being brought 
to that family. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Mr. Bord --
MR. BORD: And, that costs money. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: All right, getting --
MR. BORD: The point I am making is that really good -- Sorry. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: All right, getting down now to the specific 

you are recommending what to this Committee? 

MR. BORD: I am recommending to this Committee one, in terms of protect­
ive service training and recruitment, that more intensive training be offered to 
those people who are hired to perform protective service actions. I am suggesting, 
or asking, this Committee to look at the possibility of augmenting the number and 
the quality of the group and residential facilities that are now in existence. 
These facilities spent the last five years -- three years, more accurately -- up 
until this current year with a 5% cap on what their budget could be presented when 
they contracted with the Division. At the same time in that last three-year 
period, the Division turned back $7 million to the Treasury Department that was 
earmarked initially for group and residential treatment. 

I could not understand this. So that, what has happened in some facilities 
is that you can't raise your staff. They leave. You get turnover, you get instability, 
you get a less adequate program. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, I think, Mr. Bord, that we have some conception 
of what you are talking about, and I think you have made your point. Does your 
Associate have anything to add to that? 
DOROTHEA KRON YAK: Yes, with regard to the residential treatment, 
I think we have to look at abusive children from our point of view. We have children 
in placement who received the maximum services that we could give to them, and are 
ready to return to another more permanent placement. What happens is that, because 
the families either do not want the children, or cannot provide for the children, 
the children are kept in placement a lot longer than they should. 

In our facility right now, we have -- there are several children who are 
still in placement. One boy is a twin. His twin was released by the parents for 
adoption. The young boy who is still with us was not released by the parents for 
adoption. The parents cannot provide for him; they do not want him --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Anyhow, the point that you are making 
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MS. KRONYAK: Is that there has to be some process -­
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: The point that you are really making that both of you are making -- both of you feel that the residential home and the 

group foster home is not being used properly and not being used to capacity. 
And, as a result of that, many of the children, of course, are kept home and 
who should be taken from the home. Is that what you are saying? 

MS. KRONYAK: Okay, my point of view is just the opposite. We have 
children in placement in our residential treatment center who should be in a 
more permanent placement now. 

The caseworkers are saying to us that they cannot terminate the parents' rights, so therefore, the child is kept in our placement because the parents' right 
to not terminate him --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Beyond the period·that the child should be there 
MS. KRONYAK: Absolutely. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, you think that the child should have been 

returned home. 
MS. KRONYAK: Not returned home, but to a more permanent placement. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: To a more permanent placement. 
MS. KRONYAK: Yes, but that permanent placement is not the child's home 

now --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, that permanent placement would be what? 
MS. KRONYAK: Possibly another foster home or an adoptive home .. The parents' rights should be terminated for certain childrep, and this takes years and years. This the point that Toni McHugh was making earlier. By the time the parents' rights are terminated, the child is 14, as this young boy is now, and he is a hard­to-place child. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: All right, I think you have made your point. I 

am going to have to cut you off because we are running out of time. I am terribly sorry, but I think you have made your point, and I think you have made your 
impression upon the Committee. 

I would like to call Florence Gowin. Arn I pronouncing the name correctly? Florence? What are you doing here? 
FL o REN CE GOWIN: I wrote you a letter about my granddaughter. I had one contact 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Florence, give us your name and your address. All right? 

MS. GOWIN: My name is Florence Gowin. I live at 3 Throop Avenue in Spotswood, New Jersey. 
Last year, during the first week of October, my daughter informed me that I would no longer babysit for my granddaughter. She had taken a man in to live with her in her apartment. I didn't know the man --
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How old is your daughter? 
MS. GOWIN: She is now 22; she was 21 then last year. I immediately was 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, she was an adult. 
MS. GOWIN: Yes, she was, but I had taken care of my granddaughter from the time she was born. My daughter had a very stormy marriage, and she was in the process of getting divorced. 
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I just felt that I didn't want my granddaughter raised with a live-in 
boyfriend. I wanted to take care of her so that my daughter could go to work, 
so I --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, you wanted custody of the child? 
MS. GOWIN: No, not custody at this point. I was just babysitting. 

My daughter had her own apartment. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What is the point that you are making, Florence? 
MS. GOWIN: The point I am making is, Friday, it will be one year 

my granddaughter was brutally murdered by my daughter's live-in boyfriend. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Your daughter was murdered? 
MS. GOWIN: My granddaughter. I wrote you a letter. I believe you have 

a copy of the letter there. 

What I would like to know is, how a concerned parent or grandparent --
when I called DYFS -- I called the hotline yes? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Florence, when did you send me the letter? Oh, 
it is in our file. 

MS. GOWIN: Yes, he has the letter. Yes, it is. Mr. Price called ard asked 
me if I would want to come to the hearings to testify. 

murdered? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Florence, just refresh my memory. The child was 

MS. GOWIN: Yes, she was. It will be a year on Friday. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How long ago. 
MS. GOWIN: One year ago Friday. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Was the murdere::- apprehended? 
MS. GOWIN: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And prosecuted? 
MS. GOWIN: Oh, yes, he's -­
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And convicted? 
MS. GOWIN: Oh, yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: So, now where are we? 
MS. GOWIN: I called DYFS, and I asked them if there was any way that 

I could go before a judge or a panel of some kind to ask if my granddaughter 
could not be raised by a live-in boyfriend. I didn't want that. They asked me 
if there was any evidence of child abuse. I said, "I don't know. I don't know 
the man. I have no idea who this man is who she brought into the house to live 
with her." They told me that it was a moral issue, and their main concern is 
child abuse. 

testify. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Excuse me. Who is Donna Marie Gowin? 
MS. GOWIN: That is my daughter-in-law. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: That is your daughter-in-law. 
MS. GOWIN: Yes, she wrote you a letter, too, but she wasn't called to 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Okay, so they are both on the same case? 
MS. GOWIN: Oh, no. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Separate cases? 
MS. GOWIN: Oh, yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Okay. 
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MS. GOWIN: Separate cases. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: We just got the file here, that is why --

If we seem a little confused, we're not. 

that. 

MS. GOWIN: No, that is quite all right. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: We just want to get things in order. I'm sorry. 
MS. GOWIN: That is quite all right. It is late in the day, I know 

They referred me to my local police department. They asked me to call 
them and see if there was an old law on the books that prohibited people from 
living together who weren't married. I called the police department, and they 
said that there was no such law on the book, and that I should talk to the juvenile 
detective Detective Adisano -- and possibly he could refer me to another agency. 
When I spoke to him, he said it was a question of morals, that I should try to live 
with the idea that my granddaughter would be raised with a live-in boyfriend. He 
told me that there was nothing that I could do about it legally. 

What I would like to know from you is, isn't there any way that you can 
pass some sort of legislation where a concerned grandparent, as myself -- I have 
six other grandchildren -- she was our seventh grandchild -- there is some way 
that you could have a judge or a panel or someone investigate these cases when 
there is a concern shown? I know there is no such law on the books. I was told 
that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Was there any case of abuse from the live-in 
boyfriend? 

MS. GOWIN: No, you see, he moved in there during the first week of 
October, and Aimee was dead eight weeks later. I didn't even know this man. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Is he in prison now? 
MS. GOWIN: Yes, he is in prison now. I didn't know the man. She 

hardly knew him. I can't even figure out why she took him in to live with her. 
She didn't even know him actually. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What you are saying and telling this Committee 
that if the child were given to you, today the child would probably still be 
alive. 

MS. GOWIN: My granddaughter would have been alive. I took very good 
care of her. My daughter always worked. 

with you? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Would your daughter have allowed her to move in 

MS. GOWIN: No, my daughter -­
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: She would not have. 
MS. GOWIN: No. My daughter is destroyed now. She never thought -- none 

of us ever thought anything like this would ever happen -- none of us. 
ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: What you are asking -- and you have to understand 

that we are all sympathetic to this, because stories like this truly crack me up. 
It is difficult to understand how people can act and react the way I hear. I have 
children of my own, and I just can't believe that things like this can happen. As 
George said, in America, these things aren't supposed to happen. But, we hear they 
do. What you are asking us though, is to legislate morality in this case. In 
other words, say, because your granddaughter -- your late granddaughter lived with 
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her mother, and her mother decided to take in a live-in boyfriend, that we should 

try to legislate so that it could not happen in the future. That is very difficult 

to do. 
MS. GOWIN: No, I don't mean that. I don't mean. I wanted to speak to 

someone, to have someone listen to me. Nobody would listen to me. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: That is different, but it is already a year passed. 

MS. GOWIN: Everybody referred me to other people. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, because as the Assemblyman just indicated to 

you, it was a very difficult situation here, one in which, of course, there really 

wasn't any authority -- any legal authority -- for you to get the child. Really, 

the child, of course, was with her mother. The question of her mother's life was 

a question of morality, as it was pointed out to you. And, really, it was a 

question that she had to answer in her own conscience. 

MS. GOWIN: But, the child suffered for it. See, this is my -- I didn't 

hear anything else here today mentioned about morals. This kills me; it does. 

I hear child abuse, child neglect --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I think that one of the -- I think -- excuse me, 

MS. GOWIN: Where does this come from? 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I think that we have come to this part now with 

you, and, as a matter of fact, it is probably a good part to just sum up what we 

are talking about, and what we, at least some of us try to elicit from some of 

the witnesses here. You are not going to solve these problems with master's degrees, 

and no universities are going to solve these problems. These are problems, of course, 

that basically rest on the kind of values that society establishes, and the strength 

of a family -- the strength of family ties. This is a very difficult thing to 

establish, and, as a matter of fact, nobody knows it better than you because you 

have experienced it now. 

American is going through a great traumatic experience in the erosion 

of values, and they show up in tragedies such as this where they destroy lives, 

and yet from a legal point of view, there is very, very little that can be done. 

From a legislative point of view, there is very little that can be done. The 

only thing, of course, as the Assemblyman pointed out -- all of us who sit here 

are not just legislators. We are fathers, we are grandfathers, we are parents, 

and I think the reason that we are sitting here is the fact that we have some 

feeling about some community feelings, some feelings about our fellow man, but 

yet there is a limit to what we can do. If we made any promises to you that we 

could do something, we would be giving you a false hope. That is why even today, 

if you will excuse -- if the Assemblyman will excuse me -- that is why today I 

just didn't want to let some of these people think that they had all of the 

solutions, coming with a degree, or coming with training. There is more to this 

whole thing -- there is more to it, so that, in any event, what you have just done 

is you have just put the cap on it. You have just culminated this whole hearing 

by the fact of telling us how much there is to this whole approach. 

All of the human frailties that are involved in it, and once the 

toboggan starts going downhill, there are no breaks. The only thing that I can 

say to you is that we are terribly sorry for you, and the fact of the matter is, 

you have our sympathy. We hear you, and the only thing is, of course, 
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is the fact that it is important that the man was convicted and sentenced, and that 
he is yes, indeed, punished for what he did. And being punished for what he did, 
nothwithstanding about what some do-gooder would say about rehabilitation. He 
belongs in prison, and he should be in prison for a long time. 

MS. GOWIN: Not enough. Well, they are not going to kill him, so it is 
not enough. They didn't give him the death penalty. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, in any event, beyond that I hope that you 
have the other comfort from your other grandchildren, and from the love that many 
other people are going to give to you. Other than that, I don't know what else 
we can suggest to you. 

MS. GOWIN: You are telling me that there is no way that, even if I went 

and knocked on doors 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I don't know of anything. I think the Assemblyman 
pointed out --

MS. GOWIN: For petitions. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: (continuing) that it is very difficult. A legis­
lative body cannot deal in morality. If we do that, we would be making a terrible 
mistake. You can't legislate morality. 

MS. GOWIN: Not in the sense of morality. I know what you are saying, 
but in a sense where somebody wants to be heard. I mean, nobody would listen to 
me. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, but the truth of the matter is, that in this 
forum, you have been heard. We have heard you, and we told you how sympathetic we 
are to you. 

MS. GOWIN: But, no, I meant before it happened. Maybe if somebody would 
have listened to me and investigated, because all people --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, but I don't think that 

MS. GOWIN: After it happened, people came to us and said that the man 
was unstable. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Your daughter was the mother of that child. 
MS. GOWIN: Oh, yes, she was. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, there wasn't any sign of abuse, as the 
Assemblyman said. 

MS. GOWIN: Oh, no. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: It is very, very difficult to deal with a situation 
like that. 

MS. GOWIN: No, but if there was some kind of investigation, they might 
have found out that he was unstable. People came after it happened and told me 
that he was. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Yes, but that is 

MS. GOWIN: But, not before. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, dear. That is speculative. You can't 
get the law to operate on speculation. The law has to have some basis before it 
can become operational. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: What greater love and understanding than a mother 
to a child? If you couldn't convey your feelings, and this is harsh for me to say 
I am sorry I have to say it, but it is the truth. If you couldn't convey your 
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feelings to your own daughter, how could someone else do it? It is very difficult. 

MS. GOWIN: I know it is. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: I know how difficult it is when I speak to my own 

children, when I have to reprimand them, but at least it is me to my children. 

MS. GOWIN: I know it is difficult, but --

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: What you are asking is, is to have someone investi­

gate something where there is no evidence of wrongdoing. You can't do that. That 

is very difficult for you to even ask of us because we have looked at this whole 

situation, I think, with a lot of understanding, and the very fact that the 

Chairman took a case that was brought to us, and said, "I want an investigation 

immediately," that indicates that here it is -- it is after the fact also, but it 

is going to be done, and we'll find out what happened. But, in the case where you 

are asking, "Can't something be done?" -- the only thing we can do is what Chairman 

Otlowski said, and that is to change the moral values of this country and where it 

is going. With that, I think, maybe we could get some changes, but you can't 

legislate that. That has to come from human understanding, and no other way. I 

don't understand, and if someone told me they could legislate that, I would tell 

them that they are wrong, because you can't. 

MS. GOWIN: Thank you very much. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: I hope that we at least gave you some relief, 

sonecornfort. Thank you for coming and talking about it, because it is good for you 

to talk about it. 

I think that concludes the hearing, and I am going to adjourn the 

hearing. 

R O S E 

Yes? You are from where, dear? 

AUDIENCE: Community Council for the Prevention of Child Abuse. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Corne on up here. And, your name is what, dear? 

COOPER: Rose Cooper. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Rose Cooper? 

MS. COOPER: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Are you representing somebody? 

MS. COOPER: The Community Council for the Prevention of Child Abuse. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Is that a State organization? 

MS. COOPER: No, it is not. It is a non-profit organization located 

in Jersey City. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What is your position? 

MS. COOPER: I am the Executive Director. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How long have you been in existence? 

MS. COOPER: We began in September of 1981 as a volunteer organization. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Do you have written testimony? 

MS. COOPER: Yes, I do. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Do we have copies of it? And, your name is what? 

MS. COOPER: Rose Cooper. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Rose Cooper? 

MS. COOPER: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Rose, you have one written page of 

testimony here. 
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MS. COOPER: Yes, I would like to limit that to the statistics and the 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: What is the point that you want to make, Rose? 
MS. COOPER: That we have been in existence for approximately a year and a half, and we have been virtually unable to acquire any statistics as to show 

cause in our community to establish a prevention center with the scope that we 
had planned on --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: A prevention center? 
MS. COOPER: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How would you do that? 
MS. COOPER: We have submitted proposals and we were told by Congressman 

Guarini's office that 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You submitted the proposals to the Congressman? 
MS. COOPER: Proposals, yes. No, we submitted proposals to the Federal 

government for a Child Abuse Prevention Program. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: To the Federal government? 
MS. COOPER: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Through Congressman Guarini? 
MS. COOPER: No, we had -- in other words, we had submitted the.proposal, 

and we had waited for a response as to why we were not funded. They had told us 
the reason was because we c.ouldn't show cause 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Rose, did you submit the proposals to the Federal 
government? 

Agency? 

MS. COOPER: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: To what Agency, do you remember? What Federal 

MS. COOPER: It was a Child Abuse Demonstration Prevention project. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: How long ago did you submit that to them? 
MS. COOPER: I believe it was in July. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOW~KI: In July? 
MS. COOPER: Yes. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, you haven't heard anything from them? 
MS. COOPER: We were told that because of the competition aspect of the project 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: For money. 
MS. COOPER: Right, exactly, that we weren't accepted, and we had tried to follow through on that to find out why we weren't accepted through Congressman Guarini's office, and we found that the reason they wouldn't consider us was 

because we couldn't show cause for our community. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You couldn't show what, Rose? 
MS. COOPER: We couldn't show cause for our community. We did find some 

statistics, but they dated back to 1978, I believe it was. At that time, it showed Hudson County to have the highest rate of child abuse in the State of New Jersey. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, you applied to the State? 
MS. COOPER: The grant was a Federal grant. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: It was a Federal grant. 
MS. COOPER: Right. We then applied to a community development block 

grant fund, and we received $15,000 for funding. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You received $3,000. 

MS. COOPER: We received $15,000 from CDBG, which is the Community 

Development Block Grant Funds allocated through Human Resources, and the City 

of Jersey City manages that money. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: And, you received the $15,000. 

MS. COOPER: Yes, we received the $15,000, but the initial grant was 

$142,000. The reason 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: So, you are nowhere near that? 

MS. COOPER: No. We have opened up a prevention program 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: But, Rose, there is nothing that we can do to 

help you with that. That is a Federal problem. 

MS. COOPER: No, I understand that. Right. The only thing that I am 

here for today is to try to find out why we can't get any statistics. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Well, frankly, you know what I would suggest? 

You are from Jersey City? 

Committee. 

MS. COOPER: We have investigated every possible resource. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Who is your Assemblyman or Senator there in Jersey -­

MS. COOPER: Congressman Guarini is the --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: No, he is the Congressman. Bob Janiszewski? 

MS. COOPER: Janiszewski, that is right. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Bob Janiszewski is the Chairman of the Appropriations 

MS. COOPER: Right. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: You are talking to the wrong Committee, honey. 

MS. COOPER: I have been to him. I have been to the Board of Education, 

I have been to the Division of Youth and Family Services. I have absorbed every 

available resource. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Let me just tell you. I am going to ask for an 

extra copy, and Monday,! am going to talk to Bob Janiszewski and ask him if he can be 

of any help to you. Beyond that, there is nothing that this Committee can do, Rose. 

But, I am going to give this to Bob Janiszewski on Monday to ask him to see if he 

can be of any help to you. 

MS. COOPER: But, in the DYFS system, there is a centralized computer 

that records every case of child abuse, and statistics must be kept, so why wouldn't 

we be able to acquire them? 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: All right, so what you are looking for actually is, 

if DYFS can furnish you with statistics of child abuse cases in Hudson County --

MS. COOPER: Right. 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: That is, in essence, what you are asking for. Is 

that correct? 

MS. COOPER: Right, yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Paul, will you see that Bob Janiszewski getsthis 

and talk to him to see if we can be of any help to Rose, and then let either you or 

after you talk to him 

ASSEMBLYMAN HAYTAIAN: Maybe it would be good to give a copy to Sandra 

Clark, because that is possibly where these statistics can be received. 

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Since you are in his district, let's make that 
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Bob Janiszewski's problem. Okay? 

MS. COOPER: Okay. The next, and last question that I would like to 
address is that I feel that DYFS should encourage community involvement. We have 
been involved in the community. We started in September of 1981, and we still 
haven't been able to work out a cooperative relationship with DYFS in that we 
felt, when we started out, in our community -- Hudson County -- DYFS was the 
Agency responsible for the protection of children, so they are the ones that we 
should go to. 

We were looking for prevention services, and you do get your prevention 
services through DYFS, but when you come in contact with DYFS. In other words, 
if you were not --

ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Excuse me, Rose. What I am going to do, and I 
don't want to cut you off. But, what I am going to do is, I want to talk to Bob 
Janiszewski about your whole problem. Bob can go to the Commissioner, as well as 
anyone of us, and, as a matter of fact, the Commissioner will be happier to see 
him that he will be us. In any event, let me talk to Bob, and then we'll go from 
there to see if we can be of direct help to you. Okay? 

MS. COOPER: Okay, thank you very much. 
ASSEMBLYMAN OTLOWSKI: Thank you for being so patient with us. 
The Committee stands adjourned, and the record will be made available 

shortly for the Committee and for everybody else. Thank you. 

(HEARING CONCLUDED) 
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Explanation of a Flowchart for Protective Services 

When a report of abuse or neglect is received,a determination 

is made by an Intake Supervisor or by staff of the Office of 

Child Abuse Control whether immediate response is required. 

The immediate response determination is made based upon two 

criteria--severity of alleged abuse/neglect and how recent the 

abuse/neglect was. In some cases, a severe abuse is alleged but 

is reported to have occurred 3-4 weeks prior to the report and 

an immediate response would not be made. By law, the Division 

must respond to all allegations within 72 hours. Policy guidelines 

exist which specify whether a response is immediate, within 24 

or 72 hours. 

The assigned worker may contact the police to accompany 

them on a visit. Police are contacted if the nature of the 

allegation suggests danger to the worker's safety (father alleged 

to have a gun) or if the area is a very dangerous one, especially 

at night. In less dangerous situations, another worker may go 

along. 

When the caseworker arrives at the home, if the parents 

cooperate, an investigation is done. This at a minimum includes 

a physical inspection of the child and interviews with parents, 

siblings and child as appropriate. The first concern is to 

determine the physical condition of the child and obtain medical 

care if needed. The second concern is to determine if the child 

is in imminent danger if allowed to remain in the home. 
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If the child is determined to be in imminent dange½ the 

parents are asked to consent to a placement (relatives, neighbors, 

foster care, hospital or whatever is appropriate). If they 

refuse to consent or if they refuse to allow an investigation 

to be completed, the Division has two alternatives. If it is 

believed that the child can safely remain in the home long 

enough for a court order to be obtained, the worker leaves the 

home and after consulting with a supervisor and Deputy Attorney 

General, an immediate court order may be obtained (this may be 

an oral order by telephone). 

If the child's safety will be at risk by this delay, DYFS, 

a probation officer or the police may remove without parental 

consent of a court order. If possible, a supervisor is consulted 

before this action is taken. If a child is removed without 

consent or court order, a hearing is held on the next court day. 

If parents obstruct the removal or a worker's safety is threatened, 

the police are called to assist. 

After the emergency removal and dependent upon the outcome 

of the court hearing, a full investigation is completed and DYFS 

either: 

o advises the court that the child can now return home, 

o another court hearing is held, or 

o a voluntary consent for continuing placement is obtained. 

Services are then provided according to a case plan until 

the child can safely remain at home without DYFS 

involvement or another permanent plan is mad2. 
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The same basic procedures are followed for cases responded 

to between 24 and 72 hours after receipt. At the point at which 

DYFS has determined that a child's injury is probably not 

accidental and the nature of the injury falls into a certain category 

of severity, the case is reported to the prosecutor. This may be 

at the conclusion of the investigation or earlier if this deter­

mination is made sooner. Reporting to the prosecutor is governed 

by a formal written agreement between DYFS and the Department of 

Law and Public Safety. 

It is possible that a DYFS investigation may not substantiate 

abuse or neglect but will uncover some other service need. In 

that case, non-PRS services are provided. Wnen DYFS consults 

with the DAG to determine if legal grounds exist for any court 

action (an order to investigate, supervise the home, custody or 

guardianship), the DAG determines whether grounds exist for the 

desired action. If the DAG determines that grounds do not exist 

and DYFS disagrees, there is a review procedure which leads up 

to involving the Office of Regulatory and Legislative Affairs to 

determine if this issue should be pursued at a higher administrative 

level. 

At any point in the process where a parent who has been 

cooperating with DYFS refuses to continue to cooperate, the DAG 

is consulted concerning court action if the child's safety is 

at risk. 
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Child Abuse/~ggl ec t Procedures 

I. Child Abuse/Neglect Referral 

A. During office.hours, referrals go to the local district office 

B. After hours, referrals go to the Office of Child Abuse Control 

C. The law mandates DYFS to investigate all allegations of child 
abuse or neglect within 72 hours of the referral 

D. Investigations must be done immediately when: 

1. a child is currently being physically or sexually abused 

2. a child has been physically injured by abuse or neglect 

3. a child may need medical treatment due to abuse or 
neglect 

4. a child is without adult supervision and not competent 
to provide for his own ca~e 

5. a child or family is in a severe crisis that cannot be 
handled over the phone 

6. there is doubt about the severity of a referred situation 

II. Initial Investigation 

A. Ouri ng working hours i nves ti gati ons are done by a casevmrker 
from the district office 

B. After hours, a worker from the Special Response Unit connected 
with the District Office makes the initial investigation. These 
workers are on call at all times. 

C. DYFS has the authority to request police assistance when: 

1. personal protection for the worker may be needed 

2. the nature of the referral dictates it (e.g., death of 
a child) 

3. past experience indicates that a particular parent responds 
only to the authority of the law 

D. Police should be requested to precede the worker: 

l. in an irrmediate life-threatening situation and police 
can reach the home first. 
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2. in a case when violence is believed to be occurring 
concurrent with the referral 

E. If the parents· cooperate, the initial investigation consists 
of: 

l. a p~ysical inspection of the child 

2. interviews with the parents, siblings and child if 

appropriate 

F. Objectives of the initial investigation are: 

l. to determine if the child needs immediate medical attention 

2. to detennine if the child is in imminent danger if allowed 
to remain in the house 

a) if the child is determined to be in i111111inent danger, 
the parents are asked to consent to a placement 
{i.e., relatives, neighbors, foster care, hospital) 

b) if the parents refuse to either cooperate with the 
i nves ti gati on or consent to a pl a cement, a determi nation 
must be made whether a child can safely remain in the 
home long enough for a court order to be obtained 

l) if so, the worker leaves the house, consults with 
his supervisor and Deputy Attorney General's Office 
and an immediate court order may be obtained (this 
may be an oral order by telephone) if warranted 

2) if the child's safety may be at risk by this delay, 
the OYFS worker, a probation officer or the police 
may remove the child without parental consent or a 
court order. A hearing must then be held on the 
next day 

III. Full Investigation 

A. Components 

1. observe the child's physical and emotional state 

2. observe the child's physical surroundings 

3. secure any necessary medical treatment for the child 

4. research colL1teral resources (i.e., drea hospitals for 
previous admittance, schools, police, neighbors, relatives 
and any other leads given in collected information) 
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5. collect relevant and available documents and reports on 
the child or parents 

6. record findings giving specific dates and separating 
fact from-subjective evaluations 

B. Possible Outcomes 

l. Abuse or neglect is not substantiated - case closed 

2, Abuse or neglect is not substantiated - other supportive 
services are needed (i.e., day care, homemaker services) 

3. Abuse or neglect is substantiated but child is not in 
current danger - supportive services would be provided 

4. Abuse or neglect is substantiated and child is in imminent 
danger - child is removed from home either through parental 
consent or court order 

IV. Involvement with County Prosecutor 

A. At any stage during this process 1 DYFS is required to report 
any suspected criminal conduct 

B. All cases involving the following, must be reported immediately: 

1. death of a child 

2. subjecting or exposing a child to unusual or inappropriate 
sexual activity 

3. any type of injury or condition requiring hospitalization 
or more than superficial medical attention 

4. repeated instances of physical violence committed against 
a child or substantially depriving a child of necessary 
care over a period of time 

5. abandonment of a child 

V. At any stage of this process, if the parents refuse to cooperate, 
JheDeputy Attorney General's Office needs to be consulted to detennine 
if there are sufficient grounds to obtain a court order to either 
force the parents to cooperate with the investigation or remove the 
child from the home. The gathering of evidence is the responsibility 
of the ca~eworker. 

If the DAG determines that there is insufficient evidence, DYFS 
may appeal this decision but this seldom occurs. 
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Thank you for your interest in children's services issues. All too 

often the needs of our children are overlooked in the complexities of the 

st.ate government process. Your public demLmstration of concern and your 

Jeadership on hehalf of children au• heartening. 

I would like you to know that I come before you ~1th two rlistlnctlv 

different sets uf experiences which give roe a uniqu2 v1-cw nf th2 issu12s. I 

served for 6 years with the Division of Youth and Family Services (DYFS) as a 

protective services caseworker and administrator. I investigated child abuse 

and neglect complaints, carried a caseload of "crisis" cases, and wh(•n necessary 

performed the gut-wrenching task of removing children from their natural home. 

I regularly meet with line DYFS staffprs now so that I can reL1i11 a realist: ic 

senSL' of what their jobs entail. 

In my role as Director of the Commission 0n Children's Services, I 

have had a view from the other side of the fcncL' so to speak. Tht> Comm1ssion, 

a '11-rnember group establislwcl by this Leg.islatun' in 1979, conducted New JL·t·sey's 

first comprehensive rcv·iew of state program!-:: for children, which included fact-

findiug activities such as: 

1. A series of six public hearings to obtain testimony from 

more than 100 community members about gaps ;ind duplications 

in services. 

New Jersey ls An Equal Opportunity Employer 
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2. A survey of all state departments to compile an inventory 

of state-administered dollars and programs for children. 

3. Hearings with nine state departments to examine how programs 

are planned, implemented and coordinated. 

The Conunission sought to answer these questions raised by the 

Legislature and the public: 

How effective and efficient is the current service-delivery system? 

What are the barriers to coordination among the many agencies 

that provide services for children and families? 

How adequate are current planning efforts? 

To what extent are services centered on the family? 

Are sufficient community resources available? 

The results of that review, released in Octouer in our report, Linking Policy 

with Need, disclose some very troubling facts about the overall children's 

services system. While my testimony today will look at DYFS's handling of 

child abuse cases, I would 1 ike to preface it with an obscrvat ion gleaned 

from my work with the Commission. 

Traditionally, our public forums on children's services have centered 

almost exlusively on DYFS. We persist in viewing DYFS in isolation from the 

larger system of which it is part - the multitude of other state agencies as 

well as thousands of local agencies. In taking this limited v.iew, we lose 

sight of a host of other serious shortcomings in our system for serving children -

shortcomings that affect DYFS's ability to meet the needs of its clients. DYFS 

is just one agency among many responsible for serving children. Regardless of 

how we scrutinize and "re-do" DYFS, we are not going to improve significantly 

the quality of services available for our children until we tackle some of the 

problems in the larger children's services system. 
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Further, it is important to recognize that in many instancPs children 

come to the attention of DYFS because of the failure of other agencies to meet 

their needs - or the needs of their families. DYFS in a sense becomes the 

"agency of last resort" for families and children who are turned away from other 

agencies or whose needs have not been provided for by the community. 

The tragic deaths of children under DYFS supervision raise some very 

specific questions about the adequacy of services in these particular situations -

I have already conveyed these questions by letter to Assemblyman Otlowski. They 

include: 

- How adequate was the initial investigation? Did it include a 

medical evaluation and interviews with all parties who might have 

knowledge of the child's situation? 

- What was the caseworker's level of training and experience? Was 

the worker equipped to make the kind of skilled investigation 

needed and to identify abuse/neglect where it existed? 

- How was case decision-making handled? Did the worker have access 

to a multi-disciplinary team to review the case. What was the 

supervisor's role here? 

- What was the extent of post-investigation involvement with the 

child and the family? How often were they visited? What services 

were provided? 

- How many other children was the work£>r responsible for supervising? 

Did the size and nature of the worker's caseload permit him/her to 

provide the kind of attention required for his/her serious cases? 
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Protective Services is a relatively new art and there is much we 

do not know about how to determine (1) whether a child's infjury is indeed 

the result of abuse; and (2) if so, the probability of re-injury. We do 

know, however, that trained, experienced workers are more able to identify 

abuse and to weigh the risk of future injury to a child by looking at risk 

indicators such as: history of prior injury, family situation, the charac­

teristics of the child, availability of support services for the family. 

Further, the quality of decision-making tools for a caseworker is a cri.tical 

factor. The worker who must do his or her job in a vacuum without the assistance 

of good supervisory consultation and access to the input of experts such as 

those found on a multi-disciplinary team - doctor, nurse, psychologist - is 

operating with a handicap. Determining whether a child has been abused, and, 

if so, whether the risk of re-injury warrants the child's removal from his 

natural home involves a careful weighing of a myriad nf factors. And. fu1·ther, 

if the decision is made to leave the child in L11t• cart.• of h i.s pare11t1;, cart.•lu I 

planning must be done to assure that the proper services are provided to minimize 

the risk of re-injury. 

It must be recognized that even where the best possible efforts are 

made, some children will be seriously or fatally injured. But a careful 

allocation of resources could assure that services are made available for the 

most serious cases and that has not always occurred. The Department of Human 

Services has begun such a planning process. However, these addition.11 questions 

should be addressed: 

1. What is the nature of the current caseload? 

What kinds of case situations are coming to DYFS? And what 

kinds of services to these children and their fnmilies need? 

These questions must be answered in order to set agency 
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priorities and to see that resources are al lncated Lo tlw 

most serious situations. 

2. How relevant are the current services to the needs of the 

families under DYFS supervision? 

Middle-class professionals who focus on a traditional case­

work services model are often ill-suiLed to meet the needs 

of these families. In many instances, the families need 

concrete services such as housing, food, and furnishings. 

Further, often paraprofessionals - trained non-degreed community 

members who know the community and its resources - are better 

equipped to identify and meet the needs of the families. 

3. What factors other than caseload size need to be considered 

~aking staff 8:~.d other resource allocations? 

A caseload of 20 families in a relatively affluent suburb 

presents a very different set of demands f1um that of a 20-

family caseload in Newark when one weighs in factors such as: 

severity of the cases; availability of resources from other 

community agencies; resources of the individual clients -

some are better able to purchase their own services than others; 

and environmental factors such as housing conditions. 

4. Is there a statewide prol.'.lem of attracting and holding 

skilled staff in the urban areas, and, if so, why? 

What should be done to keep skilled staff in the urban areJs? 

Are there reasoni, to reduce the caseloads for urban workl'rs? 

To provide a higher rate of p:1y for urban workers? 

In reviewing the performance of DYFS, it is important to look as 

well at the context within which DYFS discharges its duties. We have a 

tendenL:y to expect DYFS to magically resolve problems which in reality stem 
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from long-standing soci.:11 conditions and broad systemic problems which 

DYFS is in no way equipped to overcome. 

For example, research on families referred to DYFS strongly 

suggests that poverty and its accompanying miseries are major factors 

that contribute to child abuse and neglect. Today, 400,000 New Jersey 

children are growing up in poverty. The current Aid to Families with 

Dependent Children (AFDC) benefits have not kept pace with inflation -­

while the cost of living has increased by 136 % during the past 10 years, 

AFDC benefits have increased by only 18 %. According to a study done 

by the National Social Service and Law Project, AFDC benefits do not 

cover the cost of even minimal survival needs. 

In light of the economii.: crisis apparent in New Jersey c1nJ 

accross the nation, we may expect thdt the demands upon DYFS for 

services would be even greater than they h~ve been in the past. 

Additionally, we expect instances of neglect in particular will rise 

since many p,.,rents simply do not have the resources -- often through 

no fault of their own -- to meet their children's basic needs. And, 

as a result of the cuts in federal funding for health and social 

services, supplementary services have been greatly diminished. 

While we are easily moved by the u9ly and obvious marks 

of child abuse, the less apparent effects of neglect such as mal­

nutrition and untreated health problems can be far more damaging to 

a child on a long term basis. And, I believe we tend to "rw,Jlect" 

the problem of neglect although in reality it probably affects far 

more children in far more serious ways than does physical abuse. 

12x 



Testimony of Alexandra Larson 
December 8, 1982 

Page 6b 

As I noted earlier, DYFS does not operate in a vacuum. 'l'o 

effectively meet the needs of children, DYFS must work in a partnership 

with the many other agencies such as schools and mental health clinics 

who are also charged with the task of serving children and families. 

But, as the Commission found in its review, current policies 

.jo not promote such partnerships. No broad policies or administrative 

arrangements exist to organize public and private programs into a 

unified system. Moreover, the psl"esent method of arranging services 

fosters fragmentation and duplication of services because current 

planning mechanisms do not require rigorous needs assessments or 

efficient use of resources. 

( CCNI'INUED) 

13x 



Testimony of Alexandra Larsc,n 

December 8, 1982 
Page, 7 

Further, there is no single a.gnecy providing sti.1tewide Jeader.• hip on 

children's services. Rather, each agency, including state government units 

and local public and private agencies, tends to plan pro[?'.'ams and c.1ct iride­

pendently of the others. 

Why does this occur? In part because there is no statewide listing of 

goals and objectives for children's services which set fpriorilii,s and bases 

resotrr'ces allocation upon need. Instead, individual agc-;ncies a.re perm.i tted 

to "do their own thing," without regard to the overall needs of children and 

families in New Je-sey 

And, adequate monitoring does not occur to show who is getting what 

services at what costs and whether the services are effective. We do not 

know whether resotrr'ces are being used to service those children and families 

who are most in need. 

Ftrr'ther, in the absence of caref1tl planning to meet critical n<!ed:3, 

sane very serious problems have not heen given proper a::tention. For example, 

today lead poisoning is a ?Mjor childhood di.sease in New ,Jen,0y, with rnon· 

than 220,000 children at high risk of this very darraging condition. However, 

funds are only available to screen 10 percent of the children at risk. 1he 

rate of incidence among the screened population exceeds the rate of polio 

affliction at the height of the polio epidemic. And, it is highly likely 

that as many children are being seriously damaged by lead pr:iisord np; as 

are currently reported to DYFS for problems of abuse or neglect. Yet, we 

ahve placed almost no emphasis on this problem. Ho.,,, many of these children 

will turn up in the caseloads of DYFS -- referred because their parents can­

not cope with the hyperactive behaviat' characterbtic of lead-po'.soning 

children and, as a result, abuse them? 
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Jt is one thing to prevent fojury to a child; it is another thing to pre­

veRt irreversible danage that results in a lifetime of suffering and an in­

ability to achieve self-sufficiency. If we are indeed to assure that the 

munmum basic needs of New Jerf;ey;s children are met, we must begin the busi­

ness of looking at how we can better utilize all of the resources available 

and not just those of DYFS. 

On a closing note, I would like to state that I do not intend that any­

thing I have said be construed as a criticism of DYFS line staffers. DYFS 

line staffers have on the the most thankless and difficult jobs in state gov­

vernment. They deal with life-and-death situations on a daily ba.sis and are 

faced with many very awesane, linely decisions. They are often the butt of 

everyone's hostility -- the client, the corranunity, and other service providers. 

We have not provided them with much in the way of recognition for the dedica­

tion ancl c--orrmitment they derronstrate for the children of New ,Jersey. Perhaps 

that c=:hould be one of the points of this hearing. 
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I • Dr. Anna B. Mayer. I appear before you 

today a• chairperson of the Taek Fore• on Child Advocacy 

of the Mental Health Alaociation of Rew .Jersey. 

The major goals of this task force are to: 

1. Develop broad public concern about the 
aerioua problems in the delivery of child 
Mntal health serviaas,, 

2. Foster comprehensive preventive efforts to 
enhance the healthy growth and development 
of children, and 

3. Seek citizen and political aupport for 
needed changes. 

-
Mr. Otlowaki, it i1 indeed heartening to know that 

your Committee ia aamining the£•••• in the DYl'S social 

services designed to promote cbild care and protection • 
. . 

Your efforts are very illlportant, since it.is· DYFS which 

bears the major responsibility for deciding vhetller and 

under what condition• a child may need .removal from home, 

becauae his parents are unwilling or unable-to provide the 

necessary care. 

In order to 1Uka this decision in the beat 

interest of the child, DYl'S au.at have available the ap­

propriate services to help aaintain and strengthen the 

f•ily, or to find a plac-nt alternative. The recent 

Foster Care Alaeaamant Report indicatas that services to 

keep the family intact and prevent placement are inadequate. 

Both worker• and parent• cited the following umaet needa: 

Short term -rgeacy abalter• for f-iliea 

Houaing 
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Financial aid 

Parenting educat~on. 

Tranaportation aemcea 

You will note that moat of the•• are aervicea 

to alleviate the ecoDOllic preaaurea on faaili••• Ivan 

atrong, mature, •a.tally bealthf f•ili•• find it aot­

ionally atreaaful when faced with long period• of aevere 

economic uncertainty and emotion.al deprivation.. But we 

know that a aingle aotber who i• financially deatitute, 
.l ·- .. ·-·· ···- . ·- . ···-··· .. 

-2 

and bas experienced family disruption and conflict, at ti.Ilea 

as far back as her own childhood, often reµM1Sea her 

frustration on her balple11 young cbildl'el:l • .. Violence and 

child abuae have becOlle •re pNYalent u UM111ploy11e11t ad 

economic conditiona baY• woraened. 

Bot only bu tha aupply of aervicea to tba 

natural f•ily proved to be inadequate, but placement 

alternative• are alao abort. 

Too often aocial aervic•• reach the family a~ter 

much of the ham i• done. Tba lfantal Health Plan of 1976 

abowed that 601 to 701 of the children placed or awaiting 

placement by DYFS, wre diagnoaed aa either aaotionally 

disturbed, bad problt111 of adjuablellt, or wre aocially 

maladjusted. Tbua the bulk of young children and adol­

escents for whom DYFS 11 re1pouible, auffer mental 

health proble1U in varying degrees. The•• DD'S children 

are placed either in fo1ter fad.ly hoae• or various 
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typea of treatment-oriented re1idential facilities. 

The newest DYFS reaource for diaturbec:I chil­

dren ia the Teaching Pamily ._., in which there are two 

salaried staff, specially •elected and trained to care 

for and work with four or five probl• children or youth.1 

By all account•, thia progr•, wherein qualified adults 

make DO preten•• of being 1ubatiS9!t• parents, sew to be 

a useful and proaiaing approach. Thi• r&iaea the question 

aa to whether providing aubatitute parent• in foater homes 

ia really the beat facility for uny of tbe disturbed 

children DYJ'S aervea. ror JUDY children, the conflicting 

loyalties between £oater and natural parent• are very 

difficult to handle; and dealing with the ~lationabip 

between natural and foster parents can be overwbelllling 

for the worker and the two aeta of ~rent• u wll. It 

ia our feeling, tbarefore, tbat • n .. d to-re-evaluate 

the kinda of children who can beat uaa £oater f•ily care, 

as wll aa thoae who need special reaidential settings. 

It 1• clear tb&t the .-ntal baalth ayat• baa 

a stake in what DYFS can provide to disturbed children, 

and DYJ'S, in tum, must have oailabl• adequate special­

ized -ntal health aervic••• The•• services, including 

the C011111unity Mental Health Center• (CHBC), private 

clinicians, in-patient units in general hospitals, and 

the two remaining state boapital children'• unite (Bris­

bane and Trenton State) are presently available to DYPS 

l. one au.ch holle carea for u MDY u eight children • 
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worker• for developing traataent plans, screening, pre­

plac-nt deciaiona, and after-care planning. In fact, 

the recently released Foster Care Aaaeaftl811t Baport 

ranks •ntal health service• second•• among those moat 

often uaed to prevent the rwTal of children from their 

homes. 

However, tbe preaent treatment-oriented resi­

dential aervicea are totally inadequate to cover DYFS 

needs. Since closing the three atate hoapital units, 

the development of cmaunity-baaed services to help 

families keep their children hOIIIIII have not been suf­

ficiently expanded. 

The Governor'• COllllliaaion and our Mental 

Health Child Advocacy Tuk Poree findings indicate an 

urgent need to extend tba following comunity-baaed 

servicea: 

1. ·eo..unity Mental Health Center screening, 
partial hospitalization, advocacy, and 
criaia intar9'elltion aerri.cea. 

2. At laaat three aora in-patient unit• in 
general hospital.a for Basa, Hudson .and 
Mercer countiea. 

3. Service• for autistic children. 

4. Day treataent programa • 

Increasing the services offered by the CMBCs 

and the in-patient hoapital anita would require an in­

crease in mental health funding for children. In the 
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1981-82 Mental Bealth budget, qDl:, 64L of the $152 million, 

amounting to about $9 'IDillf.qlJ.,. wu allocated to children. 
I I I,• ;,1,', 

When the per capita pa~nta for c...unity-baaed mental 

health aervicea are paaaed, some of the new funda ahould 

be allocated for cbildreD. 

In addition, .DJJ'S -.ct• to extend its baae­

maker aervicea, Teacbiag J'1111iiy'11o11aa, ita early child­

hood development and after•acbool progr .... Also the 

l'•ily Enrichment progr• in lforria County, when evaluated, 

should offer D'!'l'S aoae knowledge aa to tba effectivena•• 

and coat of family aupporta for children in their own 

bomea as contraated to tlMa very costly fo•~er family 

home programa. Plac-nt ia a:penaive, ~d- _while necessary 

in some instances, abould only be ued wban this ia the 

preferred service in the intereat of the child. 

There are thr .. additional aajor recoaaendatiana: 

1. There should be cloaer cooperation between 
the Diviaion of Mantal Health and the many 
other state diviaiona and departments re­
sponsible for planning services to disturbed 
children. 1.'bia would include the County 
Welfare Boarda, Health Department, Child . 
Study Ta• progr• 1n Education, Early 
Prev.ention ScrNnin&, Diagnoaia and Treatment, 
Juvenile• in Beed ol Supervision, and Cor­
rectiona. There are already written agreaaenta 
for cooperation between Diviaion of Mental 
Health and the Diviaion of Youth and Fmaily 
Servicea. 

2. The Mental Health Aaaociation urges that 
early public bearing• be held on Senator 
Orechio bill, S 614, to utabliah an Office 
for Child Develo,-ent. Such an office could 
offer the 1NChania needed to collect, analyze, 
aaHaa and prioritiu aarvice needs and gapa 
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on the baaia of data from departments, div­
isions, and county planning offices offering 
social and hmun aeni.cea affecting children 
and their fad.~•• 

'lbe data collact•cf·wquld have to be baaed on 
a CCIBOD language; definitions, and assumptions 
to describe emotional and behavioral symptons, 
as well as general recipient characteristics. 
A record of the nature and type of services 
offered, who received theae aervices, the 
length pf services, and other such data is 
necessary for aound planning. Such planning 
would add coherence to tba ludget process 
and make it possible in time to evaluate the 
effectiwneas of our policies and funding 
decisions. 

3. There bas been a wide consensus in tba state 
that the delivery of social and human services 
are characterized by lack of coordination, 
duplication of effort, and critical service 
gaps. Inefficiency and waste are caused by 
too many access points, conflicting eligibility 
and funding policies, and fragmentation of 
the locus of responsibility. · 

Our following rec0111Dandationa would make it 
possible to deliver children's services effi­
ciently, effectively and equitably: 

a. The eatabliabaent of county-wide informa­
tion and referral offices to improve 
ace••• to social and huaan·aervlcea, and 
to collect data which would facilitate 
county and atate planning efforts. 

b. The combining of the aoc :Lal aervices now 
pmvided by the County Welfare Board• 
with tho•• provided by DfFS diatrict 
officeainto one county aocial aervice 
aystem. This abould be. a voluntary de• 
ciaion by each county when it ia ready 
and able to do this. Such ••consolidation 
baa been rec0111Dended in the Wechaler, Muato, 
and the Goyernor's COIBiasion on Children 
&eporta. · 

To mention only a f• advantages, the creation 

of a single county aocial service office would: 

2lx 



1. Provide a atructure which 1'0Uld eliminate 
tba preaent diTided reapouibility for 
detemining wbatber a child ahould r...,in 

_, 

at home or be placed; that ia, the possibility 
of two conflicting u•••-nta. 

2. Baduce adminiatrative prbleu and inherent 
coat in 11&intaining two functionally sep­
arate aocial aeffice ayatau dealing with 
quite aillilar client groupa. 

3. Provide a aigle ay•t- which could more 
effectively d.,,.lop accouatability -uurea 
througlt, couoliclatad cue planning. 

Once the Ma ayatea waa ••tabliabad it would 

be naceaaary to mi• the kind of agr•••nta and linkage• 

with the other county ••rv1ce agenciea for aaauring a 

ccaprehenaive continUUIII of can and acco~tability. 
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TESTIM)NY ON 

CHIID PRal'El:TIVE SERVICES SYSTEM 

~y'4) I(_ f ~~J-­

(_l"-~cl r1 b-M=n--ic"tr~ , 

FOR ASSEMBLY Ol'I.£:MSK[ HE1\RIN3S - 'rnENIDN 
~)-1>-;s;, C,~ 

AT THE NJVEMBER ] 9 MEE:I'lliG OF THE STATE CHIID PIJ\CEMENl' ADVISORY CCON::II., THE 

MEMBERS RE0JFSTED 'lHAT I APPE2\R ON THEm BElWP 'ID TESTIFY 'IWAY. THE ADVISORY 

a:x.JN2Il, OONSISTS OF ONE REPRESENTATIVE FRCM FAOl CHllD PLA.CEMENI' RE.VIEW OOARD 

IN E.VERY CCXJNI'Y THRCXJGHaJT THE S'm.TE. FOR 'IHE PAST FOOR YEARS, WE HAVE OCCUPIID 

A UNICUE POSITION: A'l'I'.EMPTIN:; 'ID P.80TEL'T 'lHE BEST INI'ERESTS OF FAOl CHIID PIACED 

OO'ISIDE HIS/HER HCME BY REVIEWlliG THE PIANS MADE 'ID ASSURE HIS TIMELY REIURN HCME 

OR HIS AOOPI'ION. WE HAVE TAKEN 'l'E.STJM)NY FRCM CARETAKERS, CASE.mRKERS, NA'IURAL 

PARENI'S, AND 'lHE CHIIDREN THEM.SEIN.ES. WE TAKE OOR OATH OF CONFIDENI'IALITY VERY 

SERIOUSLY IlDEED. WE HAVE, HOOE.VER, BEEN FRJSTRATED Kr TIMES BY OOR INABILITY 

'ID PIDrErI' CHIIDRENS' INI'ERES'lSDUE 'IO WHAT ¥IB BELIE.VE IS A LACK OF SAFEX;UARDS IN 

THE PIO.I'EX::TIVE SERVICE'S SYST.EM AND WE W'.XlID LIKE 'IO SHARE THIS WITH YOO. OOR 
5"'1 > Fe,yn, 

PREMISE IS '!HAT THE. ~ SERVICESJl SIOJID BEGIN IDN'.i BEFORE A FAMILY SELF 

DESTRIJCTS. 

I w.JID LIKE 'ID RAISE TEN W,ESTICNS FOR YOOR CDNSIDEAATION BUT BEFORE OOlliG THAT 

LET ME lNrnCDUCE YOO 'IO 'lWO CHllDREN. FOR A M2vIENl' PUT YCXJRSEC.F IN THE ROLE OF 

A REVIEW EOARD MEMBER. OOI'H OF THE CASES YCU ARE REVIEWIN3 ARE VOUJNm.RY PLACE-

MENTS, WHICH MEANS THAT THE PARENI'S HAVE SIGNED AGREEMENI'S WITH DYFS 'IO PIACE THEIR 

CHIIDREN. 

JOHNNY - IS 1!GE 5 AND HIS BROI'HER IS 7. 'IBEY WERE TAKEN ~ FRCM THEIR MY.IHER 

BY A vOvlAN THEY HAD NE.VER SEEN AND PLZ\CED IN SEPARATE FOSTER HCMES. JOHNNY WAS 

TAKEN 'ID LIVE WITH A FAMILY HE DID IDT KtU\'. THERE WERE CY.I'HER CHIIDREN IN THE 

FAMILY.. JOHNNY AI.WAYS GCYr A SMALLER AM:XJN1' OF FOOD THAN ANYONE. HE DID WI' KtU\' 

HCW 'ID GRI' 'IO HIS avN HCME FRCM HIS FOSTER ln-1E. HIS Mm!ER HAD ID PHONE. ALTHOUGH 

HE CRIED FOR HER AT NIGHT THE NEXT TIME JOHNNY SAW HIS M:)'ll{ER WAS THREE MONI'HS 

LATER WHEN A DIFFERENT LADY 'IOOK HlM 'ID HER OFFICE AND HE SPENT AN HOOR WITH HIS 

23x 



•' 

- 2 -

M:Y.IHER. THE CASEN:lRKER THEN 'lOOK HIM '10 A DIFFERENI' I!OSTER 1nm BECAUSE SHE HAD 

'lHE REru,ON FOR PIACEMEN'l' - NEiitECl' - JOHNNY'S M:Y1'HER WAS AN AUX>HOLIC AID WHEN THERE 

WAS FCX.)D IN 'lHE HXJSE SHE WAS USUALLY '100 DRUNK 'IO PREPARE A HEM.. NEIGHBORS HAD 

REl?CIRTID THAT THE OOYS I.00.KED UNDERN:xJRISHED AND mD\RED FOR. 

THE PIJ\N - SEm K>T.HER '10 AICOHOLICS AN:>mM:XJS AND E.VAWATE HER PSYCH:>l:OOICAL 

AND PHYSICAL CXN>ITICN. ~ SHE HAS REXX7JERED FRCM AUX)HOI,Is,1 - RE'lURN JOHNNY 

AND HIS BROTHER H:ME. 

YOOR NEXT CASE .AS A BOARD MPMBER IS MARY'S. 

MARY IS ] 2. SHE WAS RFMJvED FRCM H:ME mx::AI.JSE HER 'l'FACHER HAD Wl'.ED BI.ACK AND BWE 

BRUISF.S ON F.ACH A™ JUST BEl:O'l THE SlOJIDER AND REPOR'l'ID IT 'IO DYFS. MARY HAS A 

SISTER WHO REMAINED AT HCME w.rm Hlf M:Y!HER AND FATHER. 

/ 

REASON FOR PLACEMENT - SUSPECl'ED ABUSE 

THE PLAN - 'IO PSYCHOI.OOICALLY E.VAWATE W\RY' S PARENTS IN AN EFFORT 'IO DEI'.EFMINE 

IF MARY WAS AT RISK, AND 'IO KEEP MARY IN A FOSTER HCME UNI'Il. EVAUJATIQm HAD BEEN 

CXMP~ AND A PIAN DE.VEIDPED. THE REVIEW BOARD 1-\GREED ~'JJI THIS PIAN AND THE 

JUDGE so ORDERED. BUT MARY Is CASEN:>RKER MADE A DETERMINATION 'IO RE'lURN HER BEFORE 

THE EXAMINATICNS WERE CXMPLETED. OF.SPITE THE JOIXiE' S ORDER MARY WAS REJlJRNED H:ME. 

ONE MONl'H IATER MARY CJ\ME BACK IN.IO PIACEMEN1' AFTER SHE HAD BEEN BRUTALLY RAPED . 

BY HER. FATHER AND SUBSEOJENI'I,Y HOSPITALIZED. 
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'IHESE CASES AND Ol'HERS RAISE QUESTIONS AB:XJT OUR Pro:r:E>:TIVE SERVICE SYSTEM. THEY 

AI.SO SUGGEST AREAS WHERE SAFmJARDS ARE I...ACKIN:i FRCM THAT SYSTEM. 

FIRST --

THE FIRST OOFSTIONS MUST BE DIREX::TEI) AT NE,W JERSEY Is IAWS. WHAT DOES NE,W ~Is 

CATEGORY OF VOWNrARY ~ RF.ALLY MFAN? CAN ANYONE SUG3EST THAT 'lHESE ARE 

VOI.IJNrARY P.U\CEMENI'S? SCME S':CA'IES 00 WT m:x:xx;NIZE A I.AW WHICH CONDONES 'lHE 

SPLITTINi ASUNDER OF A FAMILY UNDER THE GUISE OF VOIIJNTAR.mESS. 

SOCOND --

WHAT OBLIGATION OOES A CXJ.MJNI'IY HAVE '10 PWJIDE SERVICES '10 ITS RESIDENl'S? 

WHAT OBLIGATION OOES THE STATE HAVE '10 .ASSURE THAT THE cet-MJNITY PROVIDES THOSE 

SERVICES? WAS ~ JOHNNY AWAY GOIN; 'lO OJRE HIS IDllIER' S AtCO}K)LIEM? WAS THIS 

REALLY THE FIRST TIME ANYONE KNEW THAT JOHNNY - AGE 5 - WAS BEIN; NEGLEx::TED? WHAT 

WJID HAVE BEEN NEEDFD '10 KEEP THAT FAMILY 'l'aiETHER? 

THIRD --

WHAT ARE THE. SAFmJARDS IN THE DEX:ISION-MAICIN; PRCX:ESS WHICH ASSURE THAT DEX:ISIONS 

ARE MADE IN ACXXIRDAN:E WITH THE BEST INTERFS'ISCF THE CHIID? MD DEx::IDID '10 REMJVE 

JOHNNY AND HIS BRO'lHER? MD DEX:IDED JOHNNY AID HIS · BROTHER CCXJID BE PLAOD IN 

SEPARATE FOSTER HCt-:tES? MD DECIDED '10 REIURN MARY 'lO HER H:ME? 

FCXJRTH --

WHAT ARE 'IRE CXIALIFICATIONS OF THE DE>:ISION MAKERS-AND THE SERVICE DELIVERERS­

AND WHAT ARE THE PERSONNEL PRACTICES WHICH GOVERN THEM? WHAT ARE THE SAFEl'.iUARDS 

WHICH WILL ASSURE THAT PRACTICES ~RK ON BEHALF OF THE CLIENI'S? JOHNNY HAD A NEW 
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CASB'DRKER BEOWSE HIS FIRST ONE LEFT EMPIDYMENr, TAKINi WICATION PAY IN LIEU OF 

VACATION. A NEW CASEW:>RKER CCXJID 1'D'l' BE HIRED UNl'IL THE VACATIOO TIME HAD I.APSE[). 

THE FACr '1.HAT SHE WAS RW,JJRED 'lO SPEND 'll'l> DAYS WI' OF FIVE IN HER OFFICE 'lO 00 

PAPm-l)RK REl:ATED 'lO HER CASEU:W> DECAYED THE ?mi ~ VISIT 'lO JOHNNY. 

FIFTH -

WHAT SAFEXiUARDS ARE 'lHERE 'lO ASSURE THAT APPROPRIATE, am:m:;, WELL DELIVERED 

'1.'RAIN,IN; IS PROVIDED 'lO ~RKERS, FOSTER PARENI'S AS WELL AS SUPERVISORY STAFF? 

SIXTH --

WHAT SAFEXiUARDS EXIST 'IO ASSURE TWa' CHIIDREN ARE 1'D'l' RE'1URNED l0-1E '100 SCX>N? 

RE.VIEW OOARDS HAVE N'.1.lm MANY TlMES WHEN am.DREN HAVE BEEN RE:IURNED 'lO UNSTABLIZED 

SI'IUATIOOS DESPITE A CXlJRl' ORDER. ANO WHAT AIJTHORITY DOES A CAS~ HAVE 'IO 

C1JERRJLEAJUOOE? 

SE.VENTII-

WHAT SAFmJARDS ARE BUILT mro THE FOOTER CARE SYSTEM? WHAT ASSURAN::E IS THERE 

THAT GOCD FOSTER H:MES ARE REX::RUITID AID WHAT KIND CF IDNI'IDRDG EXISTS FOR ALL 

FOSTER Ha-1ES? 

JOHNNY DID WI' RFALIZE HIS FOSTER FAMll,Y WAS STARVDG HJM mx::AUSE HE WAS USED 'lU 

smRVIN;. THE ADVISORY ca.J1CIL WILL BE REPClR'l'IN:; OFFICIALLY SOON THAT MANY 

CASB'DRKERS ARE DISTRESSED AT THE FOSTER B:MES IN WHICH TH:EY MOST PIACE CHIIDREN. 

EIGHTH --

WHY ARE CHIIDREN PLl-\CED IN FOSTER HCME.S OF1'EN WITHOOT ANY SFJ\RCH FOR THEIR FATHER 

OR OTHER FAMILY MEMBERS? WHY ARE WE SO WILtIN; 'lO 0\1ERIOOK PATERNAL RESPONSIBILITIES? 
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JOHNNY'S FATHER LIVID NJT FAR FRCM HIS ALCOHOLIC MJ'l'HER. AL'l'IJJU3H HE DID NJT VISIT 

OFTEN ,HE WAS CAPABLE OF CARIN; FOR HIS OOYS AND HE LIVED JN A PROJECI' APARIMENT 

WI'lH ADEU.JATE SPACE. 

NINI'H -

WHAT SAFmJARDS ASSURE THAT om.DREN SEE THEIR FAMU,IFS REXlJI.ARLY AND OFTEN, CN::E 

'IHEY HAVE BEEN 'ffMPORAR.ILY REMJJED FRCM '!HOSE FAMILIES? WHAT RIGHT OOES NEW JERSEY 

HAVE 'IO PREVENT CCtvMJNICATION AM::>N3 FAMUJFS JN TRCXJBLE?. FAREN.I'S 00 NJT :KN:M WHERE 

THEIR OUIDREN ARE PLACED WHEN JN FOOTER CARE. CASE.WJro<ERS 00 NYr NEED 'IO VISIT 

THE OilID AmM'lRE OFTEN THAN ON:!E EVERY THREE M)N.['HS. 

TENilI -

WHAT ARE THE SAFm.lARDS THAT ASSURE THAT PURCHASED SERVICES ARE GXD COALITY SERVICES? 

C.AN WE BE CON1'.ENr J<t-.OvIN3 THAT JOHNNY'S M:m-lER AND MARY'S MJlliER AND FATHER ARE OOIN; 

'IO HAVE E.VAWATIONS, THERAPY AND caJNSELIN:;? AS A REVIEW OOARD MEMBER I HAVE SEEN 

ro1E EXCEI,LFNl' THIRD PARI'Y REPORl'S BtJl' I HAVE SEEN FAR '100 MANY REPORTS FOR WHICH 

TAXPAYERS SHOOID NJT PAY 1 CENI', MUOI LESS A l?t1R::lmSED SERVICE RATE. 

THERE ARE MANY CYl'HER CUESTICNS WHICH MUST BE ASKED-SCME BELCN; TO DYE'S AND THE 

DEPARIMENT OF HUMAN SERVICES OF CXXJRSE, BUT MANY QUESTIONS BELON; 'IO THE I.,Ex;ISIAWRE, 

'IO 'lHE caJRTS AND 'IO THE CITIZENS OF NEW JERSEY. 

THE OilID PLACEMENT ADVISORY ~ c:x::r-MENDS THIS a::M-llT1'EE FOR ITS m:r.EREST IN 

THE WELFARE AND SAFETY OF NEW JERSEY'S CHIIDREN AND IDPES THAT THE CXM-1ITI'EE w:IIL 

CONI'INJE 'IO FOC'US ON AND DEAL WITH THE CUESTIONS RAISED ~y. 
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Communicalio~ 
NEW JERSEY AREA OFFICE 

(201) 272-9212 

The Honorable George Otlowski 
511 New Brunswick Avenue 
Perth Amboy, New Jersey 08861 

Dear Assemblyman Otlowski, 

(AFFILIATED WITH A.F.L- C.1.0.) 

21 COMMERCE DRIVE 
CRANFORD, N. J. 07016 

January 3, 1983 

~c-1•• 

The Communications Workers o~ America was pleased to have the oppo·rtuni t·y to testify before your committee on the Division of Youth and Family Services. We felt it was important for the DYFS .Field Workers perspective to be represented at the hearing. 
During our testimony you requested we get a memo out to you on the question of immunity from prosecution for workers in the Division of Youth and Family Services. CWA member, Ms. Catherine Danatos, has recently responded to you on that subject. 
We agree with you that training in itself is not the answer to the problems which DYFS faces. The overwhelming majority of DYFS workers are well trained and dedicated people. Given the premise that DYFS workers are adequately trained, your suggestion of immunity from prosecution makes absolute sense. 
In answer to your question, the Commissioner replied that there was no way he could provide a guarantee that no more children would die. The Union of course shares your committee's concern for children's lives. It is very logical, that given all due care in the hiring and training of Social Workers, that they be immune from prosecution in performing their duties. 
CWA is interested in being of assistance where possible on this matter . 
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Thank you for your concern for New Jersey's abused children 
and the Social Workers who serve them. 

Yours truly, 

r/ v, 
{c~I+- R._,, \ 

Kathleen A. King -.i 

International Representative 

KAK:ph 

opeiu 153, afl-cio 
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TESTIMONY FOR THE NEW JERSEY STATE ASSEMBLY 

CCl1MITTEE ON <DRRECTIONS, HEALTH AND WELFARE 

By 

James A. Harrell 
Director, National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect 

U.S. Department of Health and HUman Services 
November 8, 1982 

Mr. Chairman, I feel honored to have the opportunity to speak before this 
committee. I will attempt briefly to provide you with an outsider's 
perspective on New Jersey's child protective services program, in the context 
of a national overview, with particular focus on the tragedy of child 
fatalities caused by abuse and neglect. 

There is a sense in which our nation's effort to deal with child abuse 
and neglect is like swirraning against a very powerful tide. Economic 
conditions, marital and family instability and shrinking resources available 
to public social services agencies to meet difficult family and conmunity 
needs all undermine corranunities' capacities to insure safety for children in 
homes that are being eroded and to mobilize supports for parents who can 
barely take care of themselves, much less children for whom they are 
responsible. JUst recently, the surgeon-General of the United states, Dr. c. 
Everett Koop, pointed to the tragic effects of these conditions when he 
labelled family violence as one of our nation's leading public health issues. 
Your concern with child fatalities caused by maltreatment in New Jersey 
mirrors his concern about the nation as a whole. 

Against this backdrop of family distress, State and county child 
protective services across the country try to prevent life-threatening harm to 
children while at the same time protecting, insofar as they are able, the 
integrity of parental responsibility to raise children. I can say without any 
hesitation that New Jersey's Division of Youth and Family Services (DYFS) is 
not unique in its inability to maintain a perfect record in carrying out this 
mission. I have read different numbers in the press accounts provided to me 
of children who have died while under protective supervision of a DYFS unit -­
nine, thirteen - each single one, of course, whatever the number, is an 
individual tragedy which might have been prevented. But it must be said that 
New Jersey ranks in numbers and in mortality rates quite low among the 
states. From Maryland, Virginia, Wisconsin, california, New York, 
Pennsylvania and Texas, to name only a few, we hear of larger numbers of child 
deaths and much faster rates of increase over previous years than those 
experienced by New Jersey in 1982. If anything, New Jersey's statistics 
contrast favorably with those of other States. 

I can also, on a more positive note of contrast, say without hesitation 
that New Jersey is unique among states in its corranitment over the past decade 
to inprove the quality of its child protective services. No other State has 
conpeted so consistently year after year and so successfully for the small 
store of Federal research and demonstration funds made available through the 
National center on Child Abuse and Neglect. With these funds often amounting 
to less than $120,000 per year per project, New Jersey has acted as a pioneer 
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in developing better ways to meet protective service needs of children in 

residential institutions, children with development disabilities and 

adolesce11ts, to name only a few of the special projects DYFS has undertaken. 

rt is important, I think, when scrutinizing carefully DYFS' practice and 

procedun~, as well as its accountability for the death of children at the 

hands ·of abusive or neglectful families, not to forget the positive, even 

courageous way that this agency has engaged problems that other States have 

seemed willing to ignore. 

The National Center sets priorities each year for expenditure of research 

and demonstration funds against which public and private nonprofit agencies 

apply competitively to get Federal assistance to carry out projects. This 

year we have two priorities for which I am hopeful DYFS will corrpete and which 

specifically address concerns about DYFS that are the subject of this 

ingui ry. These two priorities were chosen among all the many which could have 

been justifiably supported in FY 1983 not because they uniquely responded to 

New Jersey's particular needs, but because they are needs common to child 

protective services across the country. 

The first FY 1983 priority to which I refer is the development and 

testing of improved decision-making guidance for child protective service 

agencies to use for intake and investigation of child abuse and neglect 

cases. rt is hoped that this effort will provide rational guidelines for 

workers to use in determining which child protective calls should receive 

priority, what kinds of protective actions are required and when protective 

custody and use of temporary and longer-term foster care is the appropriate 

protective action to take. DYFS' risk assessment scale is already an 

important step in the direction of providing such clear, precise procedures 

for chi1d protective workers. 

The second, and more relevant, priority is a call for proposals to develop 

programs to assess child fatalities caused by abuse and neglect, with 

particular attention to those cases previously known to child protective 

services. At the National Center, we are impressed by a model borrowed from 

Great Britain and in use there since the mid-1970' s, which makes use of 

multidisciplinary committees of inquiry. The committees we are suggesting 

would be standing bodies, available as needed, with the necessary authority to 

inquire into facts and make recommendations to change procedures and practices 

which may have weakened the child protection agency's capacity to insure 

safety for a subject child. Their purpose is not to fix personal or even 

agency blame. Rather it is to improve practice and prevent future fatalities 

due to repetition of avoidable lapses. We believe that these committees must 

involve persons without direct allegiance to the agency which was most 

directly involved in providing the child protective services. Not all 

fatalities would or should be the subject of inquiries; but those where 

questions of agency practice exist would be carefully analyzed. 

Again, let me reiterate that this priority, though it may seem made to 

order for DYFS' situation, was on our drawing boards fully a year ago and 

represents a response to reports coming to us from a sizeable number of States 

across the country. such an approach, also, will not insure an end to 

fatalities. It will, we hope, involve our best efforts to insure that no 

deaths occur because of ineptitude or procedural weakness on the part of the 

public agencies assigned to protect children on society's behalf. 
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11 For far too many endangered children, the existing child protection system is inade­
quate to the life-saving tasks assigned it. Too many children and families are 
processed through the system with a paper promise of help. For example, as many as 
three-quarters of those children who die in circumstances in which abuse or maltreatment 
is suspected were known to the authorities before their deaths. 

More fundamentally, prevention is an easily touted though little understood and 
unevenly pursued goal. Existing child protective procedures treat child abuse and 
maltreatment only after the fact, not on a primary preventive level. As was pointed 
out ten years ago, "Preventing neglect and battering depends in the long run on preven­
ting transmission of the kind of social deprivation which takes children's lives, 
damages their physical health, and retards their minds. and which contributes through 
those who survive to a rising population of next generation parents who will not be 
able to nurture children." 

The challenge we face is not so much to discover what works; to a great extent we 
know what works. We must now discover how to develop the cooperative corrmunity struc­
tures necessary to provide needed services efficiently, effectively and compassionately." 

Testimony 
of the 

From "Children Today" Building a Corrmunity 
Response to Child Abuse and Maltreatment 
By Douglas J. Besharov, Former Director, 
National Center on Child Abuse,May 1975 

Association for Children of New Jersey 
Before the New Jersey State 

Assembly Corrections,Health and Human Services Corrmittee 
Wednesday, December 8, 1982 
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My name is Linda Wood. I am the Executive Director of the Association for 
Children of New Jersey {ACNJ). With me today is Julie Turner, a member of the 
ACNJ Board of Trustees and an active citizen volunteer for children. Julie is 
presently a member of the Bergen County Child Placement Review Board and is a 
former DYFS Protective Services worker. 

We appreciate the opportunity to testify before you today and wish to 
commend the Committee for its concern for the lives of these vulnerable children. 

ACNJ is a statewide non-profit advocacy organization dedicated to improving 
programs and policies which affect children by conducting research and engaging 
in community education and public policy analysis and review. As an organization, 
ACNJ has generally focused on improving those systems which deal with children 
who are at particular risk of harm. Thus, many of our efforts over the past years 
have been aimed at protecting the rights and improving the care of abused and 
neglected children, those at risk of placement in foster homes and institutions, 
and those who are likely to come in contact with the court or law enforcement 
agencies. 

During the past several years, ACNJ, and its predecessor organizations, have 
done numerous research studies on various children's issues in New Jersey. Major 
studies included one on child abuse, children's residential care in New Jersey, 
an assessment of the Child Placement Review Act and two reports on the detention and 
shelter care system in New Jersey. 

Today, we wish to focus our remarks on the current pressing needs of abused 
and neglected children. 

1. Dimensions of Problem of Child Abuse and Neglect 

Nationally, from May 1979 to April 1980, there were more than one million 
reports of suspected child abuse and neglect. Approximately one percent, or over 
1,000 children die annually from abuse and neglect. Most of these deaths (74%) 
occurred to children under 6 years of age .1 

In New Jersey in 1974 there were nearly 10,000 reported cases of child abuse 
and neglect. By 1981 the number of reported cases of child abuse had jumped dra­
matically to nearly 24,000 representing an increase in reported maltreatment of 
nearly 120%. No one knows the actual incidence of child maltreatment since many 
cases go unreported although the actual numbers are estimated to be considerably 
greater. In 1973, only 13% of the Division of Youth and Family Services (DYFS) 
caseload was under supervision for abuse and neglect. By 1981, the figure had 
soared to 75% of the total caseload or an estimated 30,000.2 

2. In March of 1980, ACNJ testified before the Joint Appropriations Committee 
on the need to increase appropriations for the Aid to Families with Dependent 
Children (AFDC) program. At that time over 326,000 children, or 14% of New Jersey's 
2.3 million children were covered in the program. It was and is our position that 
the AFDC program is one of the most basic "supports" provided by society to pre-
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serve and strengthen families. Unless the AFDC program is maintained at an ade­
quate level, it is likely that more families will experience problems or crisis 
which may result in harm to children. 

In a3study done back then on child abuse among AFDC families, respondents 
reported: 

a) 60% of all AFDC households had exhausted this benefit in two weeks. 
b) Seven percent of the mothers reported that someone in their family 

went hungry for a day or more due to lack of food. 
c) More than 50% of the families lived in crowded quarters. 
d) More than 40% often did not have heat in the winter. 
e) Over 75% lived in quarters where there were rodents. 

It is our understanding that seven of the nine children under DYFS superv1s1on 
who died this year were AFDC children. There is growing evidence that federal and 
state budget reductions, unemployment, dilapidated and overcrowded housing, inade­
quate income, lack of food and inadequate recreational opportunities can generate 
stress and crisis which may result in harm to children. 

During the past six months and continuing today ACNJ has been the New Jersey 
coordinator for a nationwide project known as Child Watch. This project is designed 
to assess the local personal impact of budget cuts and policy changes at the federal, 
state and local level on children and their families. During the spring, over 150 
citizen volunteers in five New Jersey counties (Atlantic, Essex, Hunterson, Monmouth 
and Union) completed 430 interviews with program administrators, advocates, service 
providers and parents. This fall, individuals in three more counties (Bergen, Cape 
May and Mercer) have been added. 

It was apparent from the beginning of the project that is was impossible to 
identify and isolate which factor caused which problem. The current difficulities 
to New Jersey's children and their families stem from a variety of factors including 
the recent cuts in budgets and changes in administrative policies, serious problems 
in the economy and the culmination of years of inadequate programs which never 
responded appropriately to their needs. Whatever the cause, these are just some of 
the facts uncovered by volunteers in the Child Watch program, as they relate to the 
child welfare system. These findings are preliminary and based on surveys carried 
out by the volunteers in three counties. In coming months, more definitive results 
will be compiled. 

Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC) 

Official statistics as of July 1982 show that more than 57,000 children across 
the state lost benefits under AFDC - more than one-fifth of all such children -
in the first few months after the Reconciliation Act of 1981 and more cuts are 
anticipated. These reductions primarily affected families of the "working poor" 
who had some small outside incomes and youngsters who had reached their eighteenth 
birthday. In Essex County, alone, 5,000 were dropped. In fact, 18,000 youths 
who were 18 and over were cut from the rolls initially and more have been eliminated 
since that time, making it impossible for many of them to finish their last years 
of schooling. Some cases have been reported where families have been broken-up be­
cause they were forced to move into smaller quarters due to reduction in benefits. 
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Child Welfare 

Layoffs and a hiring freeze at the Division of Youth and Family Services 
(DYFS) have caused considerable disruption in child welfare services. Morale of 
employees is low and caseloads for individual workers have risen because of staff 
reductions. Under the case management system, which was recently instituted, 
workers have closed a number of cases and are now left with workloads containing 
the most difficult situations. Preventive services are almost totally ignored 
because workers are spending most of their time responding to inmediate, crisis 
situations. Many agencies report that they have stopped referring cases of sus­
pected child abuse because DYFS has a history of failure to respond. A state of 
crisis exists in the recruitment of foster homes, which many attribute to the 
inadequacy of boarding home rates. In addition, subsidies designed to encourage 
families to adopt hard-to-place children are now being terminated when the child 
reaches 18, instead of at 21 as in the past. 

Overall Impact 

There has been a dramatic increase in the number of families running out of 
food in the third week of the month because of the cuts in AFDC and food stamps. 
Food pantries, soup kitchens and nutrition sites, sponsored by churches and 
civic groups, have sprung up, but these agencies report that they are running 
out of food. The Emergency Fund, established by the state,cannot help with food 
subsidies and in many instances the fund is limited only to those who are homeless. 
There has also been an increase in requests for emergency shelter in Newark. We 
have received reports of increases in the number of families being evicted be­
cause of delinquent payment of rent, and a rise in the number of squatters in 
public housing. Other survival needs are also affected - private agencies report 
increased requests for clothing, rent subsidies, and help with heating bills, at a 
time when many programs have either been cut or eliminated. 

ACNJ has also recently received a report on the Impact of Federal Cutbacks 
on State and Community Responses to Child Abuse prepared by Dr. Anne H. Cohn of 
the National Committee for the Prevention of Child Abuse, a copy of which has 
been provided to the Conmittee Aide. This report is based on recent telephone 
surveys of state program administrators in all 50 states. In summary, it found: 

"That state child protective service programs around the county 
have experienced significant effects from budget cuts in federal and 
state funds which are resulting in layoffs of staff and cutbacks in 
services for abused children and their parents. In addition, indivi­
dual workers caseload sizes are increasing. And, states are experi­
encing increases in reports of child abuse. In some states children 
appear to be abused more severely than in the past and increased re­
ports of deaths related to child abuse have been noted. 

In many states that face reductions in staff and increases in re­
porting of abuse, rather than strictly following state laws, attention 
to children is prioritized on the severity of the abuse. Smaller 
numbers of staff simply cannot handle the increased reports of child 
abuse. Many of those interviewed are concerned about the effect of 
unemployment and cuts in other support programs on increasing reports 
of child abuse . .u 4 

It is clear that this is a time of crises for many children. 
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3. Prevention and Treatment of Child Abuse is a Community Responsibility 

In 1973, ACNJ published a report on child abuse which made a number 
of recommendations for needed changes including that a broad program of continu­
ing education and training be established for all persons involved in child 
abuse cases. These include the courts, schools, police, prosecutors, hospitals, 
doctors, community agency personnel and citizens. 

In the 1981 ACNJ Beneath the Labels report, we stated: 

"The entire report points to the need for developing and implement­
ing a system of comprehensive services in the community which focuses on 
providing assistance to maintain and strengthen families at the point 
when serious problems are first identified. While DYFS and the courts 
may be the agencies which are initially asked to respond, every effort 
should be made to handle these situations through the use of voluntary 
programs and not by coercion. 

The entire array of private and public agencies and organizations 
who serve children and their families in each county should be mobilized 
and concerted efforts made to coordinate their activities and increase 
their responsiveness and accessibility to children and families in need. 
Attitudes are sometimes more important than resources alone, as shown 
by the success of an organization like the Newark Emergency Services for 
Families. 

However, our systems generally still rely too much on overburdened 
courts, on DYFS and on other state agencies to provide most of the ser­
vices to these families in crisis and in need. Our current approach is 
costly, and ineffective for all concerned. In its place, we advocate 
for a system that assigns responsibility and resources for meeting the 
needs of children to the family and the community to the greatest extent 
possible and minimizes unnecessary state intervention into the lives of 
these families." 

ACNJ believes that a multi-faceted approach involving public and private 
agencies in developing and fostering an expanded community professional and 
volunteer role in this area should be taken. We support three basic steps in 
this area: 

l. Expansion and development of new programs designed for prevention, 
both primary and secondary, of child abuse and neglect. 

2. Improving the capacity of DYFS, private agencies and the numerous 
referral sources, such as hospitals, schools and law enforcement 
personnel to adequately respond to the needs of children and 
families in this area in terms of prevention, investigation and 
treatment. Encourage greater utilization of already existing 
community resources and work for development of new programs in 
order to develop a range of services and to provide a more res­
ponsive and effective system for helping abused and neglected 
children and their families. 
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3. Reducing inappropriate placement of children out of their homes 
particularly in situations where such factors as poverty and 
low income, inadequate housing, lack of food or medical crises 
affecting a family or other caretaker may result in placement 
by providing more adequate income levels and funding for pre­
ventive and supportive services to families. 

4. Needed Changes in the Child Welfare System 

A. Problems 

In our January 1981 Beneath the Labels report, (see 
Chapter Five for an indepth discussion of case his­
tories of children involved with DYFS) we noted a 
number of problems in the delivery of services by 
DYFS. We found that: 

"Serious problems remain in the way services are delivered by DYFS. Soaring 
caseloads, rapid staff turnover and expanded responsibilities in the past seven 
years has meant that all too often that caseworkers in the local DYFS offices 
operate on a crisis basis, handling emergencies but unable to make a sustained 
effort to help families on a longrange basis. In the effort to cope with crises, 
the need for effective training has been overlooked. This is particularly impor­
tant for workers handling child protective services cases who are handling delicate, 
dangerous situations requiring critical decisions. 

In an era of fiscal cutbacks, it is unlikely that extensive new funding for 
these services will be readily available. Thus it is essential that a full scale 
assessment be made of the needs of the children and their families and the appro­
priate role of the agency in providing services. The practice of leaving cases 
open for years without setting specific goals and providing needed services is an 
exercise in futility for all concerned - the caseworker, the child, family and 
taxpayer. DYFsmust makea concentrated effort to develop a clear definition of the 
types of services the agency is equipped to provide and begin working in a more 
cooperative effort with public and private agencies and volunteer organizations 
in the community to meet the needs of the children and their families. 

B. DYFS Responses to Needed Changes 

During the past two years, DYFS has initiated a number of efforts 
designed to improve the delivery of services to children in its 
care. These include: 

1) The establishment of permanency planning units in offices 
throughout the state,which use a goal-oriented approach 
to casework. 

2) Deve 1 opment of a case management sys tern designed to include 
decision-making guidelines, permanency planning standards, 
monitoring procedures and case recording requirements for 
caseworker guidance. 

3) Support for the permanent enactment of the Child Placement 
Review Act system. 

4) Publication of three internal studies and a child welfare 
services planning document as follows: 
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a) A foster care assessment report in March, 1982. 
be) An adoption report in July, 1982. 

) A child welfare services plan in August, 1982. 
d) A protective services training report in October, 1982. 

Additionally, the Commissioner of the Department of Human Services has pre­
pared a report reviewing DYFS operations, primarily from a management and fiscal 
accountability perspective. 

It is our strong belief that the recommendations in these various reports 
by and large form the basis of many of the most needed changes to improve the de­
livery of services to abused and neglected children. In some cases, implementation 
of some of these changes has already begun, and in other cases there has been un­
due delay in making needed changes. We have attempted below to indentify the most 
important of these changes which we believe should be implemented immediately. 

C. Needed Changes in Child Abuse and Neglect Services 

1. State agency program and workforce reductions should not dispro­
portionately affect programs and services for children and youth. 
In a recent letter to Governor Kean , ACNJ expressed deep concern 
that budget reductions made this summer did focus primarily on 
services to children and that some of the reductions were decided­
ly not in the best interests of children. We believe that before 
any decisions to remove funding or eliminate programs for children 
are made, a thorough needs assessment and evaluation should be 
conducted in the particular department affected to determine whether 
the money should be used for currently unmet needs for children 
within that department or any other state department or community. 
program. 

2. There should be development of a uniform training program designed 
to provide indepth protective services training to all DYFS case-
workers prior to performance of job responsibilities. Particular 
attention in the training should be paid to the skills necessary 
for identification and investigation of suspected child abuse cases. 
Further, other departments with responsibilities in the area of reporting: 
such as the Department of Education, should continue and expand 
efforts aimed at increasing awareness of this problem with its em­
ployees. The recent development of a hospital protocol and regu­
lations, as well as collaboration on training between the New Jersey 
Hospital Association and the Department of Health serve as an example 
of this. 

3. There is an immediate need to act upon the Commissioners 1 s recommen­
dation to increase the number of direct services staff in order 
that DYFS can meet its responsibilities for responding to reports 
of abuse and neglect. Currently, DYFS staffing is considerably below 
the ratio recommended in generally accepted national standards. 

4. Better allocation of caseworker time should be made in order to in­
crease the time which caseworkers spend supervising those children 
who remain in their own home because of abuse and neglect. A random 
moment study conducted by OVFS ,n 1979 found that field staff spent 
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approxomately 16 hours per year for children in their own homes in 
contrast to nearly 36 hours annually for children in foster homes 
and 40 hours for children in institutions. The limited amount of 
time devoted to endangered children in their own homes does not 
provide proper protection. Guidelines should be established which 
ensure that those children at highest risk receive the most intensive 
supervision. 

5. The Emergency Fund Program in DYFS should be expanded. 
The purpose of this fund is to reduce abuse and neglect by alleviating 
crises and ultimately prevent the placement of children out of their 
homes. The funds are used to meet emergency housing needs, to make pa.vments 
of utility and oil bills and to supply food, clothing and necessary 
furnishings. Based on conversations we have had with caseworkers and 
managers, we believe that the current maximum one time payment of 
$500.00 is insufficient to meet the purpose for which it was intended. 
For example, it is estimated that a mother with three children who is 
facing eviction in Newark will need between $800-1,200 for rent, 
security deposit, etc. in order to obtain another apartment and 
prevent placement of her three children in either unsuitable housing 
or in foster care. 

We believe that there should be more flexible guidelines on the maximum 
amount to be paid. Further, it is our understanding that the most 
urbanized DYFS region, the Metropolitan Region, exhausts its allotment 
each year while allotments in other regions are not totally spent. 
This should not be pennitted to occur. 

We believe that language included in a footnote to the 1983 DYFS 
state aid budget limits expenditures of funds in this program to 
$300,000 per year for the entire state and that the legislature 
should investigate removal of this restriction. 

6. A system for program monitoring and evaluation of the district offices 
includina an immediate random sample review of case records, as 
recommen ed in the Commissioner's recent report should be developed. 
Many of the key problems and needed changes documented in the ACNJ 
Beneath the Labels report came as a result of case record reviews. 
Currently, an administrative review process has been established 
which partially duplicates the citizen review system. The two reviews 
should be coordinated to prevent a waste of precious resources. 

Instead, a quality assurance review system should be established in 
which a random sample of the cases of all children under DYFS 
supervision are reviewed. This will help to pinpoint major problems 
in service delivery. 

7. There is a need to expend more resources in providing concrete services 
to clients. 
According to the Foster Care Assessment study, when biological parents 

P:'.K)fiRT'/Ci·::--··--"'"Weye asked what kind of help from DYFS would be most important to them, 
.···w ,JE~S!::Y ST I !8Flk·,,A4% responded they would like help in finding housing and 23% felt 

r-·- ·--······ · ·, they needed financial assistance. The report states: 
; 

AUG 20?1 "0werall, district office managers, supervisors and caseworkers reported 
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offering far more services to prevent placement than were reported by 
biological parents. They reported social work counseling as the 
service most often offered to them. When this is compared with the 
services that parents feel they need, such as housing, employment and 
financial assistance--services often unavailable-- it is not 
suprising that such a dichotomy exists between providers and consumers." 

Efforts must be made to begin to address and eliminate this dichotomy. 

8. Funds to the Department of Public Advocate for representation of 
children in child abuse and neglect cases should be re-instated. 
After many years of such representation, the Department was forced 
to give up this vital function when a $190,000 line item appropriation 
for their Law Guardian program was eliminated by the Governor. We have 
already begun to hear of problems, particularly in the larger counties, 
with members of the private bar assigned by judges to represent these 
children. 

9. New Jersey child welfare statutes should be consolidated, revised, 
and expanded, particularly with reseect to provisions governing pre­
placement su,port services to families, voluntary out of home place­ments of chi dren by their parents and termination of parental rights. 
ACNJ has been involved for years 1n developing recommendations for 
comprehensive revisions in all of these substantive areas. The DYFS 
foster care and adoption reports similarly document the need for 
analysis of changes in these areas. A report on these issues has 
been submitted to the Assembly Judiciary Committee by one of its 
Advisory Committees and ACNJ has been working closely with Assembly­
man Martin Herman to have it considered soon in committee, along 
with ACNJ draft legislation. We would hope to be able to bring more 
information to this Committee on this issue in the future as part of 
a coordinated legislative effort in the child abuse area. 

10. Pending legislation to expand New Jersey's adoption subsidy erogram should be enacted. S-1143, sponsored by Senator Carmen Orech10, 
would expand New Jersey's adoption subsidy program to enable more 
children to benefit from a permanent adoptive home. The amendments 
all have one goal: to secure more permanent homes for children who 
are available for adoption but whose prospects for adoption are not 
good because they have a handicap, are older, are of mixed race or 
otherwise have special needs. This bill was released from the 
Senate Institutions, Health and Welfare Committee and is pending in 
the Senate Revenue, Finance and Appropriations Committee. If favor­
able action is taken in the Senate, it is likely to be referenced 
to this Committee and we will be seeking your assistance in this 
important children's issue. 

In conclusion, we believe that while there have been many positive advances made in New Jersey's child welfare system, there are still a significant number of changes that need to be made. We believe that you, Mr. Chairman and this 
Legislative Committee, are to be commended for your concern for the needs of these vulnerable children. We would ask that when the transcripts of this hearing have been analyzed and the lists of recommendations prepared, that this Committee con­tinue monitoring pro~ress on these recommendations. We would be very interested in coming back to this Committee in six months or a year to discuss the problems and needs of abused and neglected children and the improvements we hopefully all 
will have made in better addressing their needs. 
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Child abuse is a problem which affects all socio-economic groups. However, ninety 

percent of the families have serious social problems and forty-seven percent of the families ... 
in one study were on public assistance. Many of these parents are emotionally crippled 

secondary to their own feelings of insecurity, rejection, loneliness, and need for affection. 

Hence, their perception and expectations of themselves and their children are unrealistic 

and at times distorted. In addition, there is a role reversal with the child becoming 

the parent or expected to be the parent. 

To illustrate this, Mrs. Jones would be a case in mind. She grew up in a large family~ 

She saw her mother beaten by her father, Father also used to abuse the children(including 

Mrs. Jones.) Mrs.-Jones grew up to feel imperfect - expected perfection from others, 

especially her children. She persistently made it possible to be unhappy by turning 

down every opportunity including things like buying good clothes, having good food etc. 

She beat her children if j::hey were less than perfect. She replicated with her children 

exactly what her father did to her. Her children got help. She persistently refused 

help. Had Mrs. Jones been helped as a child could she have learned to be less cruel 

to herself and more understanding of her children! 

Miss Smith was seen in the clinic at age 23 - obese, shabbily dressed, living 

at home with her father. She had poor self image, hardly looked up, stuttered so badly 

it was hard to understand her - and, after many visits, talked of how her father continues 

to abuse her even now (he had been doing so all her life.) She was mortally 

frightened to talk about this, more so to even think of moving to a women's shelter. One 

wonders what happened'.? Why was Mi.s!l Smith never protected, and can she ever recover 

from these scars? '\ 
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Mark, age 4, was first detected as an abused child at age 2. His offense was he 

cried; he could not remember not to touch thingJ wlien ,he was 12 months old; he wet his 

diapers when he was 2 years old; he dropped his spoon or spilled his milk when he was 

l½ - 2 years old. He was removed by DYFS and placed in a foster home but returned 

home ln a few months when his father had moved out. He be"'came a serious behavior problem 

again at age 4, though he was active and hard to discipline even before that. Why he became 

active was because his father had returned and there was question of renewed abuse. DYFS 

closed thi~ case when the child returned home. Father never got any therapy, as he 

refused it. Mother got therapy only to deal with her marital difficulites, even though 

in an evaluation two years later she seemed 'to have serious questions about what 

behaviors to expect of a 4 year old. The child - no one even thought of considering 

that he needed help. And even if help had been sought, no resources are available for 

child therapy. 

This brings us to looking at what we have not included in our planning for abused 

children: 
• 

a) '~1e case manager needs to be identified; 

b) The length of time a case should be followed needs to be reassessed; 

c) Interventions to 
to be enforced. 
chang~ in family 

be addressed toward the whole family and its members need. 
Reassessment of the family needs to take place at every 

constellation to prevent recurrance of abuse. 

d) Specific focus on the victim - the abused child - is very essential - to 

help him not to repeat the abuse cycle in his own lifetime. 

Thank you. 
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110 West State Street, Trenton, New Jersey 08608-1183 • (609) 394-1666 

Cood afternoon. My na.rre is ,Jmres !vk: JVJanus. I am a social worker and today represent the 
National Association of Social Workers, Inc., New Jersey Chapter; with NASW the concern 
for cnildren and families is lodged with the Task Force on Families and Cllildren. 'lbday 
I will present testiirony prepared under this auspice, but based on NASW national :[X)licy 
as adopted by D:!legate Asserrblies (years of adoption are indicated in parenthesis () ) ; 

Adoption and Foster care (79) 
Oiildren and Youth (75) 
Families and Children (77) 

In addition, NASW Standards for Social Work Practice in Child Protection bear directly 
on the question before the mmri.ttee today. Copies of these four docurre:nts are attached 
to this testim::my for your study. 

When I conclude, I will be happy to resp:xld to your question, and I hope you will have sorre. 

Introduction: Child welfare is the only service delivery system for which social work is the 
primary profession. Therefore, it is with substantial concern that NASW as the professional 
organization, views the allegations, accounts and opinions which have appeared in the news 
media during the nonth of Novanber. Historically nruch of the managanent of the child welfare 
systan in New Jersey has been rem:,ved £ran the control of social \\Orkers. r-bst of the staff 
of the-agency charged with operating the child welfare system, DYFS, are not social work 
educated. 
Four concerns will be presented. 'Ihese are: 

1) General Cornnunity res:[X)nsiliility 
2) Child Welfare Policy 
3) Agency Operations 
4) Profession F.ducation and Coooeration 

Underlying this testinony is the NASW national :[X)licy on Families and Children, Children 
and Youth and Ad:>ption and Foster Care. Adoption of NASW Standards for Social Work Prac­
tice in Child Protection is crucial to an adequate cnild welfare system. 

To assure that everyone understands , it is .irrq::ortant to rarerrber that the phrase, "under 
DYFS supervision" does not rrean that DYFS has twenty-four hour oontrol of the child. '!his 
phrase has been misunderstxxxl in soma news stories. 'Itiese duldren are generally in their 
ONI1 hc::rres, not in foster care. 

Another oonsideration is the absence of DYFS direct service staff at today's public hearing. 
Today this oorrmittee has heard fromCcmnissioner Albanese. Where are front line staff? 
While NASW represents social workers, many of wham have served in DYFS, has the oorrmittee 
heard from the worker who yesterday, . or today had to face :the decision to rerrove a child from 
his or her home? Have you heard from the worker who has had a child on his or her caseload 
die? We reoomnend such a hearing. 
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Finally, NASW recnmrends that you Sf€nd a day with a protective service worker. While 
this testinony will atterrpt to advise you of real concerns, the difficult nature of the 
work is rrost graµiically presented in real life. Abusing families are as varied as the 
general y;:opulation. Abuse is a tragedy for the farni ly as well as the ccmnuni ty. Seeing 
this first hand will enlighten you as few presentations oould. It will be a graµiic 
representation of the oorrplicated task of balancing 1) safety of the mild, 2) individual 
rights, 3) integerity of the family. 

General Cbnmmity Resp:)nsibility: In 1977 NASW adopted its y;:olicy on Families and Children. 
it reads in part: 

Policy for families arrl dlildren cannot be cx:msidered apart fran general econani.c 
and social r:olicies. Services for any one group depend on a public policy which 
pranotes an environmmt that enhances human dignity by providing full enployment, 
alternative sources of adequate incare, adequate housing, excellent nutrition and 
comprehensive health care. 

Chi.ld Placerre:nt Advisory Cbmnittee reports that increased frequency of out-of-oorre placEID211ts 
is linked to the absence of housing and the economy, i.e. loss of jobs. Child welfare is 
the rorrmuni ty' s responsibility. At the sane ti.Ire, "The responsibility for children usually 
rests with individual families." (NASW Families and Cllildren Policy Stata:rent) There needs 
to be greater a:mnunity CJNI1ership of the child welfare system. One e.xanple, cx:mrunity 
resources which are inadequate for assisting the abusing family increase the incidence of 
child abuse. 

Sorre conm.mtiy resources which need to be developed and expanded: 

day care 
hoITe maker 
rrental health services 
~parent education 

These do not all have to be state owned and operated. Many are available on a purchase of 
service arrange..rrent. In some instances this is rrost appropriate because it allCMS for rrore 
appropriate services to the irrlividual, family and cx::mrunity, and because it stimulates the 
p.lbl.ic-private partnership. HCJ../ever, purchase of service oontracts ma.y incr0c1Se political 
considerations .. 

One reconmendation NASW has received suggests that the ccmrunity aid fonnula and the incidence 
of child-family separation be interrelated. Thus, the ca:mrunity which provides for its 
families and children would receive an incentive. Lower rates of child abuse \'JOUld trigger 
increased oonmunity aid. Coloraoo has such an incentive for juveniles woo are not .incarcerated 
in detention facilities. 

For the ccmnunity the goal is the preservation of the family .Another suggestion is to 

experiment with placing the family rather than the child in foster care. 'Ihis has a basis 
in clinical expe..rience. It is the family which is in trouble, not the child. '!he child is 
f€nalized by being rerroved. Further, if one child is rerroved, another child may take its 
place. Ramving- the abused child, ooes not rE;ID:)VP. the need for the family to abuse. nor mPR i1 

redi..,1ce faniily ]pathology. 
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Cllild Welfare Policy: Whatever J;Olicy is adopted to underly the child welfare system 
there will be out«::Oires. DYFS currently has a J;Olicy which attemtps to achieve oornpeting 
goals. Services are t~ be least expensive, least traumatic for the child, and close to 
the cx:mruni ty. · 

CU:rrent J;Olicy has developed one of the better response systems for the state. Hc:wever, 
follcw. up nonitoring and feedback to the cx:mmmity, its providers and decision-makers 
has been lacking. NASW recamerrls continued support for the resJ;Onse system, but up­
grading of the cmmunity feedback nechanicisms, and rrore erpha.sis on treating the family. 
When the family is in treatment, it is irrp:)rtant that the therapist c:ornnunicate with the 
social worker assigned to the case. Ti.Ire arrl resources, to rreet and to speak in detail 
with the therapist,need to be cx:mnitted. ltltual understanding of "where the family is going" 
is necessary. 

One could argue that the absence of a unified conceptual base to the child welfare systan 
is at least ~.tially responsible for the confusion of child welfare services. SupJ;Ort 
and care for families and children needs to be seen along a continuum of services. Cllild 
protective services needs to be related to pennancy planning and adoption seen as related 
to these services. '!here nust be clarity about the long range goals of DYFS. 

DYFS needs to assert its statuatory authority nore fully. DYFS is the child welfare 
operation in the state. Despite its operational prd::>lans suggested belCM, this is the 
agency with authority to .iltplerrent a dlild welfare system. Its judgerrents and actions 
need to be understood in the cxmrunity as the highest authority on family and children 
matters. 

Agency-~ations: Re-organizing DYFS has alnost becx:me an annual event. How often has DYFS 
been re-organized in the last ten years? What is centralized oneyear, e.g. Wexler Report, is 
decenti::alized later, e.g. Albanese Managerrent Review. While the Association agrees with much 
of the current reJ;Ort, e.g. the need for increased nurrbers of direct service social workers, 
the Association has a concern for the dlil.dren and families who are the clients of the systan 
We want to see nore energy directed to protecting children aniless t.i.lre, energy and staff 
resources spent on re-organization. Sirrply stated we want DYFS de-J;Oliticized. 

NASW-New Jersey beings by expressing its support for thefront line staff of DYFS. Protective 
Service jobs are hard, difficult, BtOtionally draining positions. 'llley require the utnost 
oomnitment fran the person. Later we will cc:mnent on the need for education, as well as a:mr.it:J 
but not to horor these workers \\Oul.d be an over sight. As has been roted above, many of 
these workers have an inp:,ssible task of carin;J for families and children without the ccmnuni 
resources needed to do the jci>. 'Ibey see few friendly faces, there are few rewards. 'Ihere i 
little respect and mud\ distain for the social worker. Potential for bum-out is great, and 
the turnover rate is high. 

'Ihe current re-organization plans should be able to stand alone. As has been roted, it is wi 
extrane concern that NASW views the politicizing of the deaths of these children. 
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Arron9 the recmn€ndations with which NASW-New Jersey is in agreerent is the maintenance of a 

nationally accepted standard. While this has been expressed as obtaining 95% of the Olild 

Welfare League of American standard of 40-45 children to onesocial ¼Drker, NASW hopes that 

the qoal will be to mee.t the starrlard. NASW recnrmends the NA5W standard, which speaks to 

famiiies instead of children.. NASW Supports services to children in families whenever 

r:ossible. To see one social worker to 20-25 families is an alternative to the Cl4lI.A standard. 

Particularly with abusing parents, to rerrove one child is only to re-focus the aggression on 

another child. In our view it is the family which is the app::>rpriate unit for service. '!he 

child cbes not exist in a vacuum. 'Ihe untreated child may becxlre a child abuser. 

Lack of feedback is part of 'What causes loss of confidence arrl misunderstanding between the 

public and DYFS staff. Under the guise of confidentiality DYFS does not advise those who 

rep::)rt, those who treat or tlnse wh:> are a::mcerned with the operation of DYFS. M::lre infor­

niation, albeit disguised, encoded, or in surmary fo:rm needs to be provided to the public and 

professionals. Many in the ccmnunity lack confidence in DYFS. It is vital to the :i.mproverrents 

in service delivery that this attitude be reversed. NASW rec:x:mnends anployment of a camrunity 

organization approach, using social \>.Orkers trained as cormrunity organizers. 

Staffing needs to be rnanagednore regularly. There are regular hirinq freezes, which are 

periodically lifted; the use of waviersto cirClll'llVent hiring freezes is too camon. Staffing 

levels are varied. Educational requirenents are lax. Better personnel managnent is needed. 

NASW rea::mnends case ronference at a minirrum of every three to six rronths. 'Ihese ronferences 

should include DYFS staff, parents and a treatirq professional. 'lbey should establish the 

direction the case is rroving, involve the significant actors and allcw for greater rconitoring 

of the cases. 

Finally, one has to ask how the problems of the field are channeled back to management. Many 

of the problans of DYFS are long startling. Issues remain unres:>lved. Worker input is not 

solicited on many issues with which the social worker is nost initinately involved. NA5W 

reccnmeiids establishing feedback medlanicisms for the staff. 

Professional Education arrl Cooperation: NASw-Na-, Jersey's rrost significant recorrrrendation is 

to rerrove DYFS from politics. Families am children are too :llllfX)rtant to the future 

state to continue using DYFS as a political battlefield. To acronplish this the first step 

is to turn the division over to a capable, experieoced professional who is charged. with 

operating a child welfare agency in the best professional manner. NASW recxmmerrls that the 

DYFS director be a professional ~ial -worker. 

Much has been said of the DYFS staff. NASW recxJgnizes that these are dedicated pe::>p1e. It's 

all difficult work. lbwever, adequate service delivery requires that the staff be educated 

professionals whJ have the skills arrl kncwledge as well as the cxmnitzrent to a service delivery 

system and the children and families involved. ~st DTI"'S staff nanbers are rx:,t social workers, 

within the rreaning of the term "professional s:>cial worker." While child protection services 

require many different professions, the social worker is a kE..,y person. NASW recx:mnerids 

that only persons with social work education be arployed as social \>.Orkers. While this 

probably <bes mt sould like a radical c:arrrie1t, it is. CUrrent civil service requirements 

al10w1 those with oon-social work degrees to qualify for "Social W'.Jrker II" positions. 

Further, the position no longer requires a bao:::alaureate degree. A first step to oorrect 

this problem is to enact S - 1253, an act to license social \\Ork specialist and 
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register social ¼Drkers. This will assure the public that persons representing them­
selves as a social ¥1Drker have been educated in social work. 

Professional canpetence cannot be assured through oourse ¼Drk, or training Licensure 
will not eliminate incanpetency, but it will irrprove the quality of work, offer families 
and children additional greivance rrechanicisrrs and assure that practitioners receive 
sare oontinuing education. Olrrently the child protective services worker may begin 
serving clients with as little as three days training. This barely services to orient 
the worker. 

District office supervisors have never had the kind of authority granted to them whidl is 
necessary to fulfill the agency's mission. 'Itese people are crucial in the delivery of 
this service. 'Ihey should be required to be social workers, trained at the master's 
degree level. '!here has been sorre erosion of this requirarent. 

DYFS direct service staff needs a career ladder with rrore than ™=> steps on it. G::xx1 
clinical staff persons are attracted to administrative and supervisory i:ositions by 
salary. Senior people who retain line staff IX)Sitions receive limited salaries and 
career options. By offering a career ladder \\hich parallels management, rrore CXJmPetent 
people will ranain field oriented. NAS'W supi:orts the extended career level. 

In the final analysis it is the social worker who is on the line who will deternrine to 
a large degree the quality of the service. Variables which affect this include educa-t:ion, 
judgements and experience. Diagnostic skill can be taught, but nust also be refined through 
practice and experience. There is oo rra.gic about child abuse.Save its special horror for 
the victim. Fqua.lly there is no magic about diagnostic ability. It oomes about through 
fonnal education and imoorsion in the field. Professional education for social workers 
is expensive. DYFS has provided opporb.mities in the past for this education, but these 
have evai:orated with the financial problers of goverment. NASW recx:mnerrls restoring 
these funds. 

Cooperation arrong professionals is necessary for any effective dlild protection system to 
work. While inproved social workers will help this systan, other steps need to be taken. 
Sorre social workers rei:ort reluctance on the part of the deputy attorney generals assigned 
to DYFS to prosecute these cases without"iron clad 1'evidence. Sc::netirres it is the judgement 
of the social workerto rerrove the child, but this is vetoed by the attorney. Can this 
collegial oonflict be resolved? 

Many Eflysicians fail to rei:ort, or refuse to document a dlild with i:otential child abuse. 
For a private practitioner this is a risk. Hcwever, the law requires this rei:ort. Sorre 
physicians refuse to testify at judicial hearings. Can this be dananded? 

Jlll;lges hearing child abuse matters bring their cwn prejudices to the courtroom. Saretirres 
a case is dismissed because the jlrlge feels that the parent was exercising due parental 
authority. Are social workers ,or DYFS responsible for this decision, right or wrong? 

Police officers have a derranding job. Wh::?n police officers are sent to a situation they rrust 
evaluate and act to keep the peace and naintain public safety. Similarly the social worker 
evaluates and acts with different end goals: to resolve the problem and protect the child. 
SaTet.i.rres misunierstan:iing arrong service providers sudl as the i:olice and social workers 
hzmq_:,er t:ni prptective aorvices workw.·. If the police fool there is nothiny DYFS can Lio, thuy 
will not refer. M:>re camunication is necessary between i:olice and social workers. see 
rec::ormemations above ooncerning cx:mnunity outreach. 

48x 



Review of the l'rob::.->Ction 
Ser J ices ~ys tl:!lii for Abuseu 
an::i Neqlecte<..i Children 
Page Six 

NASW recx:imrends nore enforcerrent of the existing rrechanicisms to prevent and report child 

abuse. Have there been any prosecutions for failure to report child abuse anong the general 

public? If not, why not? t-bre effort~; need to be directed to creating a peer group 

expectation that child abuse .must be reported. 'l'his is true for rredicine, law, laws en­

forcerrent and social work. 

Conclusions: In surmary NASW-Ne.v Jersey is concerned both about the occasion of a child's 

death, arrl with the child welfare systan in New Jersey which seeks to prevent such additional 

tragedies. This Testinony has atta:rpted to present ccmrent on four concerns which directly 

bear on child welfare. These are ger:eral ccmnunity responsiblity, child welfare IX)licy, agency 

operations and professional education and cooperation. Arrong our recamenda.tions are the 

following: 

1) Use NASW [X)licy arrl stamards 

2) Develop carrwunity- resources 

3) Hear fran a direct service social worker who has to face the decision to renove a child fra 

his or her hare, or has had a child on his or her caseload die. 

4) Spend a day with a protective service worker. The difficult nature of the work is rrost 

graphically presented in real life. 

5) Tie together the coomunity aid fonnula and the incidence of child-family separation. 

Give the conmunity which provides for its families am children an incentive. 

6) Experinent with placing the family rather than the child in foster care. 

7) Continued :support for the response system, but upgrade the cxmnunity feedback mechanicisrns, 

a.n:f place rrore errphasis on treating the family. 

8) Implenent the NASW caseload standard of 20-25 families. 

9) Support services to children in families whenever possible. 

10) J.:irploy a ccmnunity organization approach, usin:] social ....urkers trained as cx:mnunity 

organizers. 

11) Require case conferences at a minimum of every three to six rronths. 

12) Establish a feedback mechanism for the DYFS staff. 

13) Rarove DYFS fran politics. 

14) Enact S-1253, an act to license arrl regulate soical -workers. 

15) ApIX)int a DYFS director who is a professional social worker. 
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16) Hire only persons with social work education as social \t.Orkers. 

17) Develop an e.xterrled career ladder. 

18) Restore fw'Xis for professional education of social \\Orkers. 

19) Enforce th2 existir¥3 rrechanicisms to prevent and report child abuse. 

NASW-New Jersey looks forward to cooi:;erative efforts with th2 Legislature, Goveroor, Ccmnis­
siooor and Division staff to secure for New Jersey~ finest and nost efficient child welfare 
systan in the nation. 
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Neither this testimony nor any other offered is going to provide, if im­
plemented, a guarantee that child abuse will be eliminated. Rather, we 
must take those steps that are likely to lessen the incidence of abuse and 
which will most adequately serve the interests of the child. 

No one agency can be singled out as being solely responsible for child abuse 
and neglect, death being the ultimate form, unless it has caused the frustra­
tion and rage that seem to be closely linked to such cases. As our social and 
economic conditions worsen, we might well expect child abuse and neglect to 
increase. However, maltreatment of children is not limited to these at the 
lower end of the socio-economic scale. It may be that they are simply more 
likely to be reported and become a part of our statistics. 

No laws and regulations no matter how wisely drawn and well administered are 
likely to eliminate child abuse. However, we must carefully examine our cur­
rent laws and practices to determine if they indeed serve the best interests 
of our children. This is particularly true of those laws and regulations that 
deal with the termination of parental rights and the temporary removal of child­
ren from their homes. 

A number of specific steps can and should be taken to lessen the frequency and 
severity of child abuse in our society. 

The recruitment and training of protective service workers must be far more 
carefully and thoroughly undertaken than is now the case. In addition, more 
case workers are needed and we welcome the recent announcement by the Depart­
ment of Human Services that more will be added. 

A more comprehensive network of services is needed for children in jeopardy. 
What we now have is inadequate in range and is unevenly distributed across the 
state. If children who are at risk are to be left in their homes, than a full 
range of services must be available to their families. This should include but 
not be limited to intensive family counseling, homemaker services, job train­
ing and sufficient case worker contact to allow the responsible governmental 
agency to be aware of any changes in circumstance that might effect the child 
in question. 

If it is determined that the best interests of the child can only be served by 
removing him or her from the home than this must be done quickly. The current 
inventory of out of home placements is inadequate and must be augmented. The 
N.J.A.C.R.F. is dismayed at the diminution of foster homes and group and resi­
dential facilities in recent years. The number of children in foster care has 
declined from 9,000 to approximately 6,000. This state has lost nineteen group 
and residential facilities during the past five years. Others have been left 
to struggle with too few referrals while many children who might have benefited 
from their services have been left at home or in. so called short term shelter 
and detention facilities. Out of home placement should not be used as a last 
resort but rather when it is the program most likely to help a given child. 

No panaceas are offered but we strongly feel that much can and should be done 
to ameliorate those conditions that have led to the death or suffering of our 
children. 
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5.1 

CHILDREN AND YOUTH: A BILL OF RIGH'l'S 

BACKGROUND AND BASIS POR CONCr:HN 

Historically, children have been considered as property. Early laws governing the relationship between parents and children relegated children to little more than cbattle. Nineteenth-century reformers challenged this philosophy and initiated legislation to protect children from undue hard­ship and to provide for their 1110re basic developmental needs. But despite legal advancea aade on their behalf, children too often have reaained second­class citizens. 

Ironically, legislation intended to protect the rights of children has often had the opposite effect. Lacking legal parity with adults, children fre­quently have, in the words of former Supreme Court,Justice Abe Fortas, re­ceived "the worat of both worlds: ••• neither the protection accorded to adults nor the solicitous care and regenerative treatment postulated for children." 

It is es·aential that public social policy recognize children as individuals with rights, including the ri,ht to be part of a family. The well-being of children is most frequently advanced by public social policy that supports the well-being of the family. Children's needs as dependent persons requir­ing nurture must be reconciled with the protection of children's basic human rights and civil liberties. The guarantee of such protection should not deny children greater participation in society. In the past, basic rights extended for adults have not applied to children. Thia has resulted in circU11Stances of gross injustice and isolation. Children should not be kept infants until sudden .. adulthood. Rather, emancipation froa dependence should be a gradual process from SJ'eater protection to greater participation and responsibility at key stages of maturity. 

PQ.LiCY STATEMENT 

The Right to Sound Prepa.ratiop for Lif! -- Children are entitled to a good beginning. Such preparation b baaed on being wanted and cared for and shall include adeqqte faaily plannlng to aaaist potential parents to decide when it 1• base for th• to have a child. Potential parents should have access to genetic infort11At:ic>n toevaluat• the probabilities of transmitting hereditary diseases. lt •hall alao iMlude the riaht to adequate prenatal care and pro­tection from tra\aa during the birth process. 

The Right to Individuality -- Children have the right to be children. They should be given the opportunity to be spontaneous and curious and should have the right to play, as a foundation for the development of mastery and com­petence. 

The Right to a Positive Social Identity -- Law should consider children as persons, not as property. Children have the right to develop a positive social identity. Identity as a person should include prive in racial and ethnic characteriatics, fadly and national culture, and unique and individual differences. Such identity can only be achieved when the child is free from 
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discrimination becautie of racial or ethnic origins, language, political or 
social origins, sexual preferences, or origin of birth. Children should be 
permitted to express such individuality by exercising the right to speak 
other than English freely and without derision; to express social and ethnic 
characteris~ics in dress; and, when age-appropriate, should have freedom to 
choose thei~ rel~ion, including the option to choose none. 

The Right to a Good Parenting Experience -- Every child has a right to con­
tinuous nurturing care and consistent parental controls and expectations. 
This right is based on the expectations that parents receive sufficient pre­
paration and support in family living so the family experience can be condu­
cive to healthy development. Where there is a decision to be made about who 
the child'• parents may be, the c~ild is entitled to participate in the 
decision, appropriate to his or her age and the capacity to understand the 
situation. The child's family should be determined by the child's psycho­
logical parents, who may or may not be the biological or legal parents and 
who may not necessarily have current physical or legal custody. It should 
not:.,_be determined by arbitrary coaaunity definitions of adequate parents. 
Thie does not deny the right• of natural parents. 

The Right to a Healthy Enviromnent--The child should have access to the 
following rights of all peraoua: freedom from want, adequate housing, 
safety, and aecµrity. Children aball receive environmental supports con­
ducive to health and developMnt. Children should have freedom from polu­
tion of air, water, and food. Provision of recreational space and beautifi­
cation of the environment are vital to aesthetic development and to a sense 
of respect for self, other persons, and the environment. 

The Right to Health -- Children qave a right to total health care at all 
critical stages of development from conception to maturity. They have the 
right to adequate nutrition and to health care to prevent and treat poten­
tially handicapping diseaaea and disabilities. Comprehensive care includes 
care appropriate to various age categories, phyaical and mental health care, 
and infotJMtion about their own bodies. 

The Riflht to a Relevant Education -- Children shall be guaranteed access to 
high-quality education from preschopl to uturity in order to develop to their 
fullest potential. They shall have access to education regardless of resi­
dence, race, physical or mental heal~h handicap, or social class. Such educa­
tion shall meet th• standards of sufficient preparation for maturity, employ­
ment, parent-hood, and citizenship in • changing and complex society. Educa­
tion is a highly individualized procesa within which each child has the right 
to participate in the design of his or her learning experience. Atypical 
children aa,.st have opportunities geare4 to their specific needs, including 
the opportunity to participate with notmal children to the maxilDWll of their 
ability. . 

The Right to Participatory Citizenahif -- Children have the right to a 
socially recognized and sanctioned role in society. Responsible participa­
tion by children in society include• opportunities for interaction between 
aenerationa that contribute to th• developMnt of •elf-identity, acquisition 
of.roles. and career poasibil1t1••· G~adl,\&l age-appropriate participation in 
social inetit~tions that afhct' their live• provides developing individuals 
with preparatory experience• io citizenship, 
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The Right to Representation -- Children have the right t.:> have their interests 
represented by children and youths on decision-making bodies directly 
affecting their lives. While adult advocates or representatives may ap­
propriately continue efforts on behalf of children, they are not a substi-
tute for representatives who are, themselves, minors. Children and youths, 

within reasonable limits of age and personal competence, as is true of the 

adult population, are entitled and able to be representatives of other minors. 

The process of ~lection and representational procedures to encourage the 

cuilding of competence should be observed. Whenever possible, such representa­

tion should include voting power on school boards, city planning councils, 

health and social service boards. legislative panels. and task forces at every 

level of governaent. 

The Right to Legal Status* Legal Protection, and Leel Redress --- Children 

shall have all the safeguards and protections of due process guaranteed to 

adults by the Fourteenth Amendment to the Constitution, the Bill of Rights, 

and statutory law. Thia includes the right to protection from physical and 

psychological grievances against parents and social institutions that are 

damaging or interfering with their welfare or rights. Children have the 

right to appropriate ~•presentation in judicial and quasi-judicial proceed­

ings in~htch their intereata may be directly affected. Thi• includes custody 

proceedings. 

Children ahould have freedom froa incarceration for offenses that, if 
co111111ited by an adult, wo~ld not be considered criminal acts; freedom from 
incarceration with adult offenders; and freedom from incarceration beyond 

miniuaum length and conditions necessary for their safety and the safety of 

others. Children should have the a&M right to privacy and confidentiality 

4 afforded to adults, in addition to apecial provision• to protect minors. 

The Ri·ght to Services -- Children. who are dependent c;,n society for care and 

protection or who have specialneeda must be given the opportunity to achieve 

the highest level of social functioning of which they are capable. Services 

muat be legislatively mandated. with input from knowledgeable citizens and 
~ 

. 

professionals. A comprehensive integrated system of services must be estab-

lished for fuailiea with children and for children separated fro• their 
faai.lies. 

The Right to Advocac! -- Children auat have effective advocacy services to 
assure that they vii be guar~teed full benefit of the legal rights estab­
lished by our aociety for the protection and well-being of all citizens, 
ad.ult oc children. 

Policy Stateaent of the National Association of Social Workers 
1975 Delegate Aaaeably 

: ' 
55x 

\M.. , ' 
~ .. , .. ,., 



2.1 

BACKtJROUND AND BASIS [,'OJ- ::o,w:1:..RN 

Adoption and foster car~ have long served as society's way of providing alterna­
tive care to children who--on a temporary or permanent basis and for a variety 
of reasons--cannot live with their families of origin. While these services 
have provided needed assistance for many children. each has been subject to 
problns which has limited its potential for meeting children's needs. 

Various socio-cultural changes, the growth of new attitudes, major changes in 
the adoption population. and indications of new research findings have sub­
stantially altered the face of adoption, yet broad policy and practice develop­
ments have not kept pace. Foster care, on the other hand, has always been und~r­
ataffed, underfunded and wtderdeveloped. Many children remain "lost" in the 
systa and are subject to its worst effects. Despite some gains, the present 
state of foster care is'not acceptable. Finally, a greater attempt needs to be 
aaade to rationally felate these two systeu to each other and to the general wel­
fare serv~ces available to families and their children, thereby affording the 
widest possible ranae of alternative• and providing an integrated approach to 
meeting -eeeda. 

The social work profeasion--considering the major role it plays in the develop­
Mnt and delivery of such services--haa a responsibility to assist in assessing 
public aocial policy with regard to foater care and adoption, to enaure that it 
reflects the but and 110at current ~owlada• in the field, and that it con­
sistently ••ts the needs of children and of the co.aunity. 

STATEMENT OF ISSUES 

~cognition auat be given to children'• need• for security, continuity of 
pare1'tin8 relatioubipJ, nurturtnr in foater care and •doption 11ervice systems. 

f•tural faailies muat be sttengthened and aupported as the pri .. ry and preferred 
source for meetina children'• physical and paycholoaical needs. Therefore, 
societal intervention into the parent-child relationship aust be considered 
carefully ao ~h~t any interv,ntion do•• actually aeet the child's best interest 
ir.-ediately and in long ranp. The child'• enduring ti•• to a faaily 111U8t be 
recognized. Good ehild welfare practice canaot be aeparated froa good family 
welfare. 

Appropriate and ad.equate info.ration regardina resources, right• and respon­
sibilities auat be available to all partt•• in foater care and adoption pro­
ceedings. 

The adoptee's right-to-know and the limit• of confidentiality to which the 
parties to adoption are subject must be addreaaed. 

Society's responaibility to ensure comprehenaive quality aervices, with parti­
cular attention to the special needs of hip risk children auat be recognized. 

Research, trainina~ and evaluation of foster care and adoption delivery systelllS 
and service• mast be provided for. 

I 
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An adequate adoption and foster care policy designed to provide maximum care 

for all children in ne~d of such services should be predicated on several 

fundamental principles. 

First, its cO'l'nerstone i.s the right of every child to a permanent, continuou::. 

and nurturing relat'ionohip with parenting person(s) who convey to the child an 

enduring sense of love and care and where the child perceives himself-herself 

as a valued family member. This right shall supercede the right of biological 

parents to maintain legal custody beyond the point where such custody has 

substance. 

Second, the opportunity to provide such a nurturing environment is the primary 

right of the child's natural family. That right, however, simultaneously 

implies that families accept and strive to meet· the numerous responsibilities 

this right entails. It thus becoaies society's primary aim to provide the 

necessary services and supports required to safeguard and enhance, with every 

avail,lble means, the ability of ,dl families to fulfill this essential role. 

Failtng this, it becomes society's responaibility to provide for expediti.ous, 

alternative arrangements which •re permanent and which meet the child's 

physical, mental and emotional needs. 

Third, societal iqtervention into the parent-child relationship is an extremely 

serious action which should be pursued only when the child's right to a safe, 

secure and nurturing home is seriously threatened. Services should be provided 

with sensitivity, professional akill, with due regard for the legal rights of 

the parties involved, and with a fit111 aense of the limitations of such an 

intervention. 

These three basic principles undergird the entire approach to foster care and 

adoption being enunciated. The firat section of this policy includes generic 

principles which apply to both adoption and foster care. The second and third 

sections include principles specifically related to foster care and adoption, 

res pee.ti v•ly. 

~ENERIC CHILD PLACEMENT PRINCIPLES 

1. Both foster care and adoption servi~es should be built upon and utilized 

within an adequately financed fa•ily service system. NASW has recognized 

the need for such a coaprehenaive approach, aa well as the right of persons 

to employment opportunitiee and/or inco• supports that enable them to 

meet family needs. 

2. The objective of every child's placement, except when specifically de­

signed to meet short term, specialized or e11ergency needs, should be a 

permanent, secure, and nurturing home. 

3. Pl~cement .decisions should reflect a child's need for continuity--both 

safeguarding the child's right to consistent care and service arrange­

ment• and recognizing and being senattive to the needs of children to 

retain significant ties whenever possible. 

4 • ~Children should not be regarded as property but a$ individuals entrusted 

to the care of their parents (birth, foster, or adoptive), with needs and 

righ~a which may not coincide with or may even be antithetical to those of 
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parents, agencies, or others involved wJcl1 or Lo cunteotlun over the child's 

placement. 

5. Termination of parental right::,, whetht:r voluntary or irwolunlc1ry, should 

never be W1dertaken lightly, without provision of adequate information and 

full exploration of the alternatives, without a due process hearing, and 

without extre&Rely good cause. Oner, 1his action has been taken, however, 

allowing for an expeditious appeal, the decision should be irrevocable. 

6. 

7. 

8. 

9. 

10. 

11. 
.. 

12. 

13. 

14. 

All persons involved with adoption, foster care proceedings, or services 

have the right to receive: (ca) adequate infona.u.i.on--through the appropri­

ate agency, court or conmunlty .soun:e:f.-trnpeciaJ~y regarding their rights, 

perogativee .i.nd responsibilities; and (b) ad~-.vuu;e legal c..,unsel. 

Ongoing research and evaluation 6hould inform and guide policy and practices 

iu adoption aQd foster care. 

Support services to a child¥a birth-family should stive to be sufficient 

and timely enough to prevent the need for substitute care; neither foster 

care-nor adoption services should be used merely becau6e tr.ey provide for 

a conveni_ent choice in a difficult situation. 

All child placement decia:!.ons should be made with a profound sense of the 

limits of our ability to predict future outcomes. 

The establishment of meaningful criteria for quality care should be sought 

to preclude the substitution of 11 colllilllunity" neglect or abuse for parental 

neglect or abuse. All independently made arrangements for children should 

confora to and·be judged by the sac principles of care established 

thToughout thi& policy. 

Child care servicea--whether provided by the pu~lic or private sector-­

must be carefully monitored at various levels of government by professional 

persons with expertise in child welfare to a,sure that caring, compre­

hensive, permanent planning and services for children are being provided. 

Patterns of fWlding for adoption and foster care services should be 

establia.hed wbich guaranue ade,quate eervices to all children regardless of 

their race, reUaion, geographic ,location or ,ocio-ecoaOlllic stat;ua. 

Foster care and adoption agencies aust be staffed with professionally 

trained pera.onnel, whose caseloads ahc,uld never exceed the ability of 

workers to ruaonably provide full and careful attention to each child 

and his or her faaily. 

The long range advantage to society in providing quality family services-­

inc~udinr but not limited to adoption and foster care--should be promoted. 

This aeans ad~ancing the concept of 11 co1111lunity responsibility" for all 

children'• needs and aeekini to 1111)rove the public image and understanding 

of fc;,ate.r care and adoption. 

Recognizing the unique situation of Aaerican Indians, the social work 

profession strease~ the importance of principles in thje policy statement 

to / .. liofate lliatodcal inequities. 
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f'.JSTEH c'AHc: 

l. The ability to effect a permanent home for a cl1ilJ in foster care place- •. 

ment should always serve as an important measure of the success and 

effectiveness of foster care. The child's family-of-origin should be the 

placement of choice with other permanent placements arranged only when 

the family-of-origin does not meet the child's needs for~ safe, secure 

and nurturing environment . .... 
, 

2. The services of foster care shculd be viewed ~s time limited. Maxiaum 

emphasis and planning effort should be placed on the goal of retaining 

the child in his birth family. If it becomes clear that such a planning 

emphasis is unworkable and does not meet the child's need for a safe, 

secure and nurturi~g environment, planning should, thereafter, focus on 

a permanent arrange~nt that provides the chi\d with the best alterna­

tive and in the least restrictive setting. 

3. Car~ful yet vigotous recruitaient, screening attd training of foster-homes 

as well aa iheir adequate financial support are seen as prerequisites to 

a successful toster care ayatem. Poster parents need special sensitivi­

ties to ••t the need• of fo•ter children and to be able to work with and 

support birth--parents who are ll&king appropriate efforts to ensure the 

return of ~heir children. 

4. Reimbursement and fee for service to fosteT parents should be viewed as 

an assistance to the child in order to ••this/her needs. Thus the fee 

for services and reillabur,ement ahould be seen aa an inveatMnt in both 

the child aad society. 

5. A variety of foster care situations--temporary, emergency, planned long­

t.erm and specialized foster care, group-home extended family care. inde­

pendent living for older adol••c1mta, and P•t:Unant guardianship--should 

be available and •ufficiently,funded to provUe. for the differing needs 

of children. : 

6. Children entering the foster-care system should be regularly monitored 

and frequeat case or court reviews by qualified persons should be man­

dated to iuure tbat cbildfeQ .So not beco• loat in the foster-care 

system. 

7. Recruit•nt of foat~r parents (roa each relevant racial and ethnic group 

ahould be puraued to -•t the. ~eda of tu chU4re1,1. who require placement. 

8. Foster care should be viewed as a treatment process in which the child 

and family are given special assistance to ovetcome the effects of 

separation from the bi.rth faaily and to overcoae any trauma that may have 

occurred to the child and family prior to pl•ceaent. The intent of the 

treatMnt pl:'oceaa should be to help the child and family understand the 

reason.a for hie place•nt to prepare for pl~• for permaneQcy aod to 

participate io the developMnt of that plan. 

A50?TION 

1. All parties to ado~tion are appropriately regarded as individual clients 

wh9se needs and rights ahould be respected and considered to the greatest 
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extent possible. The child must, nevertheless, be seen as the primary 
client whose best inter~st ruust take priority. 

-. 2. Adoption policy and practice should recognize that service1> should be 

3. 

4. 

5. 

6. 

7. 

8. 

9. 

extended to all parties involved i.n the adoption and blL! made available 
for as long as they are needed and desired. 

Special attention should be given to the needs of so called hard-to­
place children (i,.ncluding older children, racially mi.xed children, psysi­
cally, •ntally or emotionally handicapped children) with particular 

· care afforded to insure p·rotection of their right to a caring environment. 

Public subsidies should be available in all cases where funding becomes a 
b4rrier to adoptive placement. Such sub• idiea should continue to be avail­
ab,le t.m.til the child reaches ,najority. 

The provision of current, viable inforution to all parties involved in 
the adoption is the responsibility of the agency. Such information is to 
be of a non-identifying nature unless otherwise agreed to by all parties; 
no inforaation is to be provided about a peraon who has previously been 
assured confidentiality, without th• consent of that person, unless the 
said person ia deceased, except for compelling professional reasons. The 
needs and right of adopteea to'know their b~rth origins should be recog­
nized. This right extends to requests from adult adoptees for identify­
ing information. If a reunion is requested with a birth-relative, the 
agency should seek to provide counaeling and intermediary services, fully 
cognizant of the sensitivities of all the parties involved. Both 
adoptive parent• and birth-parent• should be informed of the limits of 
confidentiality. · 

The social work profesaion, along with aocial acencies, has a responsi­
bility to initiate and suppott appropriate changes in the law that would 
facilitate the sharing of identifying information between adult adoptees 
and birth-parents vt,en both parties are in agreeMnt. When indicated, the 
adoptive parent should be involved in this process. 

aecruitaent 9f ad~ptive parents fr0111 each relevant ethnic or racial group 
should be aQreasively pura°'d to •et the need1 of children who require 
placeaent. 

Children'• •a•ncies must mount agreaaive attacks on the barriers that 
have traditionally, and often still remain, 'in the way of achieving perma­
nent ho•• for children: (1) financial barriers that can be breached by 
an a•aresaive utilization and expan• ion of existing adoption subsidy 
programa; and (2) theoretical barriers, unsupported by tested experience, 
such as resistance to utilizing single parents, foster parents and qon­
traditional faa:ily pattern••• potential adoption resources. 

Because of the need to protect the rights and insure the welfare of 
children through careful preplacement ••~ection and early monitoring of 
place111ents by qualified profeasionals, NASW opposes placements made by 
third parties who are not related to the child or who are not licensed 
as place-nt agenciea. 

·.,.,- Policy Statement of the National Associati~n of Social Workers 
1979 Delegate A• aembly 
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St.1tus of the Family. The twentieth century has been marked by tremendouH 

changes in the compo~ition, :;tructurt.·, and role of the family. Such changes 

have imposed stress on family life, yet new patterns emerge that indicate 

increasing diversity of family models and life-styles. The continued label­
ing of particular types of families such as one-parent families has produced 

adverse effects. 

Status of the Child::· Chi.ldren are physically dependent persons who require 

continuous nurture, support, protection, and socialization for a considerable 

number of years. Their needs and rights frequently compete with the needs, 

rights, and resources of parents or other guardians. Children are legally 

dependent as well. The responsibility for children usually rests with 

individual families. In an appreciable number of instances, however, it rests 

with social aaencies and institutions. The overall benefit or·destructtveness 

of this legal dependence rests on how well the needs of the individual child 

are met by his or her legal custodians. 

The boundaries between state and parental responsibilities are unclear. The 

grounds for decisions to subordinate parental rights and faJ11ily privacy to 

the child's.~ell-being, theoretically specifiable, are arbitrary and unpre­

dictable in-application. lleaponeibility for the ainor i• rarely shared, nor 
is it transferred aac>othly. 

Status of Services and Resources for Families and Children. A paradox of 

child and family welfare is the existence of many competing and fras,nented 

programs, while needed services, benefits, and opportunities are inaccessible 

to great numbers of families and children. The United States must develop a 

comprehensive hum.an services system that makes the range of social, educational, 

health, and othe~ eervices, benefits, and opportunities available to al\ 
faailies ~d children. The queetion is one of values: Will the well~being of 

families and children be one of this nation's highest p,riorities. 

BASIC PRINCIPLES 

NASW commits itself to the following principles with respect to issues per­

taining to families and child~en: 

1. All families, regardless of social statue, have a right'.to the services, 

benefits, and opportunities that pro110te their well-being, as the basic 
social unit, and•• an important beneficiary of opportunities and services 
for children. 

2. Social systems and institutions that affect the well-being of children and 

families, including those designed to serve families and children, may 

themselves be targets of intervention or support for the purpose of im­
proving prograas, services, or conditi.ons for children. 

3. Economic stability and c0111Dunity support are basic to the development of 

human potenti~l. Full employment and a ainimwl income are iaportant aspects 
of economic stability. 
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4. Policies and programs must strengthen and enhance family life and provide opportunities to maximize the potential of family members. 

5. In examining any social policy, there must be vigilance that its impli­cations promote individual, family and comwnity well-being, rather than undermine or fragment them. 

6. Families and family members at risk must be given opportunities to move out of generati6nal cycles of abuse, neglect, violence, mental illness, and delinquency. They must also be protected from neglect or miatreatment by social institutions designed to serve them. 

7. Children have a right to peraanent family ties, primarily to the natural faaily. No child ahould be denied the opportunity for a permanent nurtur­ing family env1r0Qlllent becauae of the lack of aervicea or of f1nanciai reaourcea. 

'POLICY STATF:MEN'l' 

Policy for families and childr•n cannot be considered apart fr01ll general econoatc and aocial policies. Services for any one group depend on a public policy which promotes an environment that enhances hWQSn dignity by providing full employment, alternative aourcea of adequate income, adequate housing, excellen~ nutrition, and comprehena1v,h-.alth care. 

'POLICY. OBJEC'.l'.IVES 

Conaiatent vitb the above principles, IL\SW ia colllllitted to these social policy objectives: 

1, 'All policies and programs developed for children should be baaed on a concern for the total well~beina of children and their families. 

2. A coherent •~d integrated eystem of servicea, benefits, and opportunities for f•ilies and children should be established throughout the United States, E~l•• of these would include joba and income sufficient to gw,.rant~e the'economic viability of the family and the equality of legal aod ec~c rigl,lts of chil,•ren, i:-eaardleaa of f•ilY custody proceediqga, to ineu.-re equit7 for -all. · 

J. Social work ahould articul•~• the need for an integrated, comprehensive aroup.of policies and plan• that will provide for the many needs of 
children and f.ailiea who are at riak. 

4. Planning and policy formation related to families and children must have strong and continuing conauaer input and evaluation, combiQed with relevant contribution• froa a variety of profeaaional aources. 

5. Social work should address it~elf to the systematic eradication of neiative terms uaed to label families and children such as "illegitimacy," "broken bale•" ad "disorganized f.aailies." 

62x 

., ,_ . .~ ' ··-· . 



.-

• 

l t 
,~~ ~-: .-.:., 

l O. 3 

lmplemenLltion of a broad rangt' of intt.gr.Jt, d jJOJ Lcie.", t:,.a 1,r<1111,,te the total well-being of chUJren and their L.1.milie!:i mu!:it occur ..1t l111 r.;itiunal as well as the state and loc.al levels. Implementation lnvolves tw,) major tasks: 

1. Planning and implementation of polic:iec: that would ii,.urc tlliit the basic economic, "Juc,,.I .ion.al., MJC ic.11, t 01ot J clllal, ;,nd p\,;.., 11 ,1 1. 11<=t!ds of all children and their parents are met. Such planning must be long rang1:. Implementa­tion ()f policy. objectives should not focus sclely on amelioration of existing problems.~ It should include sound consideration of long-range implications of present programs, policies, benefits, and opportunities and their impact on children and families. Furthermore, implementation of policy objectives requires the development of policies and legislation that are consistent with the concepts outlined in the NASW Children's Bill of Rights. 

2. Evaluation of the effectiveness of existing programs and policies. This would include discrepancies between policies and' programs and their imple­mentation from state to state and between states and the federal govern­ment. Those agencies responsible for planning have their responsibility to describe the•e variations and the development of plans to eliminate them. 

The social work pr9fession is the most appropriate profession in our society to (1) determine policy, (2) develop programs, and (3) deliver services in situations where the primary task is the solution of social problems. The social work profession bears the responsibility for providing and/or demanding the use of qualified peraonnel to carry out these functions. It also bears the responsibility for involving other professional disciplines when shared expertise is appropriate. 

The social work profession carries the responsibility to be alert to the various groups in soci~ty who are not accorded full rights, responsibilities, and benefits accorde4 to the mainstream of society. It must advocate for full participation, full opportunity, and full support in those instances in which current attitudes result in a less favored position, such as single-parent families. 

To insure that pl~ntng for children and their families is both realistic and sound, agencies responsible for d•v-lopipg policiea must be characterized by the· following: 

Sound administration. Knowledgeable professionals must be responsible for creating a set of coapr~hensive, !ntegrated policies. To recruit such pro­fessionals, there must be an appropriate and effective ~ystem of personnel administration. Such a syatem requires the establishment of appropriate standards of trainina for each position in an agency. It also requires a strong civil service aystem with stable, predictable policies for personnel management. These pol~cies must focus on quality and excellence in recruit­ing personnel and explicitly exclude the possibility of political influence on appointments. 

Guarantees of citizen and cons\Uller involvement in planning and evaluation. Comprehensive planning requires substantial and sustained input from citizens, consumers, and professionals, eo that current decisions are subject to review and debate and are shaped by the best current knowledge. Furthermore, the development'of sound policy requires continuous evaluation by the children and families affected .bY ~he policies, so that new policies may be developed to serve the best int,erests of the con&W11ers of service. 
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Accountability. Once policie::> are developed and implcm..:1,t~·J, they must be continuously monitored and evaluated. Rch•vant fcedbark on the,r effects and their effectiv1.mess, by professionals as well as Liy cunsumcr::>, is required Staff and consumers directly affected by new policies and programs can fre­quently point out negative effects that were unanticipated when the programs or policies ~~re developed. 

Policies for children and their families have frequently had adverse effects on the very persons they were designed to help. Families have been separated unnecessarily, children have become "lost in the system,"and parents have 1:>een mistreated and ignored. Insurance of an ongoing assessment of both the positive and negative effects of new policies must occur, in an attempt to prevent repetition of thia situation in the future. 

Policy Statement of the NationglxAssociation of Social Workers 1977 Delegate Assembly 



TESTIMONY ON BEHALF OF CATHOLIC FAMILY AND COMMUNITY SERVICES, 

A MULTI-FUNCTION SOCIAL SERVICE AGENCY SPOHSORED BY THE ROMAN 
CATHOLIC DIOCESE OF PATERSON, NEW JERSEY 

Good Afternoon, Ladies and Gentlemen. My name is Dorothea Kronyak 

and I am representing Catholic Family and Community Services, which 

is a multi-function social service agency which offers social 

s~rvices to needy persons in the geographical area of Passaic, 

Morris, and Sussex counties. During our forty-five ydar history 

of offering service in Northern ~ew Jersey, we have at times 

enjoyed and at other times endured multi-faceted working relation­

ships with the Division of Youth and Family Services and its prede­

cessor organizations in the State of New Jersey. 

During this testimony, we would like to focus, first of all, on 

the serious conflicts of interest which plague the Division in 

its varied roles as regulatory agency, funding channel, and direct 

service provider. We do not believe that such distinctive roles 

can be integrated in one public agency and, therefore, would like 

to suggest that they be separated in the future. 

We would further like to note that, in executing its role as 

a regulatory agency, the Division has been staffed by highly 

underqualified staff, who ordinarily lack the credentials to 

place them on at least an equitable par with the staff members 

of agencies which they are required to evaluate, accredit, and 

license. 

In its role as a channel of both federal and state funds for 

social services, the Division, in our opinion, has adopted 

a rather overbearing and highly subjective approach to funding 

proposals. Too often, funding is granted on the basis of 

personal likes and dislikes of individual Division administrative 

and contract personnel. Frequently, little consideration is 

given to the capabilities of applicant organizations or to the 
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actual community needs which the services should be fulfilling. 
Most importantly, the Division has maintained a highly secretive 
approach to its funding allocation methods ~nd has been unwilling 
to open itself to full and public accountability for its 
activities as a funding agency. We believe that such an ir­
responsible administrative style has resulted in an inequitable 
and imbalanced retention of such public monnies by the Djvision 
for its own adMinistrative purposes and an insufficient channeling 
of funds for the actual service purposes for which they were 
intended. 

In its role as direct service provider, the Division has frequently 
failed in its awesome responsibility to provide for the minimal 
safety and welfare of families and youth in the State of New 
Jersey. Once again, we must point out the lack of professional 
training and experience of many direct service personnel in the 
Division. Secondly, we must bring to your attention the unmanage­
able size of many DYFS workers' caseloads. The high turnover of 
DYFS caseworkers frequently leaves assigned caseloads uncovered. 
It should also be acknowledged that many of the Division's 
service activities overlap with social services which are already 
being sponsored within the private sector. Based on our forty­
five year record of service in this state and our linkage 
with a two-hundred-fifty-year history of Catholic Charities services 
within our nation, we would like to offer our opinion that the 
private sector is capable of offering the majority of such services 
much more thoroughly, efficiently, effectively, and inexpensively 
than any publicly-sponsored social services can hope to do so. 
Thus we firmly believe that the Division's direct service role 
should be restricted to those services which cannot be found 
or developed within the private sector. Finally, we would strongly 
urge that all direct services which are offered by the Division 
be subject to intensive evaluation and accrediting procedures 
on a ccnsistent and continuous basis. 

Thank you for your attention this afternoon. 
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November 15, 1982 

The Honorable George Otlowski 
Mayor of Perth Amboy 
1717 Convery Boulevard 
Perth Amboy, NJ 08816 

Dear Mayor Otlowski: 

Florence Gowin 
3 Throop Avenue 
Spotswood, NJ 08884 
( 201) 251-7525 

This letter is in reference to my experience with 
the Division of Youth and Family Service (D.Y.F.S.). 
In addition I would asJSyou if there is any way you can 
help me try to amend the laws that now exist wherein 
grandparents or concerned relatives cannot go before 
a judge and speak in behalf of a minor child when they 
donat want the child being raised with live-in companions. 

· ·The first week in October 1981 after babysitting my 
grand-daughter since she was born she had tuned 2 on Sept~ 3rd. 
my daughter informed me that a male friend moved into her 
apartment with them and would now babysit for my grand­
daughter. 

We tried my husband and I a_nd the rest of our family 
to tell her it was morally wrong to have my grandaughter 
raised with a live-in boyfriend. I should also tell you my 
daughter was in the midst of being divorced from her husb~nd; 
it was a very stormy marriage with two separations before 
the final divorce. 

Our objection to the situation was that we had no prior 
knowledgeof this man and we uppermost did not want our grandaughter 
raised in this type of situation~ My first thought was to 
call D.Y.F.S. because I thought they were interested in the 
well-being of minor children. I called the Hotline because it 
was after business hours. A gentleman answered my call (I donot 
recall his name) I gave him all the information stated above 
and he informed me that this was a moral issue and that as long 
as there was no evidence of the child's being physically abused 
they could not help me. He then suggested that I call my local 
police and perhaps they would have a law on the books that 
prohibits two adults from living together that are not married. 
The very next morning I called my local police. The policeman 
who took my call was very sympathetic with me. He said that he 
fully understood how we felt. He said there was no law in 
existence in our community, I asked him if there was any one I 
could call. What we wanted was to have someone investigate the_ 
situation and perhaps go to family court. We just could not accept 
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the situation. The policeman referred me to juvenile 
detective Adisano, Monroe Police Department. Detective 
Adisano informed me that my daughter had the right to 
raise her daughter in her lifestyle and that because we 
thought it was immoral that legally we had no right to 
persue this any further. He also said that I should keep 
communications open with my daughter and that I would maybe 
eventually accept the situation. I informed him that I was 
very strong in my feelings about live-in situations. 

I saw my grandaughter very little after that and my 
daughter would not let me babysit anymore even though I 
asked her to repeatedly. My daughter worked usually the 
afternoon shift 4:00 P.M. to 12:00 Midnight. On the night 
of December 10, 1981 her live-in boyfriend beat my beautiful 
grandaughter to death. Although almost a year has passed 
we are all grieving and mourning her. She was the brightest 
most beautiful child and it is not fair that this should 
happen time and time again to innocent children. Our laws 
must be changed. We did not know the man and after the 
murder people told us they knew him as a child and that he 
was unstable then. However, when it came time for these 
people to come forward and give a statement to the investigator 
before the sentencing was pronounced not one would get involved. 
I plead in the name of my grandaughter Aimee Rae and our 
~rief-stricken family to have the law read that when a 
concerned close relative of a minor child wants to be heard 
that someone should at lease listen to them. 

I understand that there is to be a hearing concerning 
the Di~ision of Youth and Family Services during the first 
week of December. I would be very interested in attending, 
if it is to be open to the concerned public. I would appreciate 
knowing the exact date, time , and place of the D.Y.F.S. 
hearing as soon as possible. 

Thanking you in advance' for any attention you may to th~ 
above communication, I am, 

Very truly yours, 
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Presented by Cormmmity Council For The Prevention 
Of Child Abuse 

533 Central Ave. 
Jersey City, New Jersey 07306 
Phone No. 653-1881-2 
Rose Cooper - Executive Director 

December 8, 1982 

Problems encountered with Hudson County Division of Youth and 
Family Services. September 1981 to present December 8, 1982 
while attempting to establish a Child Abuse Prevention Program. 

1. No statistics available/abaorbed 
every posaible resource. 

2. No assistance or cooperation in 
our attempts to organize a 
Prevention Program. 

Suggestions for improvement to the above condition.a: 

a. Hudaon County needa new reaourcea. A 
concerted effort to rectify the shallow 
services that are offered in Hudson 
County. 

1. DYFS must be given a directive to utilize 
every available service. 

2. Eatabliah effective and monitored inter­
action among local child protective 
agencies. 

3. Establish monitoring of said programs by 
the state. 

4. Improve the quality of the staff: 

a. Increan the number of per•onnel 
b. Raia• salaries 
c. Raia• qualificatioaa, or: 
d. Keap the aama size eta.ff, with 

upgraded qualification• ad 
raiaaa. 

5. Encourage coemr:mity involve ... t. 

6. Make the COIIIIIIIDity aware of DYFS'• and 
related agencie1' 1ervicea. 

Respectfully submitted: Ro•• Cooper, Executive Director, CCPCA 
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Together, Inc. 
103 Ellis Street 

Glassboro, New Jersey 08028 

Assemblyman George Otlowski 
511 New Brunswick Avenue 
Perth Amboy, New Jersey 08861 

Dear Assemblyman Otlowski, 

(609) 881-6100 

December 28, 1982 

• 

Due to an emergency in my program, I was unable to attend the 
·hearings scheduled concerning·the Division of Youth and Family 

Services. In lieu of my verbal testimony, I am forwarding to 
you a copy of my written testimony written especially for the 
hearings. 

I have outlined seven specific problems that myself and my 
counterparts in the state have identified as difficulties that 
need to be addressed. In addition, recommendations follow each 
specifified problem as to methods by which the problems may 
be addressed. 

It is my hope that this written testimony will be of value 
in the reorganization of the Division so that children and youth 
may be p~ovided contined quality services. 

Thank you.-

Robert P. Maloney 
Deputy Director, 
Together, Inc. 

RM:ts 
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PUBLIC HEARINGS RELATED TO 
THE DIVISION OF YOUTH AND FAMILY SERVICES 

PRESENTED BY: ROBERT P. MALONEY 

PRESIDENT, THE GARDEN STATE COALITION 
OF YOUTH AND FAMILY CONCERNS 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR, TOGETHER, INC. 

DECEMBER 8, 1982 
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Together, Inc. Youth Services Program 
I 

' 

In 1976, Together, Inc. was funded by the federal Youth Development 

Bureau to begin operation of a Runaway and Homeless Youth Shelter. 

Services included counseling for youth and their families, individual, 
group and family counseling, the ba~ic necessities of existence such 
as food and shelter, medical treatment and examination, advocacy 

for the youth and families, information and referrals, and follow-up 

with supportive services. The basic philosophy of the program is 

to reunite the youth with the family whenever possible and feasible 

and provide on-going services to maintain that unity. 

Our program and others similar to it in the state are members of 

the Garden State Coalition of Youth and Family Concerns." All these 

programs shelter DYFS placed youth that are in need of services. The 

programs provide the same type of services to these DYFS placed youth. 

It is in this way that we have had direct contact with the Division 

and have had the occasion to observe how the Division operates. We 

feel that we are in a position to assess some problem areas and make 

recommendations for improvement. 

Our History with DYFS 

In 1974, the federal Runaway and Homeless Youth Act was passed. 

Within a short time, several programs in New Jersey were funded under 

the supervision of the Youth Development Bureau, which is a division 

of the Department of Health and Human Services. Shortly after open­

ing, most of the programs found that the DYFS caseworkers were utilizing 

the services that our centers provided to youth of our state. 
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' 

There was and is a clear need for these services for youth, and DYFS 

caseworkers recognized this new resource. All of our programs became 

involved in various stages of negotiations with the Division in the 

hopes of finalizing a contract to fund these services. These nego­

tiations are still in process. 

Observed Difficulties and Possible Solutions 

Problem #1 

The Division does not seem to have the ability to negotiate with 

the private, non-profit agencies to a successful conclusion. Our 

agency was asked two years ago to develop a short-term Group Home 

program for DYFS. It was the number one priority in Gloucester County 

and DYFS was looking for a program that would provide services for 

less than 90 days and a program that was co-ed with an intensive therapy 

program. Our agency developed the program in conjunction with local 

DYFS and Juvenile Justice officials. The idea was to halt the revolving 

door syndrome of youth who became involved with the DYFS state system 

such as youth in foster care and residential centers. Instead of having 

these youth go from place to place, foster home to foster home, the 

short-term Group Home would have involved the youth and family in an 

intensive counseling setting to resolve the deep-rooted problem that 

precipitated the youths' involvement with DYFS. Our agency, in helping 

to develop the model at the request of DYFS, followed through on the many 

administrative requests including a long series of negotiations and lengthy 

material preparation with ciur Regional Office. The agency also had a 

series of meeting with licensing representatives from the Division. In 

all, our agency worked on the project for a year with DYFS. The agency 

was lead to believe that DYFS had accepted our final proposal and was 

ready to sign a contract. When we arrived at our regional office in 
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Hammonton, we were told that DYFS did not have any money· to fund 

the project. Obviously, our Board of Directors was hard pressed to 

understand why our agency spent so much time developing a program that 

DYFS did not have any money for in the first place. 

Even in our existing shelter program, our contract negotiations 

with the Division have been long and involved. The Division asked 

my agency to sign four three month contract extensions and two one 

month contract extensions of an old contract first signed in 1980. 

while they negotiated with our agency. This has been the same 

experience for all of our shelters in the Garden State Coalition with 

some members still not having a contract. Coalition members met with 

several members of DYFS in Trenton including Ms. Bernice Manchel, 

and members of our Regional Office in the hopes of coming to some 

resolution in this matter. It was not until we met with Commissioner 

George Albanese, of the Department of Human Services, and a staff 

member from his office, Bob Nicholas, did some resolution come about. 

The Commissioners' Office has been of great assistance in dealing 

with this problem. 

Possible Solution 

It would seem that the Division needs to actively facilitate the 

development of needed programs and not be a hindrance to this de­

velopment. The people within the Division who are responsible for 

negotiating contracts need to have the authority to finalize the 

negotiations and to inform private, non-profit organizations if indeed 

there are funds available for programming. It would also seem important 

~or the Division to decide whether the Trenton Office of the Regional 

Office will be making decisions pertinent to needed programs in the 
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The central administration within DYFS does not seem to be in 

close contact with the needs of local DYFS caseworkers. The case 

load of the DYFS caseworkers seems to be extremely heavy with no 

relief from referrals. 

Possible Solution 

Although rapport between the private, non-profit sector and local 

DYFS District Offices seems to be excellent, there is a breakdown in 

communication between the private, non-profit sector and the central 

and regional offices. It is hoped that this problem can be taken 

into consideration within the reorganization program that the Division 

is undertaking. 

Supportive services for DYFS caseworkers seems to be in order. It 

may also be advantageous to canvas the caseworkers through a needs 

assessment that would ultimately benefit youth. Their positions are 

difficult ones and kids could lose with the service gaps that are 

created. 

Problem #3 

The image of DYFS has been seriously undermined by adverse publi­

city. The DYFS caseworker, trying to help a youth in the streets, 

now has an additional problem of credibility with the general public 

and with other agencies who also deal with youth and their families such 

as the Juvenile Justice system. If the image is not improved, it 

could seriously damage the work of the caseworker with the youth and 

families that they deal with daily. 
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Possible Solution 

The agency needs to advertise the positive programs that are 

now functioning within the Division. It will also be important 

to publicize the reorganization within DYFS. In addition, another 

area of importance is to actively work to improve the relationship 

between DYFS and other youth serving agencies in the state. A series 

of meetings between the new administration of DYFS and other youth 

serving agencies could go a long way in mending strained relationships. 

Problem #4 

There has been a history of too many divisions within DYFS that 

seem to have little communication with each other. Too many times 

our agency has become the vehicle for information exchange between 

the cifferent components of DYFS. This lack of inter-departmental 

communication has also hampered the contract negotiation process that 

our agency has just completed after 18 months. 

Possible Solution 

This problem should be able to be solved with ample planning and 

adequate administration and supervision. It might be helpful to 

have central administration create a liaison person who could work 

with all the projects of the state that provide the same service. 

This would cut down on the disjointed way in which DYFS deals with 

similar type programs. It would also make it easier for private, non­

profit agencies to have one person to call on who would be in contact 

with all of the various components of DYFS who need to be involved. This 

would also help private, non-profit agencies in developing needed, 

creative programming to better serve the youth of this state. This may 

additionally help cut through red tape that may delay the programming 

of new or existing organizations. 
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rroblem #5 

There is a serious lack of foster homes in New Jersey. Numerous 

youth that we see in our program who are appropriate for foster homes 

find that there aren't any available or that there is a long waiting 

list. In the counties that we primarily serve for the Division, 

there is next to nothing in the way of foster homes, especially for 

older youths. 

Possible Solution 

Obviously, a comprehensive public relations program would again be 

helpful. There is a need to get the general public oriented to the 

needs of youth and have them willing to help provide ~upportive 

services by opening their homes to troubled youth. It might also 

be helpful to work with existi?g foster homes in the hopes that they 

could recruit other families to become involved in the program. 

Problem #6 

The seventeen year old youth often times faces a gap of services. 

Counselors in my agency have experienced many a situation where a 

17 year old youth is denied or has difficulty in obtaining services 

because of a lack of resources for these youth. There seems to be a 

a mentality that since these youth are so close to the "adult" age of 

18 that they should be able to take care of themselves and can re­

ceive services designed for adults. Sadly, this is not often the 

case and the youth is left on his/her own with little or no support 

and guidance. 

Possible Solution 

Programmatic resources need to be developed to address the partic­

ular problem here. A dual task force could be established composed. 

of DYFS representatives and private, non-profit sector representatives. 
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These people could collectively address th_e problem taking into account 

all of the possible resources available and others that may need to 

be developed. All too often it seems that DYFS and agencies such as 

ours do not collectively work on problems of youth to find a resolution 

or programs to meet these needs. There needs to be more cooperative 

undertakings between DYFS and the private sector. 

Problem #7 

Cerbainly there is an obvious need for more DYFS caseworkers. 

The tragedy of the nine identified young children that had died while 

under DYFS supervision suggests that not enough supervision was 

available. From our viewpoint, local DYFS caseworkers are overworked 

to the point of exhaustion. The investigation into DYFS may reveal 

gaps in services to youth cf this state that could be directly at­

tributed to the lack of DYFS caseworkers. My agency works well with 

our local DYFS District Office in Gloucester County and we believe that 

they do a good job, however, it is obvious that more staff is needed 

to deal with the amount of youth that need services. Even the emergency 

system established for weekends and overnights is slow to respond when 

its services are needed. Again, this can be directly related to the 

amount of staff available. 

Possible Solution 

It seems clear that additional DYFS caseworkers need to be hired 

however, in addition to that, a study should be completed to best 

redistribute existing staff so that the caseload of a caseworker would 

be approximately the same across the state. There does not seem to be 

a need for an overly large staff to develop programs when the results 

of these efforts are so low. There are just too many departments 
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within DYFS that an agency needs to get through in order to facilitate 

the start of a new program to meet the needs of youth. This process 

needs to be streamlined with existing staff being reassigned job 

responsibilities that generate more positive results. 

Conclusion 

The task of DYFS is monumental in its' scope and services to the 

youth of this state. The task of administering a program of this 

size and magnitude needs to be continually monitored and analyzed 

with emphasis on results. Our agency has worked well with our local 

county DYFS office, however, we ran into difficulty when dealing with 

our regional office and the central office in Trenton. With the 

positive work being accomplished by the Commissioner of Human Services 

and his staff, it is hoped by our agency that any administrative 

problems within DYFS can be rectified. The task of providing needed 

services to the youth of our state is critical and my agency and our 

Coalition stand ready to help in any way possible to be of service. 
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Dear Mr. Otlowski; 

We would like to share with you a few thoughts about the current 
concern and publicity about child abuse deaths. 
Issue: State FY '83 Budget 
Fact: The legislature mandated that $1,000,000 be :takEx::~.:km•.taken from 

DYFS District Offices and given to private provider contract 
agencies. 

Governor Keandid not veto that action. 

Issue: New Departmental Leadership 
Facts: While Comm. Albanese is qufoted repeatedly in the press as being 

extremely concerned about the deaths of 10-12 (statewide) 
children under Dyfs supervision and about 1:eHgau reorganizing 
and correcting Dfs deficiencies - nothing has happened. 

DYFS has approximately 48,000 cases under supervision. While the 
death of any child is tragic and appalling - the 10~12 deaths is, 
_in fact, average. 

The Division ( including District Offices) has been a job freeze 
for the past eighteen months. This meant .that any existing vacancy 
and any vac~ncy resulting frorrla resignation, plus any position 
temporarily vacant because of 'maternity leaves, sick leaves, ·etc., 
could not be filled.This has resulted in vacancy rates among 
Social Workers in field offices of %x 5% to 45%. 
In addition, the Division itself, during that same time frame, 
instituted numerous new program initiatives, such as the auto­
mated Service Information System, Permanency Planning, new Case 
Management forms, Internal Case Reviews, etc./ Att of these new 
systems increased the paper work requirements on case workers, 
frustrated line supervisors who are held accountable for com­
pliance, i::lllme1:lli lowered staff morale and to date give no evi­
dence of having improved anything. 

It has taken Comm. Albanese 12 months to displace the current 
DYFS Director, a successor has yet to be named and nothing in the 
Division ot the Department has been reorganized, re-oriented, or 
re-staffed. All of Comm. Carden's Central Office staff are still 
on board and on payroll in addition to Comm. Albanese"S additions 
of his personal staff. The Dept. currently has a Commissioner, 
a Chief of Staff, and 2 or 3 Special AssistantJand a very large 
($700,000 in salaries) Planning office. Yet ati'the same time, 
there is no Deputy of Operations, no operational chief - this in 
the largest department in the State. · 
The actions of the Legislature, the Governor, and the Commissioner 
, to date, have not demonstrated that the abused and neglected child 
in New Jersey, is in fact of prime concern. 

Concerned DYFS Staff 
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Dear Mr. Otlowski: 

1095 Nicholas favenue 
Union, New Jersey 
07083 

Noverr.ber 8, 1982 

Enclosed is a description of my brief experience with 

DYFS, 

If there are any further questions, do not hesitate 

to call me at 201 - 688-4762. 

Thank you for your consideration~ 

Sincerely, 

~9~ 
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Either the number of child abuse cases are on the rise or the 
public is being ma.de more 1 aware of the problem. 

I am a foster pu-ent with DYFS and I am distressed about the 

safety and well-being of a child who had been placed in my care. 

A three month old girl came to me on.October 13th from 
Elizabeth General after being hospitalized since September 19th. 
I was informed that tr.is wa.s the second time that she was admitted 

for malnutrition. Although the child weighed only eight pounds, 

no medical instructions were given to me outside of the fact that 
she was on Prosobee formula.. I was also told that it would be very 
short placement.from two days to a week. 

On October 22nd, I took the child to a pediatrician who 

info:rmed me that he did not think that the child should go back to 
the mother and his findings indicated that she was very anemic. No 

one mentioned that to me even though she was hospitalized for al­
most a month. The doctor called DYFS Office g1 v1ng him his 

recommendation. ·He was assured that the mother had wanted the 

baby and that the case would be closely monitored. 

However, I am not reassured for various reasons such as: 
· 1. Many times in the conversation w1 th the social worker, I was 

informed that if the mother did not have the baby.by 
November lst, she would lose her welfare grant. 

2. In a three month period, the baby was hospitalized twice. 
3. On October 22nd, her physical exa.mina.tion revealed that she 

gained 2 pounds 5 ounces in only nine days in my care. 
4. The mother was living with a boy friend (not the child's 

father). 
5. When the infant came to me, she stared at a blank wall and 

hardly responded. to eye contact plus she screamed. in fright 
at various normal things. This dis-appeared after a few days 
of simple love and. maternal care. 

6. She pulled her hair and sucked her thumb Vigorously at 
onset. After two weeks, this was significantly lessened.. 

7. Grandpa.rents were supposed. to be interested and supportive, 
but why was she allowed to become so malnourished in the 

. first place • 
8. The case worker has been transferred to another DYFS Office, 

and another worker will be assigned. 

82x 



Ferhap.s , I am ove~ly reacting, but after reading that 13 

children from DYFS died in a 10 month period, I was shocked. 

Please, if it is at all possible, give this matter some 

co~sideration so that tbe child's welfare can be followed up. 
-~---

She is a human being nth rights that are possibly being violated. 
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Mr. George Otlowski, 

.As per our phone conversation of Nov. 2 1 1982: 

Donna Marie Gowin 
145 Luke St., So. Amboy, NJ 
(201) 721-4850 

I have had personal dealings with DYFS - both in New Brunswick and in Trent, 
1. One aspect that should be investigated is the cases they turn away! !I 

! ' 
1975 
1) I made an annonomous complaint - Result = My name was given to the 

parents even though I told MarilYOO Ringler, the DYFS worker I spoke to, 
that my life had bee:c. threatened when I confronted the woman. 

2) They are required to make an investigation - Ms Ringler's hvestigation 
consisted of a phone conversation with the parents, they denied the accusat 
she told me there would be no point in persueing the situation as .1_ could 
not prove what I had said. 

1980/1981 
1) My 17 year old brother was brought to So. Amboy hospital, he had been 

1 drinking beer & his father, he claimed, had punched him i~ the head. He j .had bumps and bruises and was admitted to the hospital. . . -f 2} The hospital Social Worker called me for background informati'on & DYFS I was to investigate. 
RESULT = DyFS sent the boy to stay with a sister and brother-in-law that 
supplied him ..,_,.,ith liquor & pot - When I was upset they tole me that they 

promised not to give him anything like that while he was in their care. 
The sister then sent him home. 
3) Jan. 1981 - The 1 7 year old ran away-he came to n,e, I turned him over to the So. River Police (Sgt. "Bernie") at the advice of DYFS Suzanne Oxy 

was his case worker new. 
-SJ At first she was appalled at the situation and wanted tc, have names of any 

one that would '1.1e willing to give her information about the victims home 
life. 

5) I gave her the names of relatives that were familiar with the family life. 
6) Her actual investigation was to question the parents, again they denied !, the accusations & since the boy had been drinking he was classified as 

i encouragable & the family was to have counsiling. 
7) 1 asked both Ms. Oxy & her superior Mr Johnston to question the people 

whos names I bad given them and even the neighbors. 
8) My request was denied- they said they were satisfied that the parents 

were not lying. . 
, 9) I asked them to give me a chance to talk befor the juvenille judge - they 

refused. 
10) I called the Trenton office to speak with Ms. :M.anshell - she was unavailal 

Joan Runke spoke to me, she was sympathetic but told me 1 was to 
emotionally involved to be ~ objective. She said I should let . The PROFFES:o:<ALS handle. 

~; i Once again t:-ie 17 yc.ar c,ld went home &- co,.tinuec c::-i,~in~ and sn-,okir:f. 
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' pot. 

12) 

He actually got no help by these people who are supposed to help childrer ... 

There is another younger child at this same house when I told Ms. Oxy I 
about him she said if nothing was ever done directly to him then he 
did not fall into their jurisdiction. 

I 13} 
I, 

Isn 1t it better to use peeventicn in a potentially dangerous situation 
ta.an to have another child be come a statistic. 

ii 
1: 
1 There is really so much detail that I am omitting from this stateme:r;.t 

I thought if you wanted to know more you could let me know. 
I did not explain the accusations that I made to DYFS as it would take another 
page and I thought perhaps this letter was already too long. 

'· I do hope that something will be done to help the Physically and Emotionally 
i, abused childrex:.. They cannot speak for ·themselves - we have to speak for 
Ii them. 

I am so happy that some one is finna.lly trying to help them. 

Please let me know if I can be of any help. 

Sincerely , 
/ 

/ , 

. I J" I i; . .... .. - . ..,, 
I • ,' -, ·;.,z_/'--_ ,·./:.,_ _,...<..,.,-' 

,;' f,, • ~ 

Donna M· ·Gowin 
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